# An equivariant degree theory for networked dynamical systems

vom Fachbereich Mathematik der Fakultät für Mathematik, Informatik und Naturwissenschaften der Universität Hamburg

vorgelegt von

#### Haibo Ruan

aus Hefei, China

Referenten:

Tag der Habilitation:\_\_\_\_\_

Hamburg

2016

To my grandfather Zhenyin

ii

### Abstract

We extend the scope of equivariant degree theory and methods to the realm of networked dynamical systems. Focusing on two types of hidden symmetries of networked systems, we introduce two types of equivariant degrees: the *lattice equivariant degree* for quotient symmetries and the *interior equivariant degree* for interior symmetries. We show how these degrees can be applied to study synchrony-breaking bifurcations in general coupled cell networks, and provide topological classifications of bifurcating branches by their symmetry and synchrony properties.

Compared to the usual equivariant degrees, the lattice equivariant degree takes on an extensive versatile algebraic properties; and the interior equivariant degree shows an extreme elegance in treating bifurcations related to interior symmetries.

We also contribute to the theory of equivariant degrees by re-introducing equivariant degrees using their computational formulas which embody a geometric grace. In addition, we introduce a concept of *secondary dominating orbit types* in order to extend the classical equivariant classification results to bifurcating branches of secondary maximal isotropies. iv

### Acknowledgment

It is difficult to express fully my gratitude to Herr Prof. Dr. Reiner Lauterbach at University of Hamburg, who has been hosting me as a postdoctoral researcher in his group and who has been constantly guiding me to grow as an independent scientist and a qualified college teacher. His determination in searching the truth and passion in conveying it have been a continuous inspiration for me.

I am deeply indebted to the Department of Mathematics at the University of Hamburg, which has offered me a wonderful opportunity in teaching mathematical lectures and developing my own curricula.

This work would not have taken place nor taken its current shape without the generous support from the German Science Foundation (DFG — Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft), which has fully supported me as an independent researcher during 10.2009 — 09.2011 for the project *Degree*, *equivariant dynamics and synchrony-Breaking bifurcations* (DFG LA 525/11-1) and during 10.2013 — 09.2015 for the project *Emergence of synchronization in coupled dynamical systems: influence of network structure and time delay* (DFG RU 1748/2-1).

Living in Hamburg is a blessing. Its open vital embracing vibes, its lush fertile verdant lands and its kind warm compassionate people, have been giving me immense amount of energy and hope to reach beyond.

vi

### Contents

1	Introduction						
2	Preliminaries						
	2.1	2.1 Coupled Cell Networks and Coupled Cell Systems					
		2.1.1	Coupled Cell Networks	9			
		2.1.2	Synchrony Subspaces	13			
		2.1.3	Network Structure and Hidden Symmetries	17			
	2.2	Group	aps and Group Representations				
		2.2.1	Groups and Actions	21			
		2.2.2	Orbits and Orbit Structure	25			
		2.2.3	Representations of Compact Lie Groups	28			
	2.3	2.3 Euler Ring and Ring Homomorphisms					
		2.3.1	Euler Ring	31			
		2.3.2	Ring Homomorphisms	34			
		2.3.3	Euler Ring of $\Gamma \times S^1$	36			
3	Equivariant Degree and Equivariant Bifurcations 3						
	3.1	Equiv	ariant Maps and Equivariant Degrees	40			
		3.1.1	Equivariant Degree without Parameters	41			
		3.1.2	Equivariant Degree with One Parameter	45			
		3.1.3	Multiplication of Equivariant Degrees	47			
	3.2	Equiv	ariant Bifurcations				
		3.2.1	Definition of a Bifurcation Invariant	48			
		3.2.2	Classification Results	50			
		3.2.3	The Command showdegree	51			
4	Ou	otient S	Symmetry and Equivariant Degree	55			
	<b>∼</b> - 4.1	41 Representation Lattices					
		4.1.1	Basic Properties of Lattices	57			
		4.1.2	Algebraic Properties of Representation Lattices	59			
	4.2	Lattic	e Equivariant Degree	63			
		4.2.1	Definition and Basic Properties	63			
		4.2.2	Algebraic Properties	66			
			0				

		4.2.3	Extension to Infinite-dimensional Vector Spaces	68		
	4.3	Bifurc	ations in Coupled Cell Systems	71		
		4.3.1	Degree Approach	73		
		4.3.2	Classification Result	74		
		4.3.3	An Example	75		
5	5 Interior Symmetry and Equivariant Degree					
ļ	5.1	Coupl	ed Cell Systems with Interior Symmetry	82		
		5.1.1	Phase Space Decomposition	82		
		5.1.2	Admissible Vector Fields	84		
ļ	5.2	Interio	or Equivariant Degree	86		
		5.2.1	Interior Equivariant Maps	86		
		5.2.2	Regular Normal Approximations	88		
		5.2.3	Definition and Properties	92		
		5.2.4	Relation to Equivariant Degree	98		
		5.2.5	Interior Equivariant Maps with One Parameter	99		
ļ	5.3	Bifurc	ations in Coupled Cell Systems	100		
		5.3.1	Degree Approach	101		
		5.3.2	Homotopy to An Equivariant Bifurcation Problem	102		
		5.3.3	An Example	105		
App	penc	lix		111		
Bib	liog	raphy		119		

## Chapter 1 Introduction

A network is a set of interconnected elements that influence each other. They can be a group of people that share common social interests, a range of aquatic plants and animals that live in a wetland, or a cluster of neurons that transmit electric signals through dendrites and axons to each other.

Individual elements of a network operate not on their own, but in dependence on each other through connections. These connections can be social relations that influence the formation of an individual's mind, food chains that determine the existence of an individual species, or neural connections that excite or inhibit an individual neuron's action (cf. [77, 47, 46]).

More remarkably, individual elements, through connections with each other, constitute an entire entity that can operate in a global manner, giving rise to phenomena that cannot be accounted for by the individuals. Examples of such include conformity in social groups, biodiversity in ecosystems, and visual perception in cerebral cortices (cf. [54, 51, 78]).

One of the most prevailing collective dynamics on networks is synchronization, where two or more elements of the network start operating in a synchronous fashion. It is ubiquitous in nature, science and engineering (cf. [76, 61, 7]). It emerges from physical, biological, chemical, social and ecological systems. It occurs to networks composed of homogeneous or heterogeneous elements [30, 31], having strong or weak interactions [18], configured in a symmetric or non-symmetric, local or global structure [40].

The seemingly inevitable tendency of networks to synchronize in time has attracted a broad spectrum of research interest across a variety of scientific disciplines (cf. [7] and references therein). Yet, the general understanding of synchronization process on networks remains limited and rigorous analysis remains scarce.

In the field of complex networks, where networks, as often arise from social or biological systems, possess structures that are neither entirely regular nor completely random, many have reported a positive correlation between synchronization and some statistical property of the network. For example, it has been suggested that synchronization tends to emerge more easily in networks having a heterogeneous degree distribution which means networks that have a number of nodes, known as "hubs", that reach out to a large number of nodes and act as pacemakers for the entire network (cf. [56, 30, 31]). It has also been suggested that synchronization can be promoted by reducing average path length on the graph which gives way to a quicker onset of fully synchronized behavior (cf. [53]).

However, observed correlations can be far from being conclusive. They can sometimes even point to the opposite directions. For example, the authors in [59] have found that networks with a homogeneous degree distribution can be easier to synchronize than the heterogeneous ones, even when the average path length on the graph becomes larger. The surprising behavior was explained using another statistical property of the network — the load distribution. A load of a given node is defined by the number of shortest paths between two nodes passing through it. Apparently, the advantage of having a few hubs acting as pacemakers can be forfeited by the overload of traffic communications passing through the hubs. But whether any single or combination of these statistical properties can be used as a causal explanation for synchronization remains unclear (cf. [8]).

Network structure is more than a mere graphic description of some interconnected chunk, but it lays down a structural frame within which network dynamics is to develop and unfold. Rigorous mathematical analysis is almost indispensable in analyzing synchronization as network dynamics.

Study of ensembles of coupled phase oscillators was motivated by spontaneous coordination of variety of biological rhythms into life processes (cf. [79]). Whether and when the oscillators are to synchronize typically relies on how far apart the frequencies of the oscillators are and how strong the coupling (interaction) strength is (cf. [7]). A mathematical tractable model for a rigorous description of this phenomenon was proposed by Kuramoto [52], who suggested a mean field approach and used a macroscopic complex order parameter to describe different scales of synchronization that lead to the final synchronization. Despite its simplicity and clarity, and despite a series of attempt [62, 63, 42, 43] extending it to more general scenarios such as finitely many oscillators or general couplings, no exact analytical results for Kuramoto models on general complex networks are available up to date (cf. [7]).

At the same time, some stability analysis of fully synchronized states of ensembles of identical oscillators has been initiated [60] and developed [17] using the master stability function, which is defined by the largest Lyapunov exponent transverse to the fully synchronized states. It has been widely used to assess and engineer synchronizability of networks of identical oscillators (cf. [57, 58]). It is a convenient tool since it separates the impact of network structure from particularities of oscillators and measures this by a single real-valued function. Despite its advantages, the stability acquired in this way is a *linear* and a *local* stability, which is a necessary, but not sufficient condition for synchronization.

On the other side of the coin lies the question of instability and bifurcations of the synchronized states. Rarely any real-world systems take on an unperturbed full synchrony from beginning to the end of their existence. Fully synchronized states, as ideal and appealing as they may appear, are frangible and evanescent. They emerge from progressively more synchronized pitches and readily give way to abundance of broken rhymes.

Formalism of coupled cell networks and coupled cell systems has been introduced [73, 25] and further developed [39, 37] for the study of synchronized dynamics in general networked systems, using coupled ordinary differential equations and their associated bifurcations. Here, a *cell* is a set of ordinary differential equations that describes an individual's dynamics; an incoming arrow to the cell indicates the dependence of its evolution on other cells. A finite set of cells together with the arrows connecting them constitutes a *coupled cell network*. A dynamical system that is consistent with the network structure is an admissible *coupled cell system*.

In analogue to other structures of dynamical systems such as the symmetry of the equivariant systems or the Hamiltonian of the Hamiltonian systems, network structure imposes strong restrictions on the dynamics of the associated admissible coupled cell systems.

One striking example is the existence of *synchrony subspaces*, which are subspaces defined by equivalence relations on cells such that they are flow-invariant for *every* coupled cell system admissible to the network. It has been shown that synchrony subspaces are intrinsic properties of the network structure, and they are in one-to-one correspondence with equivalence relations on cells that satisfy a combinatorial property called *balanced* (cf. [73, 39]). Coupled cell systems restricted to these synchrony subspaces are again coupled cell systems admissible to smaller networks, called the *quotient networks*. They characterize the network dynamics of the initial system subject to the cell equivalence defining the synchrony subspaces. The existence of synchrony subspaces and their associated quotient networks has strong implications on synchronized dynamics in coupled cell systems (cf. [73, 4, 1, 35]).

It is a scenario reminiscent of symmetry and equivariant systems. In case of equivariant systems, *fixed-point subspaces*, which are subspaces defined by equivalence relations induced by sub-symmetries (isotropy subgroups), are always flow-invariant for *every* equivariant system of the symmetry. The existence of fixed-point subspaces and their restricted systems has played a central and fundamental role in the study of equivariant dynamics in equivariant systems (cf. [38, 24, 65]).

One interesting dynamics arising from coupled cell networks is the *synchrony-breaking bifurcations*, where a fully synchronized state loses its stability and breaks into multiple clusters of synchronized cells, characterized

by their synchrony patterns. A counterpart of synchrony-breaking bifurcations is the *symmetry-breaking bifurcations* in equivariant systems, where a completely symmetric state loses its stability and breaks into multiple states of less symmetry, characterized by their isotropy subgroups. This strong resemblance has motivated a series of scientific endeavors in adapting a parallel theory of studying synchronized dynamics on coupled cell networks by transferring essential ideas from equivariant bifurcation theory (cf. [73, 34, 5, 3, 4, 1, 72]).

Equivariant degree theory is a topological degree theory that concerns *equivariant maps*, which are maps commuting with the group symmetry in their domain and image. A topological degree is, in its simplest form, a generalization of the *winding number* of continuous maps that map the unit circle  $S^1$  to a punched plane  $\mathbb{C} \setminus \{p\}$  for some punched position p. It counts how many times the image of the map has traveled counterclockwise around the point p. The count remains unchanged, if the map is perturbed slightly or deformed largely without trespassing the point p. The addition of winding numbers corresponds to the conjunction of maps, and the negation of winding numbers is realized by rewinding the direction of maps. The topological degree is thus known as "an algebraic count of the zeros of a continuous map".

A main objective of the equivariant degree theory is to attain the topological structure of the zeros of an equivariant map and their algebraic properties induced by the equivariance. The past two decades have witnessed continuous progress in the development of equivariant degree, both in theory and in practice (cf. [21, 44, 29, 28, 68, 16] and the references therein). Among others, a *primary equivariant degree*, which is a truncated part of the full equivariant degree, turns out to be most "computable" and serves as an effective topological tool in the study of equivariant systems.

As the first part of the thesis, we review in Chapter 3 the two most common primary equivariant degrees in use: the *equivariant degree without parameter* and the *equivariant degree with one parameter*, which together have contributed to a systematic treatment of equivariant bifurcations (cf. [12, 13, 14, 15, 10] for example and [16] for further references). We position ourselves with a slightly different angle from the classical literature and introduce them by their geometric meanings and subsequently the so-called *recurrence formulas* (cf. (3.4), (3.11)). We show that usual properties of an equivariant degree follow naturally from this definition (cf. Theorem 3.1.4, Theorem 3.1.6). In the application part of these degrees in equivariant bifurcations, we focus on explaining how to use the one-line command showdegree in the "Equivariant Degree Maple<sup>©</sup> Library Package" (EDML) to produce an

The Equivariant Degree Maple<sup>©</sup> Library Package was created by A. Biglands and W. Krawcewicz at the University of Alberta in 2006 supported by NSERC research grant. It is open source and can be freely downloaded, for example, from http://www.math.uni-hamburg.de/home/ruan/download.

instant topological classification of bifurcating branches by their symmetry types (cf. Subsection 3.2.3). A concept of *secondary dominating orbit types* will be introduced to sharpen the statement on the symmetry properties of the bifurcating branches (cf. Proposition 3.2.2).

The main advantage of using equivariant degree theory lies in both of its topological and algebraic properties. On one hand, equivariant degree is a topological invariant that remains unchanged against all adequate deformations of maps. This allows flexibility and freedom in their computations. As a result, equivariant degrees can be applied to equivariant bifurcations caused by multiple critical eigenvalues. In other words, as a topological invariant, equivariant degree sees no additional complications in treating critical eigenvalues with large eigenspaces. On the other hand, equivariant degree is algebraic and has an extended list of algebraic properties. For example, it is intrinsically compatible with homomorphisms of group symmetries. In application, this results in clarity and simplicity in treating changes of equivariance such as different equivariance (quotient symmetries) of a coupled cell system at different quotient levels.

As the second part of the thesis, we introduce in Chapter 4 a topological degree theory that is suitable for studying maps that are equivariant with respect to different symmetries on different subspaces of their domain. As shown in [70], the set of all synchrony subspaces of a coupled cell network forms a (complete) *lattice* under the inclusion relation. In a way, it gives a filtration of the total phase space by subspaces. To incorporate additional symmetry at each quotient level, we introduce the concept of representation lattices, which are lattices of representation spaces that are fitted together through connecting homomorphisms of groups alongside the inclusions of subspaces (cf. Definition 4.1.2). Following the geometric meaning of equivariant degrees, we define a lattice equivariant degree for maps that are equivariant at each level of the representation lattice (cf. Definition 4.2.2). We apply the degree for studying synchrony-breaking (Hopf) bifurcations in coupled cell systems (with or without quotient symmetries), which results in a topological classification of bifurcating branches of oscillating states by their synchrony and symmetry types (cf. Theorem 4.3.2).

Network structure can manifest simultaneously through different types of symmetry. Besides the quotient symmetries, there can also be interior symmetries. A *interior symmetry* is a permutational symmetry on a subset of cells so that the input structure of the subset is preserved. The concept of interior symmetry has been introduced in [34], as an intermediate between the general (groupoid) invariance of a coupled cell network and the stringent group symmetry of a symmetrically coupled cell network. It turns out that both the equivariant branching lemma and the equivariant Hopf theorem can be extended for networks with interior symmetries (cf. [34, 5])

As the third part of the thesis, we introduce in Chapter 5 a topological degree theory for studying maps with interior symmetries. Different from

the definition of the lattice equivariant degree, which is of an agreeable algebraic nature, the construction of the *interior equivariant degree* here is of somewhat technical nature. We needed to establish an approximation scheme of *regular normal maps* following its equivariant counterpart (cf. Proposition 5.2.9). However, the resulting degree turns out to be an additionally merciful case when applied to the synchrony-breaking bifurcations. We show that bifurcating branches arising from breaking an interior symmetry are interior-equivariantly homotopic to bifurcating branches arising from an equivariant bifurcation problem (cf. Theorem 5.3.1). Thus, all the computational resources available for equivariant bifurcations are directly applicable for synchrony-breaking bifurcations caused by an interior symmetry. In analogue, interior symmetries of a quotient network, known as the *quotient interior symmetries*, can also be treated using quotient symmetries.

Throughout the thesis, we use the 5-cell regular network shown in Figure 1.1 as a running example to illustrate our results. The network arises



Figure 1.1: A regular 5-cell network frequently in use throughout the thesis.

from the discussions in [4] of possible lifts of 3-cell bidirectional rings to a regular 5-cell coupled cell network (cf. Network (6) of Figure 5 in [4]).

It possesses many interesting structures in one:

- (a) Symmetry:  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (2 \ 4) \rangle \times \langle (3 \ 5) \rangle$  is the permutational symmetry generated by switching cells 2 with 4 and cells 3 with 5.
- (b) Quotient symmetry (cf. Example 2.1.18 and Example 2.1.8):
  - (b1) The full permutational symmetry  $S_3$  on the 3 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 2 with 5 and cells 3 with 4, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_4$  (cf. [4] or Figure 2.6 for notations  $\Delta_*$ 's).
  - (b2) The full permutational symmetry  $S_3$  on the 3 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 2 with 3 and cells 4 with 5, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_1$ .
  - (b3) The symmetry  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (3 5) \rangle$  on the 3 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 1, 2 and 4, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_2$ .

- (b4) The symmetry  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (3 5) \rangle$  on the 4 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 2 with 4, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_{00}$ .
- (b5) The symmetry  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (2 \ 4) \rangle$  on the 4 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 3 with 5, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_{01}$ .
- (b6) The symmetry  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (3 5) \rangle$  on the 4 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 1 with 2, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_{02}$ .
- (b7) The symmetry  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (3 5) \rangle$  on the 4 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 1 with 4, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_{03}$ .
- (c) Interior symmetry (cf. Example 2.1.12):
  - (c1) The full permutational symmetry  $S_3$  on the subset {1, 2, 4} with their input arrows.
  - (c2) The symmetry  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  on the subset {3, 5} with their input arrows.
- (d) Quotient interior symmetry (cf. Example 2.1.18): the permutational symmetry  $S_3$  on the cells 1, 2, 3 of the 4 cell quotient network obtained by identifying cells 3 with 5, which is related to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta_{01}$ .

We deal with the quotient symmetry part of this example in Subsection 4.3.3 and the interior symmetry part (including the quotient interior symmetry) in Subsection 5.3.3. The summary is given at the end of Chapter 5 (cf. Table 5.3).

#### **Remarks and Open Questions**

All the classification results obtained using a degree argument, regardless if it is equivariant, lattice equivariant or interior equivariant, are topological results. We refer especially to the statements presented in Subsection 3.2.2, Subsection 4.3.2 and Subsection 5.3.2. They provide a *least estimate* on number of bifurcating branches of solutions to the system, and by no means, exhaust all possible solutions. Depending on the type of systems and their nonlinear terms, additional bifurcating solutions can very well exist. We refer to an interesting case study on the network (6) in [4]. However, all bifurcating branches of solutions can be adequately deformed to those inferred by the bifurcation invariants. Additional branches correspond to zeros of homotopy-null class of maps. It is interesting to compare the three different bifurcation invariants (4.28), (5.42) and (5.46), associated to the same problem of synchronybreaking bifurcations in the coupled cell systems associated to our running example. They describe the *total* topological invariance of the *total* bifurcating branches of solutions from three different angles. The first one portraits the topological invariance in the light of lattice equivariant deformations; the second one produces a snapshot of the topological invariance through the lens of interior equivariant deformations; and the third one is a showcase of the topological invariance wearing costumes of quotient interior equivariant deformations. Each tells a story, a story of its own kind and from its own perspective.

It is natural to ask whether there is a way to achieve the wholeness and the entirety of the story, the story of a topological invariance in the full light of network structure, the story that is told by no more and no less than the network structure itself. Let this be our inspiration for the further pursuit and may it guide us through a wonderland of sparkling ideas, with an ever affirmed hope in seeing the beauty and truth of the whole story.

### Chapter 2

### Preliminaries

Important and necessary definitions from coupled cell networks, group representations and Euler rings of compact Lie groups are collected in this chapter, accompanied by examples. Most examples are based on the dihedral group  $D_3$  and its permutational actions, which we will use later as running examples.

#### 2.1 Coupled Cell Networks and Coupled Cell Systems

In this section, we give a brief account of the theory of coupled cell networks and coupled cell systems. We collect mainly definitions of important concept such as balanced equivalence relations and synchrony subspaces and present some basic examples to illustrate them. We also review several generalized forms of symmetry for networks. These include the interior symmetry and quotient symmetry, which will play an important role in our later discussions. Throughout, we restrict our attention mostly to the regular coupled cell networks, which give a simple organic setting for the study of synchrony-related bifurcations that we consider in later chapters. For details on coupled cell networks and coupled cell systems, we refer to Stewart *et al.* [73] and Golubitsky *et al.* [39, 37].

#### 2.1.1 Coupled Cell Networks

A *cell* is a set of ordinary differential equations that describes the temporal evolution of an entity. A set of cells becomes a *coupled cell system* when evolution of individual cells is dependent on the evolution of others. In terms of dynamics, we mean that the change in state variable  $x_i$  of the cell i is subject to  $x_i$  and also possibly  $x_j$  for some  $j \neq i$ . That is, the evolution of  $x_i$  can be described possibly using

$$\dot{x}_i = f(x_i, x_{j_1}, \ldots, x_{j_k}),$$

for some function *f* and  $x_i$  being influenced by *k* other cells  $j_1, \ldots, j_k$ .

A *coupled cell network* is a graph representation of a coupled cell system, where cells are represented by nodes and dependence is indicated by arrows.

The theory of coupled cell networks and coupled cell systems was mainly motivated by studying the phenomena of *synchronization* in networks, where different entities start operating in synchrony as a result of their interactions. Depending on the definition of synchrony, this can mean for example,  $x_i(t) = x_j(t)$  for some  $i \neq j$  and for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ . If synchrony occurs as a *structural* property of the network (that is, not as a result of some special form of the vector field), then this necessarily means  $x_i$ ,  $x_j$  satisfy

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_i = f(x_i, x_{j_1}, \dots, x_{j_k}) \\ \dot{x}_j = f(x_j, x_{l_1}, \dots, x_{l_k}) \end{cases}$$

for some mutual function *f* and there is a one-to-one correspondence among the influencing cells, or *input sets*,  $\{x_{i_1}, \ldots, x_{i_k}\}$  and  $\{x_{l_1}, \ldots, x_{l_k}\}$ .

Cells satisfying such conditions are called *input-equivalent* cells. Formally, on every coupled cell network there is a defined equivalence relation  $\sim_C$  on the set *C* of cells and an equivalence relation  $\sim_E$  on the set *E* of arrows such that they are compatible:

$$(c_1, d_1) \sim_E (c_2, d_2) \implies c_1 \sim_C c_2, \quad d_1 \sim_C d_2,$$

where (c, d) denotes an arrow from c to d. Two equivalent cells c, d are *input equivalent*, written as  $c \sim_I d$ , if there exists a bijection  $\beta : I(c) \rightarrow I(d)$  between their input sets I(c), I(d) such that

$$(e,c) \sim_E (\beta(e),d), \quad \forall e \in I(c).$$

Note that the input equivalence is a refinement of the cell equivalence  $\sim_C$ .

On a coupled cell network, it is convenient to use the same node symbols for the input-equivalent cells and the same arrow symbols for the  $\sim_E$ -equivalent arrows. We use an example to explain.

$$\sim_C = \{ \bigcirc = \{1\}, \square = \{2, 3\}, \triangle = \{4\} \}$$
(2.1)

and the edge equivalence

$$\sim_E = \{ \longrightarrow = \{ (1, 2), (1, 3), (2, 4), (3, 4) \}, - \rightarrow = \{ 3, 1 \}, \dots \bullet = \{ 4, 1 \} \}.$$



Figure 2.1: Directed graph that is not a coupled cell network (left) and that is a coupled cell network (right).

It is not a coupled cell network, since  $(1, 2) \sim_E (2, 4)$  but  $1 \neq_C 2$ . On the contrary, the right graph is a coupled cell network, where

$$\rightarrow = \{(1, 2), (1, 3)\}, \rightarrow = \{(2, 4), (3, 4)\}$$

and the compatibility condition is satisfied.

Next, we explain why it is convenient to use the same node symbols for input equivalent cells (instead of for cell equivalent cells). Consider the two graphs in Figure 2.2, where both are coupled cell networks. On the left, we



Figure 2.2: Coupled cell networks using same symbols for cell-equivalence (left) and using input-equivalence (right).

have

$$2 \sim_C 3$$
,  $2 \neq_I 3$ ,

since 2, 3 are given the same symbol □, yet receive different number of input. In terms of dynamics, we have

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_2 = f(x_2, \overline{x_1, x_1}) \\ \dot{x}_3 = g(x_3, x_1) \end{cases}$$

for some functions f, g and the overhead bar means the interchangeability of the two last variables in f: f(x, y, z) = f(x, z, y), to indicate that the two input arrows are of the same edge type. Thus, synchronization are generally not expected to happen between cells 2, 3, since even starting with a synchronized initial condition, cells 2, 3 will not evolve in a synchronized way. Thus, we prefer to use different symbols for different input equivalent cells, for example as the right graph in Figure 2.2. In this case, only cells of the same symbol are relevant for discussion of synchronization.  $\diamond$ 

In what follows, we use different node symbols  $\bigcirc$ ,  $\Box$ ,  $\triangle$ ,  $\bigcirc$ ... to indicate different classes of input equivalent cells, and different arrows  $\longrightarrow$ ,  $-\rightarrow$ , ...., for different classes of edge equivalent arrows.

If we always associate the same vector field to input equivalent cells and require additional interchangeability for edge equivalent arrows, then we obtain a vector field that is *admissible* to the coupled cell network. For example, for the right graph in Figure 2.1, we have

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = F(\mathbf{x}), \quad F(\mathbf{x}) = \begin{pmatrix} f(x_1, x_3, x_4) \\ g(x_2, x_1) \\ g(x_3, x_1) \\ h(x_4, \overline{x_2, x_3}) \end{pmatrix},$$

for  $x = (x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4)^T$ . The system of ODEs in this case is also called *admissible*.

A coupled cell network having only one input-equivalence class is called *homogeneous;* a homogeneous network having only one edge-equivalence class is called *regular*.

**Example 2.1.2.** (**Running Example**) Consider the two coupled cell networks in Figure 2.3. In the left one, every cell is input equivalent (indicated by  $\bigcirc$ )



Figure 2.3: A coupled cell network of 5 cells that is (left) homogeneous (right) regular.

which receives two input arrows  $\rightarrow$  and  $\rightarrow$ . Thus, it is homogeneous. The admissible vector field is of form

1 01

$$\begin{pmatrix} f(x_1, x_4, x_2) \\ f(x_2, x_1, x_4) \\ f(x_3, x_1, x_5) \\ f(x_4, x_2, x_1) \\ f(x_5, x_3, x_1) \end{pmatrix}$$

12

where the first variable is reserved for the internal dynamics, the second for  $\rightarrow$  and the last for  $\rightarrow$ .

The right graph gives a regular coupled cell network of *valency*<sup>\*</sup> 2. The admissible vector field is of form

$$\begin{pmatrix} f(x_1, \overline{x_4, x_2}) \\ f(x_2, \overline{x_1, x_4}) \\ f(x_3, \overline{x_1, x_5}) \\ f(x_4, \overline{x_2, x_1}) \\ f(x_5, \overline{x_3, x_1}) \end{pmatrix}$$

where the overhead bar means *f* satisfies f(x, y, z) = f(x, z, y).

The network (b) in Figure 2.3 arises from [4] by Aguiar *et al.*as a lift from a 3-cell bidirectional ring. It possesses especially many synchrony subspaces and hidden symmetries, as we shall see in the following subsections. We will use it as running example to illustrate our theoretical results in Chapter 4–5.

#### 2.1.2 Synchrony Subspaces

Synchrony subspaces are linear subspaces in phase spaces of coupled cell systems that are defined by equalities of cell coordinates and are flow-invariant for *all* the coupled cell systems admissible to the underlying network structure. They describe synchrony patterns on networks that are independent of the specific form of vector fields, but induced by the network structure directly. They are an immediate showcase of the influence of the network structure on network dynamics.

Synchrony subspaces are properties of networks and can be determined by a graph combinatorial condition on networks, called *balanced colorings*. Given an equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on the set of cells of a coupled cell network, we can color the cells in the following way: two cells *i*, *j* receive the same color precisely when they belong to the same  $\bowtie$ -equivalence class. The coloring is called *balanced*, if any pair of cells of the same color receive the same number and type of input arrows from cells of color *b*, for every *b*.

More formally,

**Definition 2.1.3.** (cf. [39]) Given a coupled cell network  $\mathcal{G} = (C, \mathcal{E}, \sim_C, \sim_E)$ , an equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on the set *C* is called *balanced*, if for every  $c, d \in C$  with  $c \bowtie d$ , there exists a bijection  $\beta : I(c) \rightarrow I(d)$  between their input sets, which preserves the edge-equivalence relation  $\sim_E$ , and such that for all  $i \in I(c)$ , the tail cells of *i* and  $\beta(i)$  are in the same  $\bowtie$ -class.

 $\diamond$ 

<sup>\*</sup> A *valency* of a cell is the total number of input arrows of this cell. Since every cell in a regular network has the same input arrows of the same type, one speaks of *valency* of the network.

**Example 2.1.4.** Let G be the regular network in Example 2.1.2 (cf. Figure 2.3(b)). Consider the equivalence relation

$$\bowtie_1 = \{\{1, 2, 4\}, \{3\}, \{5\}\}.$$

It induces a coloring on the network shown by Figure 2.4 (left). It is a



Figure 2.4: Balanced colorings on the network (b) in Figure 2.3.

balanced coloring, since every red node receives two inputs from red nodes. Similarly, one can verify that

$$\bowtie_2 = \{\{1\}, \{2, 3\}, \{4, 5\}\}, \quad \bowtie_3 = \{\{1\}, \{2, 5\}, \{3, 4\}\}$$

are also balanced equivalence relations on the network (cf. Figure 2.4).

For the homogeneous network in Example 2.1.2, it can be similarly verified that  $\bowtie_1$  is balanced, but  $\bowtie_2$  and  $\bowtie_3$  are not balanced.

Given a coupled cell network G, an equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on the cells and a choice of the total phase space P for the associated coupled cell systems, there is a *polydiagonal subspace* 

$$\Delta_{\bowtie} = \{x : x_c = x_d, \quad \text{if } c \bowtie d\} \subset P$$

associated with  $\bowtie$  defined by equating  $\bowtie$ -equivalent cell coordinates. A polydiagonal subspace is called a *synchrony subspace*, if it is flow-invariant for all the *G*-admissible vector fields on *P*.

**Example 2.1.5.** Let  $\bowtie_1, \bowtie_2, \bowtie_3$  be given by Example 2.1.4. Choose  $\mathbb{R}^k$  be the phase space for each cell, so  $P = (\mathbb{R}^k)^5$ . The associated polydiagonal subspaces are

$$\Delta_{\bowtie_1} = \{(a, a, a, b, c) : a, b, c \in \mathbb{R}^k\} \\ \Delta_{\bowtie_2} = \{(a, b, b, c, c) : a, b, c \in \mathbb{R}^k\} \\ \Delta_{\bowtie_3} = \{(a, b, c, c, b) : a, b, c \in \mathbb{R}^k\}$$

Coupled cell systems admissible to the network with total phase space *P* are of form

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f(x_1, \overline{x_4, x_2}) \\ \dot{x}_2 = f(x_2, \overline{x_1, x_4}) \\ \dot{x}_3 = f(x_3, \overline{x_1, x_5}) \\ \dot{x}_4 = f(x_4, \overline{x_2, x_1}) \\ \dot{x}_5 = f(x_5, \overline{x_3, x_1}) \end{cases}, \quad x_i \in \mathbb{R}^k.$$
(2.2)

It can be verified that  $\Delta_{\bowtie_1}$ ,  $\Delta_{\bowtie_1}$ ,  $\Delta_{\bowtie_1}$  are flow-invariant subspaces for (2.2). The system restricted to these flow-invariant subspaces are of form

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f(x_1, \overline{x_4, x_1}) \\ \dot{x}_3 = f(x_3, \overline{x_1, x_5}) \\ \dot{x}_5 = f(x_5, \overline{x_3, x_1}) \end{cases} \begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f(x_1, \overline{x_4, x_2}) \\ \dot{x}_2 = f(x_2, \overline{x_1, x_4}) \\ \dot{x}_4 = f(x_4, \overline{x_2, x_1}) \end{cases} \begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f(x_1, \overline{x_3, x_2}) \\ \dot{x}_2 = f(x_2, \overline{x_1, x_3}) \\ \dot{x}_3 = f(x_3, \overline{x_1, x_2}) \end{cases}$$
(2.3)

This is due to the fact that  $\bowtie_1, \bowtie_2, \bowtie_3$  are balanced.

In general, it is shown in [39] that given a coupled cell network with a choice of total phase space and an equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on the cells, the polydiagonal subspace  $\Delta_{\bowtie}$  is a synchrony subspace if and only if  $\bowtie$  is balanced. That is, there is a one-to-one correspondence between balanced equivalence relations and synchrony subspaces of a coupled cell network.

#### Lattice of synchrony subspaces

The set of balanced equivalence relations moreover forms a complete lattice under the refinement of equivalence relations; or equivalently, the set of all synchrony subspaces (for a choice of total phase space) forms a complete lattice under the set inclusion (cf. [70], Theorem 5.7).

**Definition 2.1.6.** (cf. [70]) A *lattice* is a partially ordered set such that any two elements have a unique greatest lower bound or *meet*, and a unique least upper bound or *join*. A lattice is *complete* if every subset has a unique greatest lower bound or *meet*, and a unique least upper bound or *join*.

The set of equivalence relations on a finite set *C* has a partial order

$$\bowtie_1 \leq \bowtie_2, \quad \text{if } [c]_{\bowtie_1} \subseteq [c]_{\bowtie_2}, \ \forall c \in C,$$

given by the refinement " $\leq$ ". There are meet and join operations on the set such that it becomes a complete lattice. The meet of  $\bowtie_1, \bowtie_2$  is an equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on C such that

$$c \bowtie d \iff c \bowtie_1 d \text{ and } c \bowtie_2 d$$

which is usually denoted by  $\bowtie_1 \land \bowtie_2$ . The join of  $\bowtie_1, \bowtie_2$  is an equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on *C* such that

 $c \bowtie d \iff c \bowtie_1 d \text{ or } c \bowtie_2 d$ 

which is denoted by  $\bowtie_1 \lor \bowtie_2$ . Thus, one can speak of the *lattice* of balanced equivalence relations.

The set of balanced equivalence relations on *C* is a partially ordered set with respect to " $\leq$ ", which is a *subset* of the lattice of equivalence relations. But it is generally not a *sublattice*. While the join of two balanced equivalence relations is again balanced, the meet may not be balanced.

Example 2.1.7. (cf. [70]) Consider the graphs in Figure 2.5. They are three



Figure 2.5: Balanced colorings.

different colorings on a regular network of 8 cells that are induced by

$$\bowtie_1 = \{\{1, 2, 7, 8\}, \{3, 4, 5, 6\}\}, \\ \bowtie_2 = \{\{1, 2, 3, 4\}, \{5, 6, 7, 8\}\}, \\ \bowtie_3 = \{\{1, 2\}, \{3, 4\}, \{5, 6\}, \{7, 8\}\}.$$

Note that  $\bowtie_3 = \bowtie_1 \land \bowtie_2$ . The equivalence relations  $\bowtie_1, \bowtie_2$  are balanced on the network. However,  $\bowtie_3$  is not balanced, since the blue cell 5 receives one input from yellow and one input from gray cells, while the blue cell 6 receives one input from blue and one input from red cells.

Nevertheless, it is possible to define the meet for balanced equivalence relations in terms of join operation and to show that the set of balanced equivalence relations has a natural structure of a complete lattice. This structure carries over to the set of all synchrony subspaces through a order-reversing lattice isomorphism (cf. [70], Theorem 5.7).

**Example 2.1.8.** Let G be the regular network in Example 2.1.2. It can be shown that G admits 18 balanced equivalence relations, or equivalently, 18 synchrony subspaces (cf. [4]). See Figure 2.6, where synchrony subspaces are defined using symbols *a*, *b*, *c*, *d*, *e* from a phase space of choice and spaces are connected if one includes the other.

16



Figure 2.6: The lattice of synchrony subspaces for network (b) in Figure 2.3.

Synchrony subspaces can also be determined using *adjacency matrices*. For a coupled cell network of *n* cells, these are  $n \times n$ -matrices, one for each edge type such that the (i, j)-th entry is equal to the number of edges (of the given edge type) directing from the *j*-th to the *i*-th cell. Algorithms of finding synchrony subspaces exist in the literature such as an algorithm in [49] that uses symbolic adjacency matrices, an algorithm in [2] that uses eigenvalue structure of network adjacency matrices, or more recently, an algorithm in [55] based on the usage of special Jordan subspaces of adjacency matrices.

#### 2.1.3 Network Structure and Hidden Symmetries

Coupled cell networks are typically non-symmetrically coupled, so symmetry is not in general, a character of networks. Yet, networks may possess various kinds of symmetry that can influence the network dynamics the same way as symmetry does to the equivariant systems. These include the *interior symmetry* and the *quotient symmetry*.

#### Symmetry of networks

By a *symmetry* of a coupled cell network, we mean a permutation  $\sigma$  on the cells such that both cell equivalence and edge equivalence are preserved. In case of homogeneous networks, this reduces to requiring

$$(c,d) \sim_E (\sigma(c), \sigma(d)), \quad \forall (c,d) \in \mathcal{E}.$$

**Lemma 2.1.9.** A symmetry of a homogeneous network is an equivariance of the admissible system.

*Proof.* Let  $\sigma$  be a symmetry of a homogeneous network G and F be an admissible vector field to the network G. For any x, we show that

$$\sigma \dot{\boldsymbol{x}} = F(\sigma \boldsymbol{x}). \tag{2.4}$$

Since *F* is admissible to a homogeneous network, *F* is generated by a single function *f* which takes (v + 1) variables, where the first variable is reserved for the internal dynamics and the rest for the inputting cells, and the symbol *v* stands for the valency.

Comparing the left hand and right hand sides of (2.4) and considering their *i*-th components, we have

LHS(2.4)<sub>i</sub> = 
$$\dot{x}_{\sigma(i)} = f(x_{\sigma(i)}, x_{j_1}, \dots, x_{j_n}),$$

where  $j_1, \ldots, j_v$  are the inputs of cell  $\sigma(i)$ ; and we have

$$RHS(2.4)_i = f(x_{\sigma(i)}, x_{\sigma(i_1)}, \dots, x_{\sigma(i_v)}),$$

where  $i_1, \ldots, i_v$  are the inputs of cell *i*.

Since  $\sigma$  is a symmetry of  $\mathcal{G}$ , there is an edge equivalence preserving bijection between the input sets of cells *i* and  $\sigma(i)$ . Thus,  $j_s = \sigma(i_s)$  for  $1 \le s \le v$ , up to a re-indexing, which concludes the statement.

In what follows, we use the standard notion  $(i_1 \dots i_k)$  to denote the permutation that maps  $i_j$  to  $i_{j+1}$  for  $1 \le j \le k-1$  and maps  $i_k$  to  $i_1$ , where  $i_j$ 's are distinct integers.

**Example 2.1.10.** Consider the networks in Example 2.1.2. The homogeneous network on the left is symmetric under the permutation (3 5). The symmetry group in this case is

$$\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (3 5 \rangle).$$

The regular network on the right is symmetric under the permutations (2 4) and (3 5). Thus, the symmetry of the network is

$$\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle (2 \ 4) \rangle \times \langle (3 \ 5) \rangle.$$

 $\diamond$ 

#### Interior symmetry

The concept of interior symmetry of a coupled cell network is a generalized notion of a symmetry of a coupled cell network. Roughly speaking, it is a permutation of the cells that preserves certain amount of input structure. The notion of interior symmetry was first introduced by Golubitsky *et al.* [34]. We adapt and simplify the definition in [34] to define an interior symmetry of a homogeneous network as follows. **Definition 2.1.11.** Let  $\mathcal{G} = (C, \mathcal{E}, \sim_C, \sim_E)$  be a homogeneous network. Let  $S \subseteq C$  be a subset. An *interior symmetry* of  $\mathcal{G}$  on S is a permutation  $\sigma$  on C such that  $\sigma$  fixes every element in  $C \setminus S$ , and there is a bijection between edges ( $\sigma(a), \sigma(b)$ ) and (a, b), which preserves edge-equivalence relation  $\sim_E$ , for  $a \in S, b \in C$ .

Note that in the case S = C, an interior symmetry on *C* is precisely a symmetry of *G*. In what follows, when referring to interior symmetry, we also include the case of symmetry.

**Example 2.1.12.** Consider the networks in Example 2.1.2 again. Let  $S = \{1, 2, 4\}$ . Then, both networks possess some interior symmetry. The homogeneous network has an interior symmetry of  $\mathbb{Z}_3$  and the regular network has an interior symmetry of  $D_3$ . The different arrow types in the homogeneous network prevent the reflection symmetry.

The next proposition states that every interior symmetry permutation determines a balanced equivalence relation.

**Proposition 2.1.13.** Let G be an n-cell homogeneous network and  $\sigma$  be an interior symmetry of G on a subset  $S \subseteq C$ . If  $\bowtie$  is an equivalence relation on the cells C of G such that

 $c \bowtie d \Leftrightarrow c, d$  belong to the same orbit under  $\sigma$ ,

*then*  $\bowtie$  *is balanced.* 

*Proof.* Let *c*, *d* be such that  $c \bowtie d$ . Then,  $\sigma^m(c) = d$  for some  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ . Note that  $\sigma^m$  is an interior symmetry of  $\mathcal{G}$  on  $\mathcal{S}$ , for all  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ . Thus, by the definition of interior symmetry, there exists an edge-equivalence preserving bijection between the edges  $(\sigma^m(c), \sigma^m(x))$  and (c, x), for every input arrows (c, x). Thus, there exists a bijection between the input sets of  $d = \sigma^m(c)$  and *c*, which preserves the edge-equivalence relation. On the other hand, the tail cells *x* and  $\sigma^m(x)$  are in the same orbit by  $\sigma$ , thus are in the same  $\bowtie$ -class. Therefore,  $\bowtie$  is a balanced equivalence relation.

In fact, the set of all these equivalence relations forms a sublattice of the total lattice of balanced equivalence relations on  $\mathcal{G}$  (cf. Stewart [70]).

**Example 2.1.14.** Let G be the regular network in Example 2.1.2. As shown in Example 2.1.12, G has an interior symmetry of  $D_3$  on {1, 2, 4}. Consider the permutation  $\sigma = (1 \ 2 \ 4)$  and its induced equivalence relation

$$\bowtie = \{\{1, 2, 4\}, \{3\}, \{5\}\}.$$

Then,  $\bowtie$  is balanced, which is confirmed in Example 2.1.8.

#### Quotient networks and quotient symmetry

**Definition 2.1.15.** (*cf.* [39])Given a balanced equivalence relation  $\bowtie$  on a coupled cell network  $\mathcal{G}$ , a *quotient network*  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie} = (C_{\bowtie}, \mathcal{E}_{\bowtie}, \sim_{C_{\bowtie}}, \sim_{E_{\bowtie}})$  can be defined naturally as follows: the cells in  $C_{\bowtie}$  are the  $\bowtie$ -equivalence classes of the cells of  $\mathcal{G}$  and the edges in  $\mathcal{E}_{\bowtie}$  from quotient cell  $[c]_{\bowtie}$  to quotient cell  $[d]_{\bowtie}$ , where  $[c]_{\bowtie}$  denotes the  $\bowtie$ -equivalence class of *c*, are in correspondence with the edges (c', d') of  $\mathcal{G}$ , for all  $c' \bowtie c, d' \bowtie d$ . The cell-equivalence  $\sim_{C_{\bowtie}}$  and edge-equivalence  $\sim_{E_{\bowtie}}$  relations for  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie}$  are induced from those of  $\mathcal{G}$ .  $\diamondsuit$ 

Let  $\mathcal{G}$  be a homogeneous network of *n*-cells with *s* edge-equivalence classes whose adjacency matrices are  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_s$ . Let  $\bowtie$  be a balanced equivalence relation, which divides the cells of  $\mathcal{G}$  into *p* equivalence-classes. Then,  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie}$  is a homogeneous network of *p*-cells with *s* edge-equivalence classes. Denote the adjacency matrices of  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie}$  by  $A_{1_{\bowtie}}, A_{2_{\bowtie}}, \ldots, A_{s_{\bowtie}}$ . Let  $A_{l_{\bowtie}} = [\bar{a}_{\alpha\beta}^{(l)}]_{p \times p}$ . Then, for  $\alpha = [i]_{\bowtie}, \beta = [j]_{\bowtie}$  in  $C_{\bowtie}$ , we have

$$\bar{a}_{\alpha\beta}^{(l)} = \sum_{k \in [j]_{\bowtie}} a_{ik}^{(l)}.$$
(2.5)

**Example 2.1.16.** Let *G* be the regular network in Figure 2.3(b) again. Consider the balanced equivalence relations  $\bowtie_2, \bowtie_3$  in Example 2.1.4. The quotient networks are shown in Figure 2.7, which correspond precisely to the middle and right coupled cell systems in (2.3). Note that they both have a non-trivial symmetry.



Figure 2.7: Quotient networks for G in Figure 2.3(b) given by  $\bowtie_1 = \{\{1\}, \{2, 3\}, \{4, 5\}\}$  (left) and  $\bowtie_4 = \{\{1\}, \{2, 5\}, \{3, 4\}\}$  (right).

Similar for networks, one can also define symmetry and interior symmetry for quotient networks.

**Definition 2.1.17.** Let  $\mathcal{G}$  be a coupled cell network. We say that a permutation  $\sigma$  is a *quotient (interior) symmetry* of  $\mathcal{G}$ , if  $\mathcal{G}$  has a quotient network  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie}$  which has  $\sigma$  as an (interior) symmetry, for some balanced equivalence relation  $\bowtie$ .

**Example 2.1.18.** Continuing from Example 2.1.16, we see that both quotient networks  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie_1}$  and  $\mathcal{G}_{\bowtie_4}$  have symmetry  $D_3$ , thus  $\mathcal{G}$  has a quotient symmetry  $D_3$ .

Moreover,  $\mathcal{G}$  has a quotient interior symmetry. It is related to the quotient network induced by  $\bowtie = \{\{1\}, \{2\}, \{3, 5\}, \{4\}\}$  (cf. Figure 2.8). The quotient



Figure 2.8: A quotient network for G in Figure 2.3(b) given by  $\bowtie = \{\{1\}, \{2\}, \{3, 5\}, \{4\}\},$  which has an interior symmetry  $D_3$ .

network possesses an interior symmetry on the subset  $\{1, 2, 4\}$ . Thus, G has a quotient interior symmetry  $D_3$ .

#### 2.2 Groups and Group Representations

Basic concepts from theory of transformation groups and theory of group representations will be reviewed. They provide a foundation for understanding compact Lie groups and their representations, which we use later in our theory.

#### 2.2.1 Groups and Actions

#### Groups

A *group G* is a set of elements together with a binary operation "·" such that the following axioms are fulfilled:

- CLOSURE If  $a, b \in G$ , then  $a \cdot b \in G$
- ASSOCIATIVITY  $(a \cdot b) \cdot c = a \cdot (b \cdot c)$  for all  $a, b, c \in G$
- IDENTITY An element  $e \in G$  exists such that  $e \cdot a = a \cdot e = e$  for all  $a \in G$
- INVERSE There exists  $b \in G$  for each  $a \in G$  such that  $a \cdot b = b \cdot a = e$

If  $a \cdot b = b \cdot a$  for all  $a, b \in G$ , then *G* is called an *abelian* group.

A subgroup  $H \subset G$  is a non-empty subset that is closed under the binary and the inverse operations. Two subgroups H, H' of G are *conjugate* in G, if  $H' = gHg^{-1}$  for some  $g \in G$ . The *conjugacy class* 

$$(H) := \{ gHg^{-1} : g \in G \}$$

of a subgroup *H* is the set of all its conjugate subgroups. The (*left*) *co-set* of *H* is defined by

$$G/H := \{gH : g \in G\}.$$

There is a canonical identification between (H) and G/H.

Groups can be used to describe symmetry of objects. Indeed, the set of all transformations under which an object is left invariant forms a group with the binary operation given by the composition of transformations. Groups in this case are also referred as *symmetry groups*.

**Example 2.2.1.** Consider an equilateral triangle in  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and all the transformations that leave it invariant (cf. Figure 2.9). These are rotations of  $0^\circ$ ,



Figure 2.9: An equilateral triangle and its transformation symmetry.

 $120^{\circ}$ ,  $240^{\circ}$  around the center point and reflections with respect to the three hight lines. See Figure 2.9, where the red dot stands for the center and green lines are the reflection axes.

Together they form a group. Let  $r_0$ ,  $r_1$ ,  $r_2$  denote the rotations of  $0^\circ$ , 120°, 240° respectively; and  $k_A$ ,  $k_B$ ,  $k_C$  denote the reflection with respect to the hight lines going through *A*, *B*, *C* respectively. Then,

$$G = \{r_0, r_1, r_2, k_A, k_B, k_C\}$$

gives the set of all transformations that keep the triangle invariant. It forms a group with  $r_0$  being the identity element e. The elements  $r_1$ ,  $r_2$  are of order<sup>\*</sup> 3 being inverse to each other. The elements  $k_A$ ,  $k_B$ ,  $k_C$  are of order 2 being self-inverse.

Moreover, every element of *G* can be written as a product of  $r_1$  and  $k_A$ . For example, the reflection  $k_B$  can be written as the product  $k_A \cdot r_1$  of first rotating 120° around the center and then reflecting around the hight line through *A* (cf. Figure 2.10). Similarly, one shows that  $k_C = k_A \cdot r_1^2$ . We say

<sup>\*</sup>An element  $a \in G$  is of *order* m if m is a smallest positive integer such that  $a^m = e$ .



Figure 2.10: Illustration for showing  $k_B = k_A \cdot r_1$ .

that *G* is a group *generated* by  $r_1$  and  $k_A$ , denoted as

$$G = \langle r_1, k_A \rangle,$$

where  $r_1 \cdot k_A = k_A \cdot r_1^{-1}$ .

The group *G* in Example 2.2.1 is known as the *dihedral group* of order 6, which is commonly denoted by  $D_3$ . More generally, the dihedral group  $D_n$  which is defined as the group of order 2n generated by an element r of order n and an element k of order 2 such that  $rk = kr^{-1}$ , describes the transformation symmetry of n-sided regular polygons in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ .

#### **Group Actions**

Formally, groups can be used to describe symmetry of mathematical objects through *group actions*. By *an action* of a group *G* on an object *X*, we mean a homomorphism

$$\varphi: G \to \operatorname{Aut}(X)$$

from the group *G* into the group of automorphisms of *X*. For simplicity, we write gx instead of  $(\varphi(g))(x)$  for the result of applying g on x, for  $g \in G$ ,  $x \in X$ .

A subset  $Y \subset X$  is called *G*-invariant if  $gx \in Y$  for all  $x \in Y$  and  $g \in G$ . An action on an invariant subset  $Y \subset X$  is called *free* if gx = x for some  $x \in Y$  implies g = e is the identity element.

Depending on structure of *X*, one can endow the group *G* with additional structure and set further restrictions on  $\varphi$  accordingly. For example, one can use *topological groups* to describe symmetry of topological spaces through *continuous* actions; or *Lie groups* to describe symmetry of differentiable manifolds through *differentiable* actions; or one can use groups to describe symmetry of vector spaces through *linear* actions. We give precise definitions.

**Definition 2.2.2.** (cf. [22]) A *topological group G* is a group and a topological space such that the binary operation and the inverse operation on *G* are

 $\diamond$ 

continuous functions. An *action* of a topological group *G* on a topological space *X* is a continuous group homomorphism  $\varphi : G \rightarrow Aut(X)$ , in which case *X* is called a *G*-space.

**Example 2.2.3.** Let  $\mathbb{Q} \subset \mathbb{R}$  be the set of rational numbers on the real line. It forms a group under the addition operation with 0 being the identity element (cf. Figure 2.11). Consider the inherited topology from  $\mathbb{R}$  on  $\mathbb{Q}$ ,



Figure 2.11: The topological group  $\mathbb{Q} \subset \mathbb{R}$  under addition.

where a subset of  $\mathbb{Q}$  is open if and only if it can be written as an intersection of an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}$  with  $\mathbb{Q}$ . Both addition and inverse operations are continuous functions under this topology, since they are continuous on  $\mathbb{R}$ . Thus,  $\mathbb{Q}$  endowed with the inherited topology is a topological group.

**Definition 2.2.4.** (cf. [22, 50]) A *Lie group G* is a group and a differentiable manifold such that the binary operation and the inverse operation on *G* are differentiable maps. An *action* of a Lie group *G* on a differentiable manifold *M* is a differentiable group homomorphism  $\varphi : G \rightarrow \text{Aut}(M)$ , in which case *M* is called a *G*-manifold.  $\diamond$ 

Lie groups are automatically topological groups using the same topology. An example of topological group that is not a Lie group is given by Example 2.2.3, as Q fails to be a manifold under the inherited topology.

Important examples of Lie groups that we use later are finite groups  $\Gamma$ , the circle group  $S^1$  of complex number of unit length and the product group  $\Gamma \times S^1$ . See Section 2.3.3.

In case the differentiable manifold on which a Lie group *G* acts is indeed a finite-dimensional vector space, then the group of automorphisms coincides with the general linear group of the vector space. The *G*-manifold in this case becomes a *representation*.

**Definition 2.2.5.** Let *G* be a Lie group and *V* be a finite-dimensional vector space. An *action* of *G* on *V* is a differentiable group homomorphism

 $\varphi: G \to \operatorname{GL}(V)$ 

from the group *G* to the general linear group GL(V) of *V*. The vector space *V* together with the action is called a *representation* of *G*.

**Example 2.2.6.** Let  $D_3$  be the dihedral group discussed in Example 2.2.1. It is a Lie group under the discrete topology. Let it act on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  by permuting the vector components according to

$$r_1: (x_1, x_2, x_3) \mapsto (x_3, x_1, x_2)$$
  
$$k_A: (x_1, x_2, x_3) \mapsto (x_1, x_3, x_2)$$

(cf. Figure 2.12). Then,  $\mathbb{R}^3$  becomes a representation of  $D_3$ . This action can



Figure 2.12: A representation of  $D_3$  in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ .

be extended to  $P^3$  for any vector space *P*.

 $\diamond$ 

Further representations of  $D_3$  can be found in Subsection 2.2.3.

#### 2.2.2 Orbits and Orbit Structure

Let *G* be a topological group and *X* be a *G*-space.

Consider the set

$$G(x) = \{gx : g \in G\} \subset X$$

of all elements in X that can be reached by applying a group element to x and call it the *orbit* of x. An orbit of an element plays a similar role in a *G*-space, as an element in a topological space (without group actions). It represents an elementary unit of the space that is to be treated as a whole.

One sees that orbits of different elements  $x, y \in X$  are either disjoint or identical. That is, X is a disjoint union of orbits. Moreover, G(x) = G(y) if and only if x = gy for some  $g \in G$ . If we define an equivalence relation ~ on X by:  $x \sim y$  if and only if G(x) = G(y), then the quotient space X/G together with the quotient topology is called the *orbit space*.

Elements from the same orbit share the same symmetric property in space. If we use the *isotropy subgroup* of *x* defined by

$$G_x = \{g \in G : gx = x\}$$

to measure how symmetric the element *x* is situated in space, then elements from the same orbit have conjugate symmetries:

$$G_{gx} = gG_x g^{-1}, (2.6)$$

for  $g \in G$ . Thus, one speaks of the *orbit type* of an orbit given by

$$(G_x) := \{ g G_x g^{-1} : g \in G \}$$
(2.7)

which can be used to measure the symmetry of the orbit of *x*. Note that the obit type is independent of the choice of *x* and indeed is a property of orbit.

Elements having isotropy subgroups at least *H* form a closed subspace:

$$X^{H} = \{x \in X : hx = x, \forall h \in H\} = Fix(H),$$
(2.8)

for any subgroup  $H \subset G$ , which is called the *fixed-point subspace* of H. Fixed-point subspaces of conjugate subgroups are isomorphic, since

$$gX^H = X^{gHg^{-1}}, \quad \forall g \in G.$$
(2.9)

In particular, (2.9) implies that fixed-point subspaces are generally not *G*-invariant. But if  $g \in G$  is such that  $gHg^{-1} = H$ , then  $X^H = gX^H$ . Thus,  $X^H$  is invariant under the *normalizer*  $N(H) := \{g \in G : gHg^{-1} = H\}$  of *H*. This action is redundant, since *H* acts trivially on  $X^H$ . Denote by

$$W(H) = N(H)/H = \{g \in G : gHg^{-1} = H\}/H,$$
(2.10)

which is called *Weyl group* of *H*.

**.** . .

**Example 2.2.7.** Let  $D_3$  act on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  as in Example 2.2.6. Consider the three points from the three axes: (1, 0, 0), (0, 1, 0) and (0, 0, 1) (cf. Figure 2.13). They form an orbit together. The isotropy subgroups of the three points are

$$D_{3 (1,0,0)} = \{1, k_A\} := D_1$$
  

$$D_{3 (0,1,0)} = \{1, k_A r_1\} := D'_1$$
  

$$D_{3 (0,0,1)} = \{1, k_A r_1^2\} := D''_1$$

which are conjugate to each other through

$$D'_1 = r_1 D_1 r_1^{-1}, \quad D''_1 = r_1^2 D_1 r_1^{-2}.$$

Thus, the orbit type of the orbit {(1, 0, 0), (0, 1, 0), (0, 0, 1)} is ( $D_1$ ). Denote by  $X = \mathbb{R}^3$ . Then, the fixed-point subspaces of  $D_1, D'_1, D''_1$  are

$$\begin{split} X^{D_1} &= \{(a,b,b) \,:\, a,b \in \mathbb{R}\}\\ X^{D_1'} &= \{(b,a,b) \,:\, a,b \in \mathbb{R}\}\\ X^{D_1''} &= \{(b,b,a) \,:\, a,b \in \mathbb{R}\}, \end{split}$$

which are isomorphic closed subspaces in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ .

26

	5	^	
1	٢		`
	5		1
	1		



Figure 2.13: An orbit of three points under the  $D_3$ -action in  $\mathbb{R}^3$ .

Observe that in Example 2.2.7, the orbit of (1,0,0) consists of three elements, while the left co-set  $D_3/D_1$  of the isotropy of (1,0,0) as well consists of three elements:  $D_1, r_1D_1, r_1^2D_1$ . This one-to-one correspondence holds in general. Indeed, one can show directly that

$$G/G_x \simeq G(x)$$

are isomorphic as sets (without topology), using the map

$$f: G/G_x \to G(x) \tag{2.11}$$
$$gG_x \mapsto gx$$

However, *f* may not be a homeomorphism, with respect to the quotient topology on  $G/G_x$  and the inherited topology on G(x) from *X*.

**Example 2.2.8.** (cf. [50]) Let  $S^1$  be the set of complex number of unit length (with inherited topology from  $\mathbb{R}^2$ ) and  $T^2$  be the torus  $S^1 \times S^1$ . Given an irrational number *a*, define

$$\varphi: \mathbb{R} \times T^2 \to T^2$$
  
(r, (z\_1, z\_2))  $\mapsto (z_1 \exp(2\pi i r), z_2 \exp(2\pi i a r)),$ 

for  $r \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $z_1, z_2 \in S^1$ . Then,  $\varphi$  gives a continuous action of the topological group  $\mathbb{R}$  (with the standard topology) on  $T^2$ . The isotropy of  $(1, 1) \in T^2$  is  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  so that  $\mathbb{R}/\mathbb{R}_{(1,1)} = \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}_1 = \mathbb{R}$ , which is a locally connected set. But the orbit  $\mathbb{R}((1, 1))$  of (1, 1) is a dense curve that goes by any small neighborhoods of (1, 1) infinitely many times, which is not a locally connected set. Thus,  $\mathbb{R}/\mathbb{R}_{(1,1)}$  and  $\mathbb{R}((1, 1))$  are not homeomorphic.

Example 2.2.8 is due to the lack of compactness of the group R.

**Theorem 2.2.9.** (cf. [50], Proposition 1.53) If G is a compact topological group and X is a Hausdorff G-space, then f in (2.11) is a G-homeomorphism.

A parallel statement holds for compact Lie groups and *G*-manifolds.

**Theorem 2.2.10.** (cf. [50], Corollary 4.4) If G is a compact Lie group and M is a G-manifold, then the orbit G(x) of every point x of M is a G-invariant submanifold of M and f in (2.11) is a G-diffeomorphism.

The compactness assumption is also important in Theorem 2.2.10, which can be shown by Example 2.2.8. The group  $\mathbb{R}$  is in fact a Lie group and  $T^2$  is a differentiable manifold on which  $\mathbb{R}$  acts smoothly through  $\varphi$ . The orbit  $\mathbb{R}((1, 1))$  of (1, 1) is clearly not a submanifold of  $T^2$  since any small neighborhood of (1, 1) looks locally like a union of infinitely many disjoint copies of  $\mathbb{R}$ .

Further structure of orbits can be described for compact Lie groups. Let  $H \subset G$  be a closed subgroup and M be a G-manifold. Denote by

$$M_{(H)} = \{ x \in M : (G_x) = (H) \}$$
(2.12)

$$M_H = \{x \in M : G_x = H\} \subset M^H, .$$
(2.13)

**T** T

Then, they are both submanifolds of *M*.

**Theorem 2.2.11.** (cf. [50], Theorem 4.19) Let G be a compact Lie group and M be a G-manifold. For every  $H \subset G$ , let W(H) be the Weyl group of H (cf. (2.10)). Then, we have

- (i)  $M_{(H)}$  is a G-invariant submanifold of M;
- (ii)  $M_H$  is a W(H)-invariant submanifold of M, and the action is free.

#### 2.2.3 Representations of Compact Lie Groups

#### Representations

Let *G* be a Lie group and *V* be a finite-dimensional vector space. Recall that an *action* of *G* on *V* is a differentiable group homomorphism

$$\varphi: G \to \mathrm{GL}(V)$$

from the group *G* to the general linear group GL(V) of *V*. The vector space *V* together with the action is called a *representation* of *G* (cf. Definition 2.2.5).

If *V* is a real vector space and the action is  $\varphi : G \to \operatorname{GL}_{\mathbb{R}}(V)$ , then we call *V* a *real representation* of *G*. Similarly, if *V* is a complex vector space with an action  $\varphi : G \to \operatorname{GL}_{\mathbb{C}}(V)$ , then we call *V* a *complex representation* of *G*.

A linear map  $A : V_1 \rightarrow V_2$  between two representations of *G* is called *G*-equivariant, if A(gv) = g(Av) for all  $v \in V_1$  and  $g \in G$ . Two representations  $V_1, V_2$  of *G* are called *equivalent*, if there exists a *G*-equivariant linear isomorphism between them.
#### 2.2. GROUPS AND GROUP REPRESENTATIONS

A representation V of G is called *irreducible* if {0} and V are the only G-invariant linear subspaces in V. A representation that is not irreducible is called *reducible*. Further, a representation is called *completely reducible*, if it is equivalent to a direct sum of irreducible representations.

**Example 2.2.12.** Let  $G = \{\begin{pmatrix} 1 & n \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} : n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  which is a group under matrix multiplication and forms a topological (and also a Lie) group with respect to the standard topology on matrices. Let it act on  $\mathbb{C}^2$  by the usual matrix multiplication:

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc}1&n\\0&1\end{array}\right)\left(\begin{array}{c}z_1\\z_2\end{array}\right)=\left(\begin{array}{c}z_1+nz_2\\z_2\end{array}\right),$$

for  $z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C}$ . It gives a continuous (and also differentiable) action of *G* on  $\mathbb{C}^2$  and  $\mathbb{C}^2$  is a complex representation of *G*.

The complex representation  $\mathbb{C}^2$  is reducible, since  $\mathbb{C} := \{(z_1, 0) : z_1 \in \mathbb{C}\}$  is a *G*-invariant linear subspace of  $\mathbb{C}^2$ . It is however, not completely reducible, since  $\mathbb{C}$  is the only *G*-invariant linear subspace in  $\mathbb{C}^2$  besides  $\{0\}$  and  $\mathbb{C}^2$ .  $\diamond$ 

Example 2.2.12 is due to the lack of compactness of the group *G*.

**Theorem 2.2.13.** (cf. Proposition (1.9) in [20] or Corollary 2.42 in [50]) Every finite-dimensional representation of a compact topological group is completely reducible.

**Example 2.2.14.** Let  $D_3$  act on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  as in Example 2.2.6. Then,

$$U := \{(x, y, z) : x = y = z \in \mathbb{R}\}$$
$$V := \{(x, y, z) : x + y + z = 0, x, y, z \in \mathbb{R}\}$$

are both  $D_3$ -invariant linear subspaces of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  and  $\mathbb{R}^3 = U \oplus V$  as space. The group  $D_3$  acts on U trivially, that is, every group element acts like the identity map. The group  $D_3$  acts on V by

$$r_1:(x,y,-x-y)\mapsto (-x-y,x,y), \quad k_A:(x,y,-x-y)\mapsto (x,-x-y,y).$$

It is convenient to identify *V* with

$$V' := \{(x, y) : x, y \in \mathbb{R}\}$$

using the projection  $(x, y, -x - y) \mapsto (x, y)$  to the first two coordinates. The  $D_3$ -action on V can then be expressed as a  $D_3$ -action on V' by

$$r_1 = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad k_A = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -1 & -1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

It follows that *V* is an irreducible representation of  $D_3$  and  $\mathbb{R}^3 = U \oplus V$  as *G*-representation is a direct sum of irreducible representations of  $D_3$ .

 $\diamond$ 

It is interesting to list all irreducible representations of  $D_3$ .

**Example 2.2.15.** (cf. [16]) It can be shown, using the character theory of group representations for example, that there are exactly three distinct irreducible real representations of the dihedral group  $D_3$ :

- (i) The trivial representation  $\mathcal{V}_0 \simeq \mathbb{R}$ , where every group element acts as the identity map on  $\mathbb{R}$ .
- (ii) The representation  $\mathcal{V}_1 \simeq \mathbb{R}$  given by  $r_1$  as the identity map and  $k_A$  as the antipodal map on  $\mathbb{R}$ , i.e.  $k_A x = -x$ .
- (iii) The natural representation  $\mathcal{V}_2 \simeq \mathbb{R}^2$  given by  $r_1$  as a rotation of  $120^\circ$  of the plane and  $k_A$  as the reflection with respect to the first axis of the plane.

There are also exactly three distinct irreducible complex representations of the dihedral group  $D_3$ :

- (i) The trivial representation U<sub>0</sub> ≃ C, where every group element acts as the identity map on C.
- (ii) The representation  $\mathcal{U}_1 \simeq \mathbb{R}$  given by  $r_1$  as the identity map and  $k_A$  as the antipodal map on  $\mathbb{C}$ .
- (iii) The natural representation  $\mathcal{U}_2 \simeq \mathbb{C}^2$  given by  $r_1$  as the map  $(z_1, z_2) \mapsto (r_1 z_1, r_1^{-1} z_2)$  and  $k_A$  as the interchange of coordinates:  $(z_1, z_2) \mapsto (z_2, z_1)$ .

 $\diamond$ 

The representation  $\mathbb{R}^3$  from Example 2.2.14 is equivalent to  $\mathcal{V}_0 \oplus \mathcal{V}_1$ .

#### **Banach representations**

**Definition 2.2.16.** Let *G* be a Lie group and *W* be a Banach space. An *action* of *G* on *W* is a differentiable group homomorphism

$$\varphi: G \to \operatorname{GL}_B(W),$$

from the group *G* to the group of invertible bounded linear operators on *W*. The Banach space together with this action is called a *Banach representation* of *G*. A Banach representation *W* is called *isometric*, if ||gw|| = ||w||, for all  $g \in G, w \in W$ .

Using the Haar measure, one can show that every Banach representation of a compact Lie group is equivalent to an isometric Banach representation.

30

**Example 2.2.17.** Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  be a positive integer and  $C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$  be the set of all continuous *T*-periodic functions defined on [0, T] and valued in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Then,  $C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$  is a vector space over reals. Moreover, it is a real Banach space with respect to the supremum norm  $\|\cdot\|$ , which is defined by

$$||f|| := \sup_{x \in [0,T]} |f(x)|, \quad \forall f \in C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$$

Let  $G = S^1$  and define an action of  $S^1$  on  $C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$  by

$$(e^{i\theta}f)(t) := f(t + \frac{\theta T}{2\pi}), \quad \forall f \in C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^n), e^{i\theta} \in S^1, t \in [0, T],$$
 (2.14)

which is clearly differentiable. Also,  $||e^{i\theta}f|| = ||f||$  for all  $f \in C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$ . Thus,  $C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$  is a real isometric Banach representation of  $S^1$  with respect to the action (2.14).

# 2.3 Euler Ring and Ring Homomorphisms

Let *G* be a compact Lie group. In Subsection 2.2.2, we have seen that the conjugacy classes of subgroups can be used to measure symmetry of orbits in *G*-spaces (cf. (2.7)). Later, we will use their finite sums to define degrees for equivariant maps. It is interesting to explore the ring structure of the set of all finite sums of conjugacy classes of subgroups, known as the *Euler ring*, which will be very useful in computations of degrees.

In what follows, we consider only *closed* subgroups of *G*.

#### 2.3.1 Euler Ring

Let  $\Phi(G)$  be the set of all conjugacy classes of subgroups of *G*. Consider the set *A*(*G*) of all finite sums of elements of  $\Phi(G)$ , that is, the set of elements that look like

$$(H_1) + (H_2) + \cdots + (H_m)$$

for  $(H_i) \in \Phi(G)$ . If  $(H_i) = (H_i)$ , then we will group them together and write

$$(H_i) + (H_i) = 2(H_i).$$

The set A(G) forms an abelian group under the addition "+" given by

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} n_i(H_i) + \sum_{i=1}^{N} m_i(H_i) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} (n_i + m_i)(H_i)$$
(2.15)

for  $(H_i) \in \Phi(G)$ , with the identity element given by  $\sum_{i=1}^{N} n_i(H_i)$  for all  $n_i = 0$ .

Technically speaking, A(G) is a free (left)  $\mathbb{Z}$ -module generated by  $\Phi(G)$ .

Moreover, one can define a multiplication operation

$$*: A(G) \times A(G) \rightarrow A(G)$$

on A(G), with respect to which the abelian group A(G) becomes a ring. Let  $(H) \in \Phi(G)$ . The left co-set G/H is a *G*-manifold under the action

$$G \times G/H \to G/H, \quad (g', gH) \mapsto (g'g)H.$$
 (2.16)

The isotropy subgroup of gH is then given by  $gHg^{-1}$ . This coincides with the conjugate symmetry (2.6) of elements from the same orbit that we observe earlier. In fact, (2.16) resembles the *G*-action on the *G*-invariant submanifold G(x) under the identification (2.11).

Now consider (*H*), (*K*)  $\in \Phi(G)$  and the product space  $G/H \times G/K$  (which is in resemblance of product of orbits) under the same action

$$G \times (G/H \times G/K) \to G/H \times G/K,$$
  

$$(g', (g_1H, g_2K)) \mapsto ((g'g_1)H, (g'g_2K)).$$
(2.17)

We are interested in classifying orbit types in  $G/H \times G/K$  under (2.17). Note that the isotropy subgroup of  $(g_1H, g_2K) \in G/H \times G/K$  is

$$L := g_1 H g_1^{-1} \cap g_2 K g_2^{-1}.$$

The set of all elements of orbit type (*L*) forms a *G*-invariant submanifold of  $G/H \times G/K$  (cf. Theorem 2.2.11). The product

$$(H) * (K) = \sum n_L(L)$$
 (2.18)

expresses a topological count of orbit types in  $G/H \times G/K$ , where  $n_L$  is the count associated with the orbit type (*L*). The sum in (2.18) is finite, since  $G/H \times G/K$  is a *compact G*-manifold.

Formally, we can define the *Euler ring* as follows.

**Definition 2.3.1.** (cf. [22]) Let *G* be a compact Lie group and  $\Phi(G)$  be the set of conjugacy classes of closed subgroups of *G*. Let *A*(*G*) be the set of all finite sums of elements of  $\Phi(G)$  equipped with "+" by (2.15) and "\*" by (2.18), where

$$n_L := \chi_c((G/H \times G/K)_{(L)}/G), \qquad (2.19)$$

is defined by the Euler characteristics  $\chi_c$  of the orbit space of the *G*-invariant submanifold  $(G/H \times G/K)_{(L)}$  in  $G/H \times G/K$  (cf. [69]).

 $\diamond$ 

We explain the geometric meaning of (2.19) using an example.

**Example 2.3.2.** Consider the dihedral group  $D_3$  in Example 2.2.1, which is generated by the rotation  $r_1$  and the reflection  $k_A$ . The group  $D_3$  has the following subgroups

$$D_1 = \{1, k_A\}, \quad D'_1 = \{1, k_B\}, \quad D''_1 = \{1, k_C\}$$
  
 $\mathbb{Z}_3 = \{1, r_1, r_2\}, \quad \mathbb{Z}_1 = \{1\}$ 

besides  $D_3$  itself. Since  $D_1, D'_1, D''_1$  are conjugate in  $D_3$ , we have

$$\Phi(D_3) = \{ (D_3), (D_1), (\mathbb{Z}_3), (\mathbb{Z}_1) \}$$

consists of four elements. The Euler ring multiplication is listed in Table 2.1 (cf. [16]).

*	$(D_3)$	( <i>D</i> <sub>1</sub> )	$(\mathbb{Z}_3)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$
$(D_3)$	$(D_3)$	$(D_1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_3)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$
$(D_1)$	$(D_1)$	$(D_1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$3(\mathbb{Z}_1)$
$(\mathbb{Z}_3)$	(乙3)	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	2( <b>Z</b> <sub>3</sub> )	$2(\mathbb{Z}_1)$
$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$3(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$2(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$6(\mathbb{Z}_1)$

Table 2.1: Multiplication table for the Euler ring  $A(D_3)$ 

The geometric meaning of (H) \* (K) is that it counts the *G*-orbits in the product *G*-space  $G/H \times G/K$  according to their orbit types. For example, consider

$$(D_1) * (D_1) = (D_1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

Note that  $D_3/D_1 = \{D_1, r_1D_1, r_1^2D_1\}$ . Thus, the product space  $D_3/D_1 \times D_3/D_1$  consists of 9 elements, which are represented by hollow squares and triangles in Figure 2.14. The isotropy of the element  $(r_1^aD_1, r_1^bD_1) \in D_3/D_1 \times D_3/D_1$  is given by  $r_1^aD_1r_1^{-a} \cap r_1^bD_1r_1^{-b}$ , for  $a, b \in \{0, 1, 2\}$ , as indicated in Figure 2.14. These isotropies give rise to two orbit types in  $D_3/D_1 \times D_3/D_1$ :

$$(D_1) = \{D_1, r_1 D_1 r_1^{-1}, r_1^2 D_1 r_1^{-2}\},\$$
  
$$(\mathbb{Z}_1) = \{\mathbb{Z}_1\},\$$

corresponding to the hollow triangles and squares in Figure 2.14, respectively. Moreover, all the hollow triangles (resp. all the hollow squares) consist of 1 orbit under the  $D_3$ -action on  $D_3/D_1 \times D_3/D_1$ . Therefore,  $D_3/D_1 \times D_3/D_1$  consists of 1 orbit of orbit type ( $D_1$ ) and 1 orbit of orbit type ( $\mathbb{Z}_1$ ), or equivalently written as

$$(D_1) * (D_1) = (D_1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1).$$



Figure 2.14: Geometric meaning of  $(D_1) * (D_1)$  in the Euler ring  $A(D_3)$ .

#### 2.3.2 Ring Homomorphisms

The Euler ring defined in Subsection 2.3.1 provides a natural environment for multiplying group orbits. In this subsection, we discuss how the Euler ring structure of compact Lie groups behaves with respect to group homomorphisms. The resulting ring homomorphism will play an important role in Section 4, when we deal with different (quotient) symmetries of a network at the same time.

**Definition 2.3.3.** Let  $G_1, G_2$  be compact Lie groups and  $h : G_2 \rightarrow G_1$  be a group homomorphism. Let *X* be a  $G_1$ -space. Define a  $G_2$ -action on *X* by

$$g_2 x := h(g_2)x, \text{ for } g_2 \in G_2, x \in X,$$
 (2.20)

and call it the *induced action* of  $G_2$  on X through h. Then, X is also a  $G_2$ -space.

Let  $K \subset G_1$  be a closed subgroup. Then, the left co-set  $G_1/K$  is a  $G_1$ -space under the natural action (2.16). Consider the induced action of  $G_2$  on  $G_1/K$  through h. Then, the isotropy of  $g_1K$  under this  $G_2$ -action is given by

$$\tilde{K} = \mathbf{h}^{-1}(g_1 K g_1^{-1}).$$

The set of all elements of orbit type ( $\tilde{K}$ ) forms a  $G_2$ -invariant submanifold of the  $G_2$ -space  $G_1/K$  by Theorem 2.2.11. Based on the topological nature of this submanifold  $(G_1/K)_{(\tilde{K})}$ , one can define a map

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{H}: A(G_1) \to A(G_2) \\ (K) &\mapsto \sum n_{\tilde{K}}(\tilde{K}), \end{aligned} \tag{2.21}$$

#### 2.3. EULER RING AND RING HOMOMORPHISMS

between the Euler rings  $A(G_1)$  and  $A(G_2)$ , where

$$n_{\tilde{K}} = \chi_c((G_1/K)_{(\tilde{K})}/G_2), \qquad (2.22)$$

is defined by the Euler characteristics of the orbit space of  $(G_1/K)_{(\tilde{K})}$  and expresses the topological count of orbits of orbit type ( $\tilde{K}$ ).

In a sense, the map H enables us to view  $G_1$ -orbits as  $G_2$ -orbits under the induced action (2.20). It "lifts" a  $G_1$ -orbit of orbit type (K) to several  $G_2$ -orbits of orbit type ( $\tilde{K}$ ) for  $\tilde{K} = h^{-1}(g_1Kg_1^{-1}), g_1 \in G_1$ .

One can show that the map H defined by (2.21)-(2.22) is indeed a ring homomorphism, which we call the *Euler ring homomorphism induced by* h.

**Theorem 2.3.4.** (cf. [22, 15]) Let  $G_i$  be a compact Lie group for i = 1, 2, 3 and  $h_i : G_i \to G_{i+1}$  a group homomorphism for i = 1, 2. Let  $H_i$  be defined by (2.21) for i = 1, 2. Then, we have

- (*i*)  $H_i$  is an Euler ring homomorphism, for i = 1, 2.
- (*ii*)  $H_2 \circ H_1$  *is precisely the Euler ring homomorphism induced by*  $h_2 \circ h_1$ .

We explain the geometric meaning of the ring homomorphism using an example.

**Example 2.3.5.** Let  $G_1 = D_3, G_2 = D_1$  and  $h : D_1 \hookrightarrow D_3$  be the inclusion homomorphism. Let  $H : A(D_3) \to A(D_1)$  be the Euler ring homomorphism induced by h. Then, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathsf{H}: \quad (D_3) \mapsto (D_1), \qquad & (\mathbb{Z}_3) \mapsto (\mathbb{Z}_1) \\ \quad (D_1) \mapsto (D_1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1), \qquad & (\mathbb{Z}_1) \mapsto 3(\mathbb{Z}_1). \end{aligned}$$

The geometric meaning of H((K)) is that it counts the  $G_2$ -orbits in the  $G_2$ -space  $G_1/K$  according to their orbit types. For example, consider  $K = D_1$ . Then, the space  $D_3/D_1$  consists of 3 elements:  $D_1, r_1D_1, r_1^2D_1$ . Consider the



Figure 2.15: (left) The space  $D_3/D_1$  considered as  $D_3$ -space; (right) the space  $D_3/D_1$  considered as  $D_1$ -space.

 $D_1$ -action on  $D_3/D_1$ . Then, the isotropies are

$$\mathbf{h}^{-1}(D_1) = D_1, \quad \mathbf{h}^{-1}(r_1 D_1 r_1^{-1}) = \mathbb{Z}_1, \quad \mathbf{h}^{-1}(r_1^2 D_1 r_1^{-2}) = \mathbb{Z}_1,$$

respectively (cf. Figure 2.15). Moreover, the elements  $r_1D_1$ ,  $r_1^2D_1$  belong to the same orbit under the  $D_1$ -action, since

$$\mathbf{h}(k_A)r_1D_1 = k_A r_1D_1 = r_1^2 k_A D_1 = r_1^2 D_1$$

Therefore, the space  $D_3/D_1$  (with respect to the induced  $D_1$ -action) consists of 1 orbit of orbit type ( $D_1$ ) and 1 orbit of orbit type ( $\mathbb{Z}_1$ ), i.e.

$$H((D_1)) = (D_1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

### **2.3.3** Euler Ring of $\Gamma \times S^1$

Important groups that we use later are compact Lie groups of form

 $\Gamma \times S^1$ 

where  $\Gamma$  is a finite group and  $S^1$  is the group of complex numbers of unit length with standard topology. In the setting of (equivariant) bifurcations, the group  $\Gamma$  is usually used to describe the symmetry of the system in phase space while  $S^1$  describes the temporal symmetry of possible periodic states.

### Twisted subgroups of $\Gamma \times S^1$

There are two kinds of (closed) subgroups in  $\Gamma \times S^1$ : those that are finite and those that are of dimension one. The latter one is always of form  $K \times S^1$  for subgroups  $K \subset \Gamma$ , while the finite ones are what we call the *twisted subgroups*. Twisted subgroups are of particular importance, since they are precisely the symmetries of *non-constant* periodic states in Hopf bifurcations.

**Definition 2.3.6.** (*cf.* [16])A subgroup  $H \subset \Gamma \times S^1$  is called a *twisted l-folded* subgroup, if there exists a subgroup  $K \subset \Gamma$ , an integer  $l \ge 0$  and a group homomorphism  $\varphi : K \to S^1$  such that

$$H = K^{\varphi, l} := \{ (\gamma, z) : \varphi(\gamma) = z^{l} \}.$$

 $\diamond$ 

It can be verified that every finite subgroup  $H \subset \Gamma \times S^1$  is twisted.

**Example 2.3.7.** Let  $\Gamma = D_3$ , where  $D_3 = \mathbb{Z}_3 \cup \kappa \mathbb{Z}_3$  and  $\mathbb{Z}_3 = \langle \xi \rangle$ . Then, up to conjugacy,  $D_3 \times S^1$  has the following twisted 1-folded subgroups:  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ ,  $\mathbb{Z}_3$ ,  $D_1$ ,  $D_3$  and (cf. [16])

$$\mathbb{Z}_{3}^{t} = \{(1,1), (\xi,\xi), (\xi^{2},\xi^{2})\}, \quad D_{1}^{z} = \{(1,1), (\kappa,-1)\}, \\ D_{3}^{z} = \{(1,1), (\xi,1), (\xi^{2},1), (\kappa,-1), (\kappa\xi,-1), (\kappa\xi^{2},-1)\}.$$

Let  $D_3$  act on  $\mathbb{R}^3$  as the permutation group  $S_3 \simeq D_3$ . Let  $C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^3)$  be given by Example 2.2.17. Define a  $D_3 \times S^1$ -action on  $C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^3)$  by

$$((\gamma, e^{i\theta})f)(t) := \gamma_{\bullet}f(t + \frac{\theta T}{2\pi}),$$

where "•" stands for the  $D_3$ -action on  $\mathbb{R}^3$ . Then, a function  $u \in C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^3)$  has an isotropy subgroup  $\mathbb{Z}_3^t$  under this action if and only if

$$(\xi,\xi)u(t) := (\xi,\xi) \begin{pmatrix} x(t) \\ y(t) \\ z(t) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} z(t+\frac{T}{3}) \\ x(t+\frac{T}{3}) \\ y(t+\frac{T}{3}) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} x(t) \\ y(t) \\ z(t) \end{pmatrix}, \quad \forall t \in [0,T].$$

Thus,  $x(t) = y(t + \frac{2T}{3}) = z(t + \frac{T}{3})$  and *u* is of form

$$u(t) = (x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{3}), x(t + \frac{2T}{3})), \quad \forall t \in [0, T].$$

That is, knowing the (twisted) isotropy subgroups of a periodic function u helps determine the form of u. More examples of this kind can be found in Table 4.1.  $\diamond$ 

#### **Euler ring of** $\Gamma \times S^1$

We describe the Euler ring of  $\Gamma \times S^1$  for a finite group  $\Gamma$ . For a more detailed discussion, we refer to [67], Section 2.3.

In this case, the set  $\Phi(\Gamma \times S^1)$  of all conjugacy classes of closed subgroups in  $\Gamma \times S^1$ , splits into two subsets

$$\Phi_0(\Gamma \times S^1) = \{(H) : H = K \times S^1, \text{ for } K \subset \Gamma\},$$
(2.23)

$$\Phi_1(\Gamma \times S^1) = \{ (H) : H = K^{\varphi, l}, \text{ for } K \subset \Gamma, \varphi : K \to S^1, l = 0, 1, 2, \dots \}, \quad (2.24)$$

Let

$$A_k(G) := \mathbb{Z}[\Phi_k(G)], \text{ for } k = 0, 1,$$
 (2.25)

be the free  $\mathbb{Z}$ -module generated by  $\Phi_k(G)$ . Then,

$$A(\Gamma \times S^1) = A_0(\Gamma \times S^1) \times A_1(\Gamma \times S^1).$$

The multiplication can be summarized using Table 2.2, where the parts **(I)** and **(II)** are related to the identification  $(K \times S^1) \mapsto (K)$  from  $A_0(\Gamma \times S^1)$  to the Euler ring  $A(\Gamma)$  of  $\Gamma$ . The part **(III)** is zero (cf. [67], Proposition 2.3.3.1)

**Example 2.3.8.** Let  $\Gamma = D_3$ . Consider the Euler ring  $A(D_3 \times S^1)$  of  $D_3 \times S^1$ . The multiplication table of the Euler ring  $A(D_3 \times S^1)$  is given in Table 2.3 (cf. [64], Appendix A3.2).

 $\diamond$ 

*	$A_0(\Gamma \times S^1)$	$A_1(\Gamma \times S^1)$	
$A_0(\Gamma \times S^1)$	(I): $A(\Gamma)$ -multiplication	(II): $A(\Gamma)$ -module multiplication	
$A_1(\Gamma \times S^1)$	(II): $A(\Gamma)$ -module multiplication	<b>(III):</b> 0	

Table 2.2: The Euler ring multiplication table for  $G = \Gamma \times S^1$ , where  $\Gamma$  is a finite group.

*	$(D_3 \times S^1)$	$(D_1 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_3 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$
$(D_3 \times S^1)$	$(D_3 \times S^1)$	$(D_1 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_3 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$
$(D_1 \times S^1)$	$(D_1 \times S^1)$	$(D_1 \times S^1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$3(\mathbb{Z}_1)$
$(\mathbb{Z}_3 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_3 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$2(\mathbb{Z}_3 \times S^1)$	$2(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$
$(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$3(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$2(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$	$6(\mathbb{Z}_1 \times S^1)$
$(D_3^z)$	$(D_1^z)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_3)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$(D_3^z)$
$(D_1^{\tilde{z}})$	$(D_1^z) + (\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$3(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$(D_1^{\tilde{z}})$
$(\mathbb{Z}_3^{\tilde{t}})$	$(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$2(\mathbb{Z}_3^t)$	$2(\mathbb{Z}_1)$	$(\mathbb{Z}_3^{\tilde{t}})$

Table 2.3: Multiplication table for the Euler ring  $A(D_3 \times S^1)$ , where the upper half is essentially Table 2.1.

# **Chapter 3**

# **Equivariant Degree and Equivariant Bifurcations**

Equivariant degree theory is a mapping degree theory for *equivariant maps*, that is, maps that commute with a group of symmetries. Zeros of equivariant maps form orbits under the group action, so one speaks from zero orbits of equivariant maps. Different orbits can exhibit different symmetries: some situate more symmetrically in space than others. These can be conveniently measured by the orbit type, which is defined as the conjugacy class of the isotropy of any point on the orbit. One aim of the equivariant degree theory is to provide a "count" of these zero orbits by their orbit types, using possibly integer numbers, like in the case of a usual mapping degree. However, this turns out to be not always possible, as one deals with different orbit types of potentially different dimension. Indeed, the original definition of an equivariant degree for abelian groups in [45] introduced it as an element in some group of equivariant homotopy classes of maps between spheres, which cannot generally be expressed as an integer count. Nevertheless, as shown in [29], part of the equivariant degree is "expressible" as integer count of zero orbits by their orbit types. This is the so-called primary equivariant degree and takes the form

$$n_1 \cdot (H_1) + n_2 \cdot (H_2) + \dots + n_k \cdot (H_k), \quad n_i \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

In this chapter, we review two most common (primary) equivariant degrees: the *equivariant degree without parameter* and the *equivariant degree with one parameter*. They provide together, foundation to effective (topological) treatment of equivariant bifurcation problems in various context (cf. [12, 13, 14, 15, 10] for example and [16] for further references). Here, we introduce them in a slightly different fashion as in the literature (where equivariant topology, representation theory and equivariant approximations stand in the foreground) in that we define these degrees based on their geometric meanings and using directly the so-called *recurrence for-*

*mulas* (cf. (3.4), (3.11)). We show that degrees defined in this way satisfy the usual properties of a degree theory including the *existence*, *homotopy*, *suspension* (cf. Theorem 3.1.4, Theorem 3.1.6).

In Section 3.2, we review the standard degree-approach for treating equivariant bifurcations which reformulates the bifurcation problem into an (equivariant) fixed point problem in an appropriate functional setting, and then defines a *bifurcation invariant* for the locally bifurcating equilibium. Based on the value of the bifurcation invariant, one can make various statement about the bifurcating branches including their existence and symmetry properties. Here, we introduce the concept of *secondary dominating orbit types*, to sharpen the symmetry statement about the bifurcating solutions. The main result is stated in Proposition 3.2.2.

In Subsection 3.2.3, we explain how to use the command showdegree from the "Equivariant Degree Maple<sup>©</sup> Library Package" (EDML) to obtain exact values of the bifurcating invariant. As we will see, it only takes input from the spectrum of the Jacobian operator. Thus, topological existence of bifurcating branches of solutions is a linear property of the system, even though bifurcations are non-linear phenomena.

# 3.1 Equivariant Maps and Equivariant Degrees

Let *X*, *Y* be two isometric Banach representations of a compact Lie group *G*.

**Definition 3.1.1.** A continuous map  $f : X \to Y$  is called *equivariant* if  $f(g_{\circ}x) = g_*f(x)$ , for all  $x \in X$  and  $g \in G$ , where  $_{\circ}$  and  $_*$  stand for the *G*-actions on *X* and *Y*, respectively. A homotopy  $h : [0,1] \times X \to Y$  is called *equivariant*, if  $h(t, \cdot)$  is equivariant for all  $t \in [0, 1]$ .

**Remark 3.1.2.** Note that by equivariance, if f(x) = 0 for some  $x \in X$ , then  $f(g_{\circ}x) = 0$  for all  $g \in G$ . Thus, the zero set of f is composed of (disjoint) group orbits. An equivariant degree counts zero orbits of equivariant maps in bounded domains according to their orbit types.

To define an adequate equivariant degree, one needs a no-zero boundary condition on the domain, since any meaningful topological count should remain stable against homotopies including small perturbations on the map.

**Definition 3.1.3.** Let  $\Omega \subset X$  be an open bounded invariant subset. A map  $f : X \to Y$  is called *admissible* on  $\Omega$  if  $f(x) \neq 0$  for all  $x \in \partial \Omega$ . A pair  $(f, \Omega)$  is called *admissible* if f is admissible on  $\Omega$ . A homotopy  $h : [0, 1] \times X \to Y$  is called *admissible* if  $h(t, \cdot)$  is admissible for all  $t \in [0, 1]$ .

The condition of being admissible is necessary for defining any degree theory, since a non-admissible map would have zeros on the boundary of  $\Omega$ , which may fall inside or outside of  $\Omega$  depending on the kind of

perturbations involved. Then, it would be hard, if not impossible, to count zeros of f in  $\Omega$  that stays the same for any perturbations.

In the next two subsections we review from [12, 16] two types of equivariant degrees defined for equivariant maps with one parameter or without parameters. They provide a basis for defining degrees for networks in later chapters. In both cases, we focus on the simplest case of group forms and discuss the computational properties of the equivariant degrees.

#### 3.1.1 Equivariant Degree without Parameters

Let  $G = \Gamma$  be a finite group and  $\Phi$  collect all conjugacy classes of subgroups of  $\Gamma$ . In particular, all possible orbit types of zero orbits of  $\Gamma$ -equivariant maps are elements of  $\Phi$ . Let  $\geq$  be the partial order on  $\Phi$  defined by

$$(K_1) \ge (K_2) \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad \exists \gamma \in \Gamma \, s.t. \, K_1 \supseteq \gamma K_2 \gamma^{-1}.$$
 (3.1)

Let *X* be a finite-dimensional  $\Gamma$ -representation and  $\Omega \subset X$  be an open bounded  $\Gamma$ -invariant subset. Consider an equivariant map  $f : \overline{\Omega} \subset X \to X$ that is admissible on  $\Omega$ . For every  $(K) \in \Phi$ , consider the restriction of *f* on the fixed point set  $\Omega^K = \text{Fix}(K) \cap \Omega$ . One is allowed to take any representative from conjugacy class (*K*), due to the equivariance of *f*. Then, the restricted map

$$f|_{\Omega^K}: \Omega^K \to X^K$$

is admissible on  $\Omega^{K}$ , so one can define the usual Brouwer degree to the pair  $(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K})$ , which we will denote by  $\deg(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K}) \in \mathbb{Z}$ . This gives a topological count of zeros of f lying in  $\Omega^{K}$ , i.e. having isotropy *at least* K.

We use these integers { deg  $(f|_{\Omega^K}, \Omega^K) : (K) \in \Phi$ } to define an equivariant degree for  $(f, \Omega)$ , which gives an integer  $n_K$  to every orbit type  $(K) \in \Phi$ . We explain in details.

Since we are interested in counting zero orbits instead of zeros, we need to "quotient out" the repetition of counting zeros from the same orbit. The set  $\Omega^{K}$  is generally not invariant under the whole group  $\Gamma$ -action (see dihedral example), but is invariant under the normalizer group N(K)-action. Indeed, if  $\gamma \in N(K)$ , then  $\gamma K = K\gamma$ , so for all  $x \in \Omega^{K}$  and  $k \in K$ , we have

$$k\gamma x = \gamma kx = \gamma x,$$

that is,  $\gamma x \in \Omega^{K}$ . The subgroup  $K \subset N(K)$  acts trivially on  $\Omega^{K}$ , so we effectively have a Weyl group W(K) = N(K)/K-action on  $\Omega^{K}$ . Even better, this action is free on the open dense subset  $\Omega_{K} \subset \Omega^{K}$ , which is composed of  $x \in \Omega^{K}$  that has isotropy *precisely K*.

Therefore, if  $n_K \in \mathbb{Z}$  counts the zero orbits of f of orbit type (K), then  $n_K \cdot |W(K)|$  counts the zeros of f of isotropy *precisely* K. It follows that

$$\sum_{\tilde{K} \ge K} n_{\tilde{K}} \cdot |W(\tilde{K})| = \deg(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K}).$$
(3.2)

It is convenient to rewrite the above in terms of  $(K) \in \Phi$  as

$$\sum_{(\tilde{K}) \ge (K)} n_{\tilde{K}} \cdot n(K, \tilde{K}) \cdot |W(K)| = \deg(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K}),$$
(3.3)

where  $n(K, \tilde{K})$  is the number of distinct subgroups  $\gamma \tilde{K} \gamma^{-1}$  that contain *K*.

Following the order (3.1) on  $\Phi$  and using (3.3), we can define  $n_K$ 's as follows. For a maximal orbit type  $(K_{\text{max}}) \in \Phi$ , define

$$n_{K_{\max}} = \frac{\deg(f|_{\Omega^{K_{\max}}}, \Omega^{K_{\max}})}{|W(K_{\max})|}.$$

Assume that  $n_{\tilde{K}}$ 's are defined for all ( $\tilde{K}$ ) > (K). Then,

$$n_{K} = \frac{\deg\left(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K}\right) - \sum_{(\tilde{K}) > (K)} n_{\tilde{K}} \cdot n(K, \tilde{K}) \cdot |W(\tilde{K})|}{|W(K)|},$$
(3.4)

which is known as the *recurrence formula* in the literature.

Define the *equivariant degree* (*without parameter*) of f in  $\Omega$  by a finite sum of integer-indexed orbit types:

$$\Gamma\text{-Deg}(f,\Omega) = \sum_{(K)\in\Phi} n_K \cdot (K), \qquad (3.5)$$

where  $n_K \in \mathbb{Z}$  is defined by (3.4).

We show that the degree defined in this way satisfies all classical properties of a degree theory. It should be pointed out that the Theorem 3.1.4 below has been proven for equivariant degrees in a much broader sense using regular normal approximations (cf. [12, 16]). But the proof using recurrence formula (3.4) can be much easier and present a direct connection to the classical Brouwer degree.

**Theorem 3.1.4.** *The degree defined by* (3.4)–(3.5) *satisfies the following properties:* 

- (P1) (EXISTENCE) If  $\Gamma$ -Deg  $(f, \Omega) = \sum_{(K) \in \Phi} n_K \cdot (K)$  is such that  $n_{K_o} \neq 0$  for some  $(K_o) \in \Phi$ , then there exists  $x \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega^{K_o}$ .
- (P2) (ADDITIVITY) Assume that  $\Omega_1$  and  $\Omega_2$  are two open invariant subsets of  $\Omega$  such that  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega \subset \Omega_1 \cup \Omega_2$ . Then,

$$\Gamma\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}(f,\Omega) = \Gamma\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}(f,\Omega_1) + \Gamma\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}(f,\Omega_2).$$

(P3) (HOMOTOPY) Suppose  $h : [0,1] \times X \to X$  is an  $\Omega$ -admissible equivariant homotopy. Then,

 $\Gamma$ -Deg ( $h_t$ ,  $\Omega$ ) = constant

(here  $h_t := h(t, \cdot, \cdot), t \in [0, 1]$ ).

(P4) (SUSPENSION) Suppose that Y is another orthogonal  $\Gamma$ -representation and let U be an open bounded invariant neighborhood of 0 in Y. Then,

$$\Gamma$$
-Deg $(f \times \mathrm{Id}, \Omega \times U) = \Gamma$ -Deg $(f, \Omega)$ .

*Proof.* (P1) Consider the set  $\{(K) : (K) \ge (K_o), n_K \ne 0\}$  and let (*M*) be a maximal element of the set. Then,  $n_K = 0$  for all (*K*) > (*M*). It follows from (3.4) that

$$n_M = \frac{\deg\left(f|_{\Omega^M}, \Omega^M\right)}{|W(M)|}.$$

Since  $n_M \neq 0$ , we have deg  $(f|_{\Omega_M}, \Omega^M) \neq 0$ . By existence property of deg, we have  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega^M \neq \emptyset$ . By equivariance of *f*, we have

$$f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega^{\gamma M \gamma^{-1}} \neq \emptyset, \quad \forall \gamma \in \Gamma.$$

On the other hand,  $(M) \ge (K_o)$  means  $\gamma M \gamma^{-1} \supseteq K_o$  for some  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ , so  $\Omega^{\gamma M \gamma^{-1}} \subset \Omega^{K_o}$ . Thus,  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega^{K_o} \neq \emptyset$ .

(P2) The statement follows from the additivity property of deg:

$$\deg\left(f|_{\Omega^{K}},\Omega^{K}\right) = \deg\left(f|_{\Omega^{K}_{1}},\Omega^{K}_{1}\right) + \deg\left(f|_{\Omega^{K}_{2}},\Omega^{K}_{2}\right),$$

applied inductively to (3.4). (P3) It is sufficient to notice that  $h|_{[0,1]\times\Omega^K}$  is an  $\Omega^K$ -admissible homotopy. By applying the homotopy property of deg, we obtain (P3).

(P4) It follows from the suspension property of deg:

$$\deg(f \times \mathrm{Id}|_{\Omega^{K} \times U}, \Omega^{K} \times U) = \deg(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K}).$$

**Example 3.1.5.** Let  $\Gamma = D_3$  be the dihedral group of order 6:

$$D_3 = \{1, \xi, \xi^2, \kappa, \kappa\xi, \kappa\xi^2\},\$$

where  $\xi^3 = 1$ ,  $\kappa^2 = 1$  and  $\kappa\xi = \xi^{-1}\kappa$ . Consider the natural action of  $D_3$  on the complex plane  $\mathbb{C}$  where  $\xi$  rotates by 120° and  $\kappa$  reflects around the *x*-axis. Denote by

$$D_1 = \{1, \kappa\}, \quad \mathbb{Z}_1 = \{1\}.$$

It can be directly verified that points of  $\mathbb{C}$ , depending on their location in space, can have isotropy of  $D_3$ ,  $D_1$ ,  $\xi D_1 \xi^{-1}$ ,  $\xi^2 D_1 \xi^{-2}$  or  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  (cf. Figure 3.1). These isotropy subgroups form three classes under group conjugation:  $(D_3)$ ,  $(D_1)$  and  $(\mathbb{Z}_1)$ . Thus, equivariant degree of any  $D_3$ -equivariant map  $f: \Omega \subset \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$  on an admissible domain  $\Omega$  is of form

$$\Gamma$$
-Deg $(f, \Omega) = n_1(D_3) + n_2(D_1) + n_3(\mathbb{Z}_1),$ 



Figure 3.1: Orbit types in  $\mathbb{C}$  under  $D_3$ -action:  $(D_3)$ ,  $(D_1)$  and  $(\mathbb{Z}_1)$ .

for some integers  $n_1, n_2, n_3 \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

As an example, consider  $f = -\text{Id} : B \subset \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$  defined by

$$f(x) = -x, \quad \forall x \in B,$$

on a disc *B* of positive radius r > 0. It is admissible since f(x) = 0 if and only if x = 0, which is not on the boundary of *B*. We use (3.4) to compute  $\Gamma$ -Deg (-Id, *B*). As illustrated in Figure 3.1, we have  $B^{D_3} = \{0\}, B^{D_1} = x$ -axis and  $B^{\mathbb{Z}_1} = B$ . It follows that

$$\deg\left(-\mathrm{Id}_{B^{D_3}}, B^{D_3}\right) = 1, \ \deg\left(-\mathrm{Id}_{B^{D_1}}, B^{D_1}\right) = -1, \ \deg\left(-\mathrm{Id}_{B^{\mathbb{Z}_1}}, B^{\mathbb{Z}_1}\right) = 1,$$
(3.6)

since deg  $(-\text{Id}, B_o) = (-1)^d$  for the dimension *d* of  $B_o$ . On the other hand, we have

$$N(D_3) = D_3, N(D_1) = D_1, N(\mathbb{Z}_1) = D_3.$$
(3.7)

Moreover,  $n(D_1, D_3) = 1$  since  $\{\xi D_3 \xi^{-1} \supset D_1 : \xi \in D_3\}$  contains only one element  $D_3$ ;  $n(\mathbb{Z}_1, D_1) = 3$  since  $\{\xi D_1 \xi^{-1} \supset \mathbb{Z}_1 : \xi \in D_3\}$  contains three elements  $D_1$ ,  $\kappa D_1 \kappa^{-1}$ ,  $\kappa^2 D_1 \kappa^{-2}$ . Therefore, we have

$$n_{1} = \frac{\deg(-\mathrm{Id}|_{B^{D_{3}}}, B^{D_{3}})}{|N(D_{3})/D_{3}|} = \frac{1}{1} = 1$$

$$n_{2} = \frac{\deg(-\mathrm{Id}|_{B^{D_{1}}}, B^{D_{1}}) - 1 \cdot 1 \cdot 1}{|N(D_{1})/D_{1}|} = \frac{-2}{1} = -2$$

$$n_{3} = \frac{\deg(-\mathrm{Id}|_{B^{\mathbb{Z}_{1}}}, B^{\mathbb{Z}_{1}}) - 1 \cdot 1 \cdot 1 - (-2) \cdot 1 \cdot 3}{|N(\mathbb{Z}_{1})/\mathbb{Z}_{1}|} = \frac{6}{6} = 1.$$

The above amounts to a Maple<sup>©</sup> command:

#### 3.1.2 Equivariant Degree with One Parameter

In the same spirit, one can define an equivariant degree for maps with one parameter using a recurrence formula. In this case, we consider groups of form  $G = \Gamma \times S^1$  for a finite group  $\Gamma$  and the circle group  $S^1$ , and maps of form  $f : \mathbb{R} \times X \to X$ . The choice of the product form of G is motivated by the study of equivariant Hopf bifurcations in equivariant systems, where  $\Gamma$  describes the spatial symmetry of the system and  $S^1$  describes the temporal symmetry of potential periodic solutions. The basic topological count of zeros is given by the  $S^1$ -equivariant degree as counterpart of the Brouwer degree in the Subsection 3.1.1.

There are two types of subgroups in  $\Gamma \times S^1$ : those of form  $K \times S^1$  for subgroup  $K \subset \Gamma$ , and those that are twisted (cf. Definition 2.3.6). Subgroups of form  $K \times S^1$  and twisted subgroups can also be distinguished by the dimension of their Weyl groups. Indeed, we have

$$H = K \times S^1 \iff \dim W(H) = 0$$
$$H = K^{\phi,l} \iff \dim W(H) = 1.$$

Let  $\Phi_1$  be the set of all conjugacy classes of twisted subgroups. It permits a partial order given by

$$(H_1) > (H_2) \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad \exists g \in G \, s.t. \, H_1 \supset g H_2 g^{-1}. \tag{3.8}$$

Let *X* be a finite-dimensional *G*-representation and  $O \subset \mathbb{R} \times X$  be an open bounded *G*-invariant subset. Consider an equivariant map  $F : \overline{O} \subset \mathbb{R} \times X \to X$  that is admissible on *O*. We define an equivariant degree for (*F*, *O*), which associates an integer  $n_H$  to every twisted orbit type (*H*)  $\in \Phi_1$  as follows.

For every  $(H) \in \Phi_1$ , consider the fixed point subspace  $O^H$ , which is invariant under  $S^1$ -action, since  $S^1$  is abelian. The restricted map

$$F|_{O^H}: O^H \subset \mathbb{R} \times X^H \to X^H$$

is a map with one parameter and admissible on  $O^{H}$ . Moreover, it is  $S^{1}$ -equivariant, since  $S^{1}$  acts on  $O^{H}$ . Thus, for the admissible pair  $(F|_{O^{H}}, O^{H})$ , the classical  $S^{1}$ -degree is defined (cf. [45]) and of form

$$S^{1}$$
-Deg  $(F|_{O^{H}}, O^{H}) = s_{1} \cdot (\mathbb{Z}_{1}) + \dots + s_{m} \cdot (\mathbb{Z}_{m}), \quad s_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}.$  (3.9)

The integer  $s_i$  gives a topological count of circles in the zero set of  $f|_{O^H}$  that have isotropy precisely  $\mathbb{Z}_i$ . So the total count of circles in the zero set of  $f|_{O^H}$  will be  $\sum_i s_i$ . On the other hand, as explained in Subsection 3.1.1, the total equivariance in  $O^H$  is given by the Weyl group W(H) = N(H)/H. Thus, besides  $S^1$ -equivariance, the additional equivariance on  $O^H$  is  $W(H)/S^1$ , which is a finite group, since dim (W(H)) = 1. Therefore, if  $n_H$  gives a count of zero orbits of f of orbit type (H), then  $n_H \cdot |W(H)/S^1|$  counts the zero orbits of f of isotropy precisely H. It follows that

$$\sum_{\tilde{H} \ge H} n_{\tilde{H}} \cdot |W(\tilde{H})/S^1| = \sum_i s_i.$$

The above can be conveniently rewritten in terms of orbit types by

$$\sum_{(\tilde{H}) \ge (H)} n_{\tilde{H}} \cdot |W(\tilde{H})/S^1| \cdot n(H, \tilde{H}) = \sum_i s_i, \qquad (3.10)$$

where  $n(H, \tilde{H})$  is the number of distinct subgroups  $g\tilde{H}g^{-1}$  that contain H for  $g \in G$ .

Based on (3.10) and following the order (3.8), we can define  $n_H$  inductively. For a maximal orbit type ( $H_{max}$ )  $\in \Phi_1$ , define

$$n_{H_{\max}} = \frac{\sum_{i} s_{i}^{H_{\max}}}{|W(H_{\max})/S^{1}|}$$

where we use the superscript  ${}^{H_{\text{max}}}$  to indicate the  $s_i$ 's are from the map  $f|_{O^{H_{\text{max}}}}$ . Assume that  $n_{\tilde{H}}$ 's are defined for all ( $\tilde{H}$ ) > (H). Then, define

$$n_{H} = \frac{\sum_{i} s_{i}^{H} - \sum_{(\tilde{H}) > (H)} n_{\tilde{H}} \cdot |W(\tilde{H})/S^{1}| \cdot n(H, \tilde{H})}{|W(H)/S^{1}|},$$
(3.11)

which is known as the recurrence formula with one parameter.

Define an *equivariant degree* (with one parameter) of f in  $\Omega$  by a finite sum of integer-indexed twisted orbit types:

$$\Gamma \times S^{1} \operatorname{-Deg} \left( f, \Omega \right) = \sum_{(H) \in \Phi_{1}} n_{H} \cdot (H), \qquad (3.12)$$

where  $n_H \in \mathbb{Z}$  is defined by (3.11).

In the same way as for the equivariant degree without parameter, one can show that  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -Deg defined using the recurrence formula (3.11) satisfies the *existence, additivity, homotopy, suspension* properties in a similar way as shown in Theorem 3.1.4. We state this result without direct proof. A proof of a much more general result using regular normal approximations can be found in [16].

**Theorem 3.1.6.** *The degree defined by* (3.11)–(3.12) *satisfies the following properties:* 

(P1) (EXISTENCE) If  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -Deg  $(F, O) = \sum_{(H)\in\Phi_1} n_H \cdot (H)$  is such that  $n_{H_o} \neq 0$  for some  $(H_o) \in \Phi_1$ , then there exists  $x \in F^{-1}(0) \cap O^{H_o}$ .

#### 3.2. EQUIVARIANT BIFURCATIONS

(P2) (ADDITIVITY) Assume that  $O_1$  and  $O_2$  are two open invariant subsets of O such that  $F^{-1}(0) \cap O \subset O_1 \cup O_2$ . Then,

$$\Gamma \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}(F, O) = \Gamma \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}(F, O_1) + \Gamma \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}(F, O_2).$$

(P3) (HOMOTOPY) Suppose  $h : [0,1] \times O \rightarrow X$  is an O-admissible equivariant homotopy. Then,

$$\Gamma \times S^1$$
-Deg  $(h_t, O)$  = constant

for  $h_t := h(t, \cdot, \cdot)$ .

(P4) (SUSPENSION) Suppose that Y is another orthogonal G-representation and let U be an open bounded invariant neighborhood of 0 in Y. Then,

 $\Gamma \times S^1$ -Deg ( $F \times \text{Id}, O \times U$ ) =  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -Deg (F, O).

#### 3.1.3 Multiplication of Equivariant Degrees

Recall that the  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -equivariant degree with one parameter has a multiplication property corresponding to the  $A(\Gamma)$ -module structure on the set  $A_1(\Gamma \times S^1)$ , which coincides with the Euler ring multiplication in  $A(\Gamma \times S^1)$  (cf. [16, 67]).

**Proposition 3.1.7.** Let  $F : \overline{\Omega} \subset \mathbb{R} \times X \to X$  be an admissible  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -equivariant map in  $O \subset \mathbb{R} \times X$ . Let  $f : \overline{\Omega} \subset Y \to Y$  be an admissible  $\Gamma$ -equivariant map in  $\Omega \subset Y$ . Then, we have

(P5) (MULTIPLICATION) The product map  $F \times f : \mathbb{R} \times X \times Y \to X \times Y$  is  $O \times \Omega$ admissible and

$$\Gamma \times S^{1}\text{-}\text{Deg}(F \times f, O \times \Omega) = \Gamma\text{-}\text{Deg}(f, \Omega) * G\text{-}\text{Deg}(f_{1}, \Omega_{1}),$$

where "\*" stands for the Euler ring multiplication (II) in Table 2.2.

# 3.2 Equivariant Bifurcations

In this section, we review the standard procedure of treating equivariant bifurcations using equivariant degrees. It starts with reformulating the bifurcation problem as a fixed point problem in an equivariant functional setting, and then it defines a *bifurcation invariant* for the bifurcating equilibrium using equivariant degrees of appropriate maps. The exact value of bifurcation invariant then gives a complete topological classification of the bifurcating branches by their symmetry properties.

Before we review this procedure, it is worthwhile pointing out that bifurcation invariants can be exactly calculated using the EDML (Equivariant Degree Maple Library) Package, by calling

showdegree[
$$\Gamma$$
]( $n_0, n_1, \ldots, n_r, m_0, m_1, \ldots, m_s$ ), for  $n_i, m_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ , (3.13)

where  $\Gamma$  stands for the symmetry group,  $n_i$ 's and  $m_j$ 's are integers to be determined by the critical spectrum of the linearization at the equilibrium. The integers r and s in (3.13) are predetermined by  $\Gamma$  and are equal to the number of all distinct (nontrivial) irreducible representations of  $\Gamma$  over reals and over complex numbers, respectively.

#### 3.2.1 Definition of a Bifurcation Invariant

Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group and  $\mathbb{R}^n$  be an (orthogonal)  $\Gamma$ -representation. Consider

$$\dot{x} = f(\lambda, x), \quad (\lambda, x) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n,$$
(3.14)

where  $f : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$  is an equivariant map of class  $C^1$  and  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  is the bifurcation parameter. Here,  $\Gamma$  acts trivially on the parameter space  $\mathbb{R}$ . Assume that

\_\_\_\_

(E1)  $x_o \in \mathbb{R}^n$  is an equilibrium of (3.14), i.e.  $f(\lambda, x_o) = 0$ ,  $\forall \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ .

Let  $J(\lambda) := Df_x(\lambda, x_o)$  be the Jacobian of f at  $x_o$ . We call  $(\lambda_o, x_o)$  a *bifurcation center* of (3.14), if  $J(\lambda_o)$  has a purely imaginary eigenvalue  $i\beta_o$ . Assume that

(B1)  $(\lambda_o, x_o)$  is an *isolated* bifurcation center, i.e.  $(\lambda_o, x_o)$  is the only bifurcation center in a neighborhood of  $(\lambda_o, x_o)$  in  $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ .

Moreover, to avoid steady-state bifurcations, we assume

(B2)  $J(\lambda_o) : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$  is an isomorphism.

We are interested in describing possible oscillating states arising from  $x_o$  as  $\lambda$  crosses  $\lambda_o$ .

**Functional Reformulation** Let p > 0 be the unknown period of the bifurcating solution x of (3.14). Let  $\beta := \frac{2\pi}{p}$  and  $u(t) := x(\frac{1}{\beta}t)$ . Then, finding a p-periodic solution x of (3.14) is equivalent to solving

$$\begin{cases} \dot{u} = \frac{1}{\beta} f(\lambda, u), \\ u(0) = u(2\pi). \end{cases}$$
(3.15)

Let  $W := H^1(S^1; \mathbb{R}^n)$  be the first Sobolev space of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ -valued functions defined on  $S^1$ . Then, W admits a natural  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -action by

$$((\gamma, e^{i\theta})u)(t) := \gamma u(t+\theta), \quad \gamma \in \Gamma, e^{i\theta} \in S^1.$$

Define

$$L: W \to L^2(S^1; \mathbb{R}^n), \qquad \qquad L(u) = \dot{u} \qquad (3.16)$$

$$j: W \to C(S^1; \mathbb{R}^n), \qquad \qquad j(u) = \tilde{u} \qquad (3.17)$$

 $N_f: \mathbb{R} \times C(S^1; \mathbb{R}^n) \to L^2(S^1; \mathbb{R}^n), \quad (N_f(\lambda, v))(t) = f(\lambda, v(t)).$ (3.18)

Then, (3.15) is equivalent to

$$Lu = \frac{1}{\beta} N_f(\lambda, j(u)). \tag{3.19}$$

Define  $K : W \to L^2(S^1; \mathbb{R}^n)$  by  $Ku := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} u(t) dt$ . Then, (L + K) is invertible and (3.19) is equivalent to

$$u = (L + K)^{-1} \left[ \frac{1}{\beta} N_f(\lambda, j(u)) + Ku \right] := F_1(\lambda, \beta, u),$$
(3.20)

where  $F_1$  is a  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -equivariant compact map, due to the compactness of *j*.

**Bifurcation Invariant** Let  $(\lambda_o, x_o)$  be the isolated bifurcation center given by (B1) and  $i\beta_o$  be the purely imaginary eigenvalue of  $J(\lambda_o)$ . Define a neighborhood  $O \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times W$  of  $(\lambda_o, \beta_o, u_o)$  by (cf. Figure 3.2)

$$O := \{ (\lambda, \beta, u) : \sqrt{(\lambda - \lambda_o)^2 + (\beta - \beta_o)^2} < \varepsilon, ||u|| < r \} \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times W, \quad (3.21)$$

where  $\mathbb{R}^2$  is considered as a parameter space (on which  $\Gamma \times S^1$  act trivially). Note that *O* is  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -invariant, since  $\Gamma \times S^1$  acts isometrically on *W*.



Figure 3.2: Bifurcation invariant as equivariant degree of  $F_{\zeta}$  in O: non-trivial bifurcating solutions (in red) are "separated" from the trivial solutions using an auxiliary function  $\zeta$ .

To define an admissible map on *O* and consider only the non-trivial solutions for (3.20), we introduce an auxiliary function  $\zeta : \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\begin{cases} \zeta > 0, & \text{for } ||u|| = r \\ \zeta < 0, & \text{for } ||u|| = 0 \end{cases}$$
(3.22)

Such auxiliary function can be defined for example, by

$$\zeta(\lambda,\beta,u) := \sqrt{(\lambda - \lambda_o)^2 + (\beta - \beta_o)^2} (||u|| - r) + ||u|| - \frac{r}{2}$$

For the definition of bifurcation invariant, it is not essential how the auxiliary function is precisely defined, but the property (3.22) that it satisfies.

Now, we are ready to define an admissible map on *O*:

$$F_{\zeta}: \quad \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R} \times W$$
  
$$F_{\zeta}(\lambda, \beta, u) = (\zeta(\lambda, \beta, u), u - F_1(\lambda, \beta, u)). \quad (3.23)$$

By construction, non-trivial solutions of (3.15) near ( $\lambda_o, x_o$ ) are precisely zeros of  $F_{\zeta}$  in O for some auxiliary function  $\zeta$ . Also,  $F_{\zeta}$  is  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -equivariant and amounts to a compact perturbation of identity up to parameters. Therefore, we can define

 $\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) := \Gamma \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}(F_{\zeta}, O)$ 

and call it the *bifurcation invariant* around  $(\lambda_o, x_o)$ .

#### 3.2.2 Classification Results

Based on the existence property of the equivariant degree, a non-zero coefficient  $n_H$  in  $\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o)$  indicates the existence of a zero of  $F_{\zeta}$  in *O* having isotropy at least *H*. As we will see in the next subsection, the value of  $\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o)$  is independent of choice of  $\zeta$ , thus a non-zero coefficient  $n_H$ implies indeed the existence of a *branch* of bifurcating zeros of  $F_{\zeta}$  in *O* having isotropy at least *H*, since these bifurcating zeros can be "traced" along by varying the choice of auxiliary functions. For a rigorous proof in this perspective, we refer to Lemma 9.19 in [16].

**Theorem 3.2.1.** (cf. [16]) If  $\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = \sum_{(H)} n_H \cdot (H)$  contains a non-zero coefficient  $n_H \neq 0$  for some (H), then there exists a bifurcating branch of oscillating states of isotropy at least (H).

Theorem 3.2.1 gives an existence result of bifurcating branches with their *least* symmetry. To sharpen to the *precise* symmetry, one can work with orbit types satisfying certain maximality condition. We recall the concept of *dominating orbit types* from [16] and introduce a complementing definition of *secondary dominating orbit types* (cf. [9]).

There is a natural way of "converting" a complex  $\Gamma$ -representation into a real  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -representation. Let U be a complex  $\Gamma$ -representation. Define a  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -action on U by

$$(\gamma, z)u = z \cdot (\gamma u), \quad \text{for } (\gamma, z) \in \Gamma \times S^1, u \in U,$$
 (3.24)

where  $\cdot$  stands for the complex multiplication. The obtained representation is denoted by  $\overline{U}$  and called the  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -representation induced from U. Note that

 $\overline{U}$  is irreducible as a real  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -representation if U is irreducible as a complex  $\Gamma$ -representation.

**Definition 3.2.1.** Let  $\{\mathcal{U}_1, \mathcal{U}_2, \ldots, \mathcal{U}_m\}$  be the set of irreducible  $\Gamma$ -representations that occur in  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , where  $\mathbb{C}^n$  is the complexification of the phase space  $\mathbb{R}^n$  of the system (3.14). Let  $\overline{\mathcal{U}}_j$  be the  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -representation induced from  $\mathcal{U}_j$ , for  $j = 1, 2, \ldots, m$  (cf. (3.24)). Collect maximal orbit types from  $\overline{\mathcal{U}}_j$ , for  $j = 1, 2, \ldots, m$ , and denote this collection by  $\mathcal{M}$ . An orbit type  $(H) \in \mathcal{M}$  is called *dominating* if (H) is maximal in  $\mathcal{M}$ . A non-dominating orbit type  $(L) \in \mathcal{M}$  is called *secondary dominating* if all orbit types  $(H) \in \mathcal{M}$  satisfying (L) < (H) are dominating.

**Proposition 3.2.2.** Under the assumptions of Theorem 3.2.1, we have

- (i) If  $(H) = (K^{\phi,l})$  is a dominating orbit type, then there exist at least  $|\Gamma/K|$  different bifurcating branches of non-constant oscillating states of (3.14), which have isotropy subgroups  $\gamma H \gamma^{-1}$ , as  $\gamma$  run through  $\Gamma/K$ .
- (ii) If (H) is a secondary dominating orbit type and for every dominating orbit type  $(\tilde{H}) > (H)$  there exists a flow-invariant subspace  $S \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  such that
  - (a) S contains every state of isotropy  $\tilde{H}$ ; and
  - (b)  $J(\lambda_o)|_S$  has no purely imaginary eigenvalues.

Then there exists a bifurcating branch of oscillating states of symmetry precisely (H). Moreover, if (H) =  $(K^{\phi,l})$ , then the conclusion of (i) also holds for (H).

*Proof.* Statement (i) follows from [16], and (ii) follows from the implicit function theorem. More precisely, let (*H*) be a secondary dominating orbit type with a nonzero coefficient in  $\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o)$ . By Theorem 3.2.1, there exists a a bifurcating branch of oscillating states of symmetry at least (*H*). Let ( $\tilde{H}$ ) be the precise symmetry of this branch and suppose that (*H*) < ( $\tilde{H}$ ). By definition of secondary dominating orbit types, the only orbit types that are strictly larger than (*H*) are dominating orbit types. Thus ( $\tilde{H}$ ) is dominating, and so there exists a flow-invariant subspace *S* in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  satisfying (a)–(b). Consider the restricted flow on *S*. The bifurcating branch of oscillating states, by condition (a), is contained in *S*. However, by condition (b) and the implicit function theorem, there can be no bifurcation taking place in *S*. This leads to a contradiction.

#### 3.2.3 The Command showdegree

Exact value of bifurcation invariants can be obtained by calling

showdegree[
$$\Gamma$$
] $(n_0, n_1, \dots, n_r, m_0, m_1, \dots, m_s)$ , for  $n_i, m_i \in \mathbb{Z}$ , (3.25)

from the EDML (Equivariant Degree Maple Library) package.

We explain below how to use **showdegree** to obtain value of the bifurcation invariant.

**The Symmetry**  $\Gamma$  The entry  $\Gamma$  of showdegree refers to the phase symmetry of (3.14). Currently available groups in EDML are the quaternion group  $Q_8$ , the dihedral groups  $D_n$  for  $3 \le n \le 13$ , the symmetric group  $S_4$ , the alternating groups  $A_4$ ,  $A_5$ , the orthogonal group O(2) and the special orthogonal group SO(3).

The integers r and s in (3.25) are predetermined by  $\Gamma$  and equal to the total number of its distinct (nontrivial) irreducible representations over reals and over complex numbers, respectively.

We usually use  $\mathcal{V}_0, \mathcal{V}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{V}_r$  for the distinct real irreducible representations and  $\mathcal{U}_0, \mathcal{U}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{U}_s$  for the complex ones, where  $\mathcal{V}_0$  and  $\mathcal{U}_0$  are reserved for the trivial representations.

**The Integers**  $n_0, n_1, ..., n_r$  Consider  $J(\lambda_o) : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$  as a real linear transformation. Denote by  $\sigma_+$  the set of all its positive eigenvalues.

For  $\mu \in \sigma_+$ , let  $E(\mu)$  be the generalized eigenspace of  $\mu$ . We decompose  $E(\mu)$  into pieces of  $\mathcal{V}_i$ 's as follows. Since  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is a  $\Gamma$ -representation over reals, we can decompose  $\mathbb{R}^n$  as

$$\mathbb{R}^n = V_0 \times V_1 \times \cdots \times V_r,$$

where every  $V_i$ 

$$V_i = \underbrace{\mathcal{V}_i \times \dots \times \mathcal{V}_i}_{c_i \text{ times}} \tag{3.26}$$

is a product of  $c_i$  copies of  $\mathcal{V}_i$  for some integer  $c_i \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ . Now, since  $E(\mu) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  is  $\Gamma$ -invariant, this leads to a decomposition of  $E(\mu)$  as

$$E(\mu) = E_0 \times E_1 \times \cdots \times E_r,$$

for  $E_i = E(\mu) \cap V_i$  which can be then written as

$$E_i = \underbrace{\mathcal{V}_i \times \dots \times \mathcal{V}_i}_{n_i(\mu) \text{ times}}$$
(3.27)

for some integer  $n_i(\mu)$  with  $0 \le n_i(\mu) \le c_i$ . Then,

$$n_i := \sum_{\mu \in \sigma_+} n_i(\mu) \tag{3.28}$$

are the integer input  $n_0, n_1, \ldots, n_r$  to showdegree.

#### 3.2. EQUIVARIANT BIFURCATIONS

**The Integers**  $m_0, m_1, ..., m_s$  Consider  $J(\lambda_o) : \mathbb{C}^n \to \mathbb{C}^n$  as a complex linear transformation. Recall that it has  $i\beta_o$  as a purely imaginary eigenvalue. Denote by  $E^c(i\beta_o)$  the eigenspace. We decompose  $E^c(i\beta_o)$  into pieces of  $\mathcal{U}_i$ 's.

There is a natural extension of the  $\Gamma$ -action on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  to  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , which is defined by

$$\gamma \cdot (z \otimes x) = z \otimes (\gamma \cdot x),$$

for  $\gamma \in \Gamma$ ,  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . Then,  $\mathbb{C}^n$ , as a  $\Gamma$ -representation over complex numbers, can be decomposed as

$$\mathbb{C}^n = U_0 \times U_1 \times \cdots \times U_n$$

where every  $U_i$ 

$$U_j = \underbrace{\mathcal{U}_j \times \cdots \times \mathcal{U}_j}_{d_j \text{ times}}$$
(3.29)

is a product of  $d_i$  copies of  $\mathcal{U}_i$  for some integer  $d_i \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ .

Note that  $E^{c}(i\beta_{o})$  is invariant under this induced action, thus it admits a decomposition as

$$E^{c}(i\beta_{o}) = C_{0} \times C_{1} \times \cdots \times C_{s},$$

where every  $C_i = E^c(i\beta_o) \cap U_i$  can be written as

$$C_j = \underbrace{\mathcal{U}_j \times \dots \times \mathcal{U}_j}_{m_j \text{ times}}$$
(3.30)

a product of  $m_j$  copies of  $\mathcal{U}_j$  for some integer  $m_j$  with  $0 \le m_j \le d_j$ . These are the integer input  $m_0, m_1, \ldots, m_s$  to showdegree.

**Remark 3.2.3.** The integers  $m_0, m_1, \ldots, m_s$  defined above differs from the usual definition in the literature by a sign.Indeed, these integers are usually given by the *crossing numbers*  $t_j$ 's, which count the net escape of eigenvalues through  $i\beta_o$  (with respect to  $\mathcal{U}_j$ ), as the bifurcation parameter  $\lambda$  moves across  $\lambda_o$  (cf. Figure 3.3).

The relation between  $m_i$ 's and  $t_i$ 's are (cf. Remark 9.33 in [16])

$$m_j = \pm t_j,$$

depending on whether there are more eigenvalues escaping or more eigenvalues entering through  $i\beta_0$ . In the case illustrated by Figure 3.3 for example, these quantities coincide.

 $\diamond$ 

Thus, we have

$$\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = \pm \mathsf{showdegree}[\Gamma](n_0, n_1, \dots, n_r, m_0, m_1, \dots, m_s),$$



Figure 3.3: Geometric meaning of crossing numbers: it measures the net escape of eigenvalues through  $i\beta_o$ , as the bifurcation parameter  $\lambda$  moves across  $\lambda_o$ . The eigenvalues are counted by their algebraic multiplicities.

where  $\Gamma$  stands for the phase symmetry of (3.14), the integers  $n_i$ 's are given by (3.28) and  $m_j$ 's are indicated in (3.30).

Note that

$$\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = \sum_{(H) \in \Phi_1} n_H \cdot (H) \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad -\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = \sum_{(H) \in \Phi_1} - n_H \cdot (H)$$

Also,  $n_H \neq 0$  if and only if  $-n_H \neq 0$ . Therefore, Theorem 3.2.1 and Proposition 3.2.2 can be applied to showdegree[ $\Gamma$ ]( $n_0, n_1, \ldots, n_r, m_0, m_1, \ldots, m_s$ ) directly.

# Chapter 4

# **Quotient Symmetry and Equivariant Degree**

Genuine similarity exists between equivariant bifurcations in equivariant systems and synchrony-related bifurcations in networked systems. Symmetry, as the main feature of equivariant systems, places strong restrictions on possible bifurcating states of the equivariant systems in their occurrence and pattern. Network structure, on the other hand, as the global structure obeyed by the networked systems, prescribes balanced equivalence relations, robust synchronies and their associated bifurcations. The key idea is to replace symmetry with network structure, isotropy subgroups with equivalence relations, fixed-point subspaces with synchrony subspaces, and orbit types with synchrony patterns (cf. [73]).

Network structure is more than an extended version of symmetry. Systems that lie in the intersection of equivariant systems and networked systems are symmetrically coupled systems. Examples of such systems show that even in this case symmetry alone cannot always reveal all synchrony patterns dictated by network structure (cf. [33]).

Network structure also often induces different kinds of symmetry at the same time. These include those that occur at quotient level, the *quotient symmetry*, and those that occur at subnetwork level, the *interior symmetry*. As we have seen in Subsection 2.1.1, the network (b) in Figure 2.3 has quotient symmetry at different quotient levels and also interior symmetry for some subnetwork.

In this chapter, we focus on the aspect of quotient symmetry and introduce an equivariant degree theory that is suitable for studying synchronyrelated bifurcations in networks, with or without quotient symmetry. The key idea is to explore algebraic structure of lattices of synchrony subspaces and to use Euler ring homomorphisms to bridge zero orbits at different quotient level. The resulting equivariant degree theory will be called the *lattice equivariant degree*. It is worthwhile mentioning that in case of symmetrically coupled networks, the lattice equivariant degree coincides with the usual equivariant degree. In case of coupled networks with adjacency matrices having only simple eigenvalues, the networks are free of symmetry and the lattice equivariant degree reduces to the lattice indices introduced by Kamei in [48].

The content of this chapter is based on [66].

# 4.1 **Representation Lattices**

In this section, we give the definition of representation lattices and discuss some of their properties, which include basic properties as lattices and algebraic properties related to the lattice inclusion and product operations.

**Definition 4.1.1.** Let *X* be a real (resp. complex) Banach space and  $\mathcal{L}$  be a finite set of closed linear subspaces of *X*.  $\mathcal{L}$  is called a *lattice* in *X*, if  $X \in \mathcal{L}$  and

$$U_1 \cap U_2 \in \mathcal{L}, \quad \forall \ U_1, U_2 \in \mathcal{L}.$$

We write  $U_1 \leq U_2$  (resp.  $U_1 < U_2$ ), if  $U_1 \subset U_2$  (resp.  $U_1 \subsetneq U_2$ ). A subset  $S \subset \mathcal{L}$  is called a *sublattice* of  $\mathcal{L}$ , if it is a lattice on its own right.

A representation lattice is a lattice of compatible representations, where different representations are "connected" by group homomorphisms.

**Definition 4.1.2.** Let *X* be a real (resp. complex) Banach space and  $\mathcal{L}$  be a lattice in *X*. Assume that

- (i) (REPRESENTATION) *U* is a real (resp. complex) isometric Banach representation of a compact Lie group  $G_U$ , for every  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ ;
- (ii) (COMPATIBILITY) there exists a group homomorphism

$$\mathbf{h}_{U_1,U_2}:G_{U_2}\to G_{U_1},$$

for every  $U_1, U_2$  with  $U_1 \leq U_2$  such that

$$g_{2*}x = h_{1,2}(g_2)_{\diamond}x, \quad \forall g_2 \in G_{U_2}, x \in U_1,$$

where " $_{\bullet}$ " and " $_{\diamond}$ " stand for the *G*<sub>2</sub>-action on *U*<sub>2</sub> and the *G*<sub>1</sub>-action on *U*<sub>1</sub>, respectively.

(iii) (CONSISTENCE)  $h_{U_1,U_2} \circ h_{U_2,U_3} = h_{U_1,U_3}$  for every  $U_1 \le U_2 \le U_3$ .

Then,  $\mathcal{L}$  is called a *real (resp. complex) representation lattice* in *X*. The collection

$$\{(U_i, G_{U_i}, \mathsf{h}_{U_i, U_i}) : U_i, U_j \in \mathcal{L}, U_i \le U_j\}$$

is called the *structure of representation lattice* of  $\mathcal{L}$ .

 $\diamond$ 

#### 4.1. REPRESENTATION LATTICES

It is instantly clear that a sublattice of a representation lattice  $\mathcal{L}$  is again a representation lattice, which we call a *representation sublattice* of  $\mathcal{L}$ .

We illustrate the definition with the following example, which will serve as a running example throughout the chapter.

**Example 4.1.3.** Let  $X = \mathbb{R}^5$  and  $\mathcal{L}$  be a lattice given in Figure 4.1, where the pair  $(\Delta_*, \Gamma_*)$  indicates that  $\Delta_*$  is a representation of  $\Gamma_*$  and  $\Delta_*$  is the linear subspace composed of vectors of form indicated below the pair  $(\Delta_*, \Gamma_*)$ . The arrows give the direction of homomorphisms between  $\Gamma_*$ 's.



Figure 4.1: A representation lattice  $\mathcal{L}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^5$ .

The structure of the representation lattice  $\mathcal{L}$  is specified as follows: *Representations*:  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  acts on  $\Delta$ ,  $\Delta_{21}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}^5$  trivially;  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle \kappa \rangle$  acts on  $\Delta_{00}$ ,  $\Delta_{02}$ ,  $\Delta_{03}$ ,  $\Delta_2$ by the permutation  $\kappa = (3 5)$ ;  $\mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle \tilde{\kappa} \rangle$  acts on  $\Delta_{01}$  by the permutation  $\tilde{\kappa} = (2 4)$ ; and  $D_3 \simeq S_3$  acts on  $\Delta_4$ ,  $\Delta_1$  by the natural action of  $S_3$  on symbols a, b, c.

*Homomorphisms:*  $\mathbb{Z}_1 \to \Gamma_x$  are given by the inclusion; homomorphisms  $\Gamma_x \to \mathbb{Z}_1$  are given by the projection; and homomorphisms  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \to \mathbb{Z}_2$  are given by the identity homomorphism. Under the above structure,  $\mathcal{L}$  becomes a real representation lattice in *X*.

#### 4.1.1 **Basic Properties of Lattices**

We discuss some basic properties of representation lattices viewed as lattices (without the representation structure).

Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a lattice in a Banach space X and  $U_1, U_2 \in \mathcal{L}$ . If  $U_1 < U_2$ , then  $U_2$  is called a *descendant* of  $U_1$ . A minimal descendant is called an *immediate descendant*. Denote by

 $\mathcal{L}^{\top} := \{ U \in \mathcal{L} : U \text{ has a unique immediate descendant in } \mathcal{L} \}.$ 

**Lemma 4.1.4.** Let X be a Banach space and  $\mathcal{L}$  be a lattice in X. Then,

- (i)  $\mathcal{L}$  has a unique minimal element;
- (ii) for  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ , the set  $\mathcal{L} \setminus \{U\}$  is a sublattice of  $\mathcal{L}$  if and only if  $U \in \mathcal{L}^{\top}$ ;
- (iii) Let  $S \subset \mathcal{L}$  be a sublattice and set  $k := |\mathcal{L} \setminus S|$ , where  $|\cdot|$  is the count of elements. Then there exists a flag of lattices of length k

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}_0 \supset \mathcal{L}_1 \supset \cdots \supset \mathcal{L}_k = \mathcal{S}$$

such that  $\mathcal{L}_{i+1} = \mathcal{L}_i \setminus \{U_i\}$  for certain  $U_i \in \mathcal{L}_i$ , i = 0, 1, ..., k - 1;

(iv) Let X' be another Banach space and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a lattice in X'. Then,

$$\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M} := \{ U \times M : U \in \mathcal{L}, M \in \mathcal{M} \}$$

is a lattice in  $X \times X'$ .

*Proof.* (i) Since  $\mathcal{L}$  is closed under set intersections, the minimal element is given by the intersection of all elements of  $\mathcal{L}$ .

(ii) Let  $S = \mathcal{L} \setminus \{U\}$ . If  $U \in \mathcal{L}^{\top}$ , then  $U \neq X$  and  $U = U_1 \cap U_2$  for some  $U_1, U_2 \in \mathcal{L}$  only if  $U \in \{U_1, U_2\}$ . It follows that  $X \in S$  and  $U \neq U_1 \cap U_2$  for any  $U_1, U_2 \in S$ . Thus, S is a sublattice. If  $U \notin \mathcal{L}^{\top}$ , then U has more than one immediate descendants. Let  $U_1, U_2$  be two distinct immediate descendants of U in  $\mathcal{L}$ . Then,  $U = U_1 \cap U_2$  for  $U_1, U_2 \in S$ . But  $U \notin S$ , which implies that S is not a sublattice.

(iii) We claim that

$$\mathcal{P}^{\top} \setminus \mathcal{S} \neq \emptyset$$
, for every lattice  $\mathcal{P}$  s.t.  $\mathcal{L} \supset \mathcal{P} \supseteq \mathcal{S}$ . (4.1)

Assume to the contrary and let U be a maximal element of  $\mathcal{P} \setminus S$ . In particular, since  $U \neq X$ , U has descendants. By assumption, U has at least two distinct immediate descendants in  $\mathcal{P}$ , say  $U_1, U_2$ . Then,  $U = U_1 \cap U_2$ . Moreover, since U is a maximal element of  $\mathcal{P} \setminus S$ , we have  $U_1, U_2 \in S$ . It follows that  $U = U_1 \cap U_2 \in S$ , which is a contradiction to the fact that  $U \notin S$ . Thus, (4.1) holds.

It follows from (4.1) that there exists  $U_0 \in \mathcal{L}^T \setminus S$ . By (ii),  $\mathcal{L}_1 := \mathcal{L} \setminus \{U_0\}$  is a sublattice. By applying (4.1) inductively to  $\mathcal{L}_{i+1} = \mathcal{L}_i \setminus \{U_i\}$ , for  $U_i \in \mathcal{L}_i^T \setminus S$ , i = 1, ..., k - 1, we obtain the desired flag of lattices. (iv) It follows from the fact that

$$(U_1 \times Q_1) \cap (U_2 \times Q_2) = (U_1 \cap U_2) \times (Q_1 \cap Q_2)$$

for  $U_i \in \mathcal{L}$ ,  $Q_i \in \mathcal{M}$ , i = 1, 2. In analogue, we have

**Corollary 4.1.5.** The properties (i)–(iv) in Lemma 4.1.4 hold for representation *lattices*.

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice. Then, (i) clearly holds. Moreover, since representation sublattices are precisely sublattices of representation lattices, (ii) and (iii) also hold.

Let X' be another Banach space and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a lattice in X'. Then,

$$\{(U \times Q, G_U \times G_Q, \mathsf{h}_{U,V} \times \mathsf{h}_{Q,P}) : U, V \in \mathcal{L}, Q, P \in \mathcal{M}, U \subset V, Q \subset P\}$$
(4.2)

gives  $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}$  a structure of representation lattice.

**Definition 4.1.6.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{U, G_U, h_{U,V}\}$ and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{Q, G_Q, h_{Q,P}\}$ . Then, the lattice  $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}$  with the structure (4.2) is called *the product representation lattice* of  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{M}$ .

#### 4.1.2 Algebraic Properties of Representation Lattices

Using Euler rings of compact Lie groups, we associate to a representation lattice an algebraic structure that serves to be the range of the lattice equivariant degree that we introduce later. We show that this algebraic structure is compatible with the usual lattice operations such as the inclusion and the product operation.

**Definition 4.1.7.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{U, G_U, h_{U,V}\}$ . For  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ , let  $A(G_U)$  be the Euler ring of the compact Lie group  $G_U$  (cf. Definition 2.3.1). Let

$$R(\mathcal{L}) := \Big\{ \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) : a_U \in A(G_U) \Big\},$$
(4.3)

which is a free (left)  $\mathbb{Z}$ -module with respect to

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) + \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, b_U) := \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U + b_U), \quad a_U, b_U \in A(G_U), \\ &k \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) := \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, ka_U), \quad k \in \mathbb{Z}. \end{split}$$

Define a ring multiplication on  $R(\mathcal{L})$  by

$$\sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) \cdot \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, b_U) := \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U * b_U), \quad a_U, b_U \in A(G_U),$$
(4.4)

where '\*' stands for the Euler ring multiplication in  $A(G_U)$ . The free (left)  $\mathbb{Z}$ -module  $R(\mathcal{L})$  together with the ring multiplication (4.4) is called the *associated ring* of  $\mathcal{L}$ .

#### **Reduction Map**

Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice and  $S \subset \mathcal{L}$  be a representation sublattice. Then, every  $U \in \mathcal{L} \setminus S$  has a unique minimal descendant in S, which is given by the intersection of all the descendants of U in S.

**Definition 4.1.8.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure { $U, G_U, h_{U,V}$ } and  $S \subset \mathcal{L}$  be a representation sublattice. Define the *reduction map* from  $R(\mathcal{L})$  to R(S) by

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}} : R(\mathcal{L}) \to R(\mathcal{S})$$

$$(U, a) \mapsto \begin{cases} (U_d, \mathsf{H}_{U, U_d}(a)), & \text{if } U \in \mathcal{L} \setminus \mathcal{S}, \\ (U, a), & \text{if } U \in \mathcal{S}, \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5)$$

where  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ ,  $a \in A(G_U)$ ,  $U_d$  stands for the unique minimal descendant of U in S and  $H_{U,U_d}$  is the Euler ring homomorphism induced by  $h_{U,U_d}$  (cf. (2.21)).

The reduction map is compatible with the lattice inclusion.

**Proposition 4.1.9.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice,  $\mathcal{S}, \mathcal{P} \subset \mathcal{L}$  be representation sublattices such that  $\mathcal{L} \supset \mathcal{P} \supset \mathcal{S}$ . Then, we have  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}} = \Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{P}} \circ \Phi_{\mathcal{P}}^{\mathcal{L}}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $U \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $a \in A(G_U)$ . If  $U \in \mathcal{S}$ , then (U, a) is a fixed point of  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}$ ,  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{P}}$  and  $\Phi_{\varphi}^{\mathcal{L}}$ . Thus, the statement holds.

Let  $U \in \mathcal{L} \setminus S$  and  $U_d$  be the unique minimal descendant of U in S. Then,

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}((U,a)) = (U_d, \mathsf{H}_{U,U_d}(a)).$$

If  $U \in \mathcal{P}$ , then (U, a) is a fixed point of  $\Phi_{\mathcal{P}}^{\mathcal{L}}$  and  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{P}}((U, a)) = (U_d, \mathsf{H}_{U,U_d}(a))$ . So  $\Phi_{\mathcal{P}}^{\mathcal{P}} \circ \Phi_{\mathcal{P}}^{\mathcal{L}}(U, a)$  agrees with  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}((U, a))$ . Otherwise if  $U \in \mathcal{L} \setminus \mathcal{P}$ , then  $\Phi_{\mathcal{P}}^{\mathcal{L}}((U, a)) = (U_c, \mathsf{H}_{U,U_c}(a))$ , where  $U_c$  is the unique minimal descendant of U in  $\mathcal{P}$ . In the case  $U_c \in \mathcal{S}$ , we have  $U_c = U_d$ , by the uniqueness of minimal descendant. In the case  $U_c \in \mathcal{P} \setminus \mathcal{S}$ ,  $U_d$  is the unique minimal descendant of  $U_c$  in  $\mathcal{S}$ . Consequently, in both cases, we have

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{P}} \circ \Phi_{\mathcal{P}}^{\mathcal{L}}((U,a)) = \Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{P}}((U_c, \mathsf{H}_{U,U_c}(a))) = (U_d, \mathsf{H}_{U,U_d}(a)).$$

**Example 4.1.10.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be the representation lattice given in Example 4.1.3 and  $\mathcal{S}$  be a representation sublattice given by  $\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{L} \setminus \{\Delta_{01}\}$  (cf. Figure 4.2). Let  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}$  be the reduction map defined by (4.5). Let  $\mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{01},\mathbb{R}_5}$  be the ring homomorphism induced by the inclusion homomorphism  $\mathsf{h}_{\Delta_{01},\mathbb{R}_5}: \mathbb{Z}_1 \to \mathbb{Z}_2$ .



Figure 4.2: A representation sublattice  $S \subset \mathcal{L}$ , where  $S = \mathcal{L} \setminus {\Delta_{01}}$  and the dashed arrows are removed.

Then,  $\Phi_{S}^{\mathcal{L}}$  fixes all generators of  $R(\mathcal{L})$  except

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}(\Delta_{01}, (\mathbb{Z}_{2})) = (\mathbb{R}^{5}, \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{01}, \mathbb{R}_{5}}((\mathbb{Z}_{2}))) = (\mathbb{R}^{5}, (\mathbb{Z}_{1})),$$
  
$$\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}(\Delta_{01}, (\mathbb{Z}_{1})) = (\mathbb{R}^{5}, \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{01}, \mathbb{R}_{5}}((\mathbb{Z}_{1}))) = (\mathbb{R}^{5}, 2(\mathbb{Z}_{1})).$$

#### **Product Map**

Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure { $U, G_U, h_{U,V}$ } and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a representation lattice with structure { $P, G_P, h_{P,Q}$ }. The projection homomorphisms on groups

$$\operatorname{proj}_{U}: G_{U} \times G_{P} \to G_{U}, \quad \operatorname{proj}_{P}: G_{U} \times G_{P} \to G_{P}$$

induce the inclusion homomorphisms on Euler rings (cf. (2.21))

$$inc_U : A(G_U) \hookrightarrow A(G_U \times G_P),$$
  
$$inc_P : A(G_P) \hookrightarrow A(G_U \times G_P).$$

Thus, we can define a product of  $a \in A(G_U)$  and  $b \in A(G_P)$  through

$$A(G_U) \times A(G_P) \hookrightarrow A(G_U \times G_P) \times A(G_U \times G_P) \xrightarrow{*} A(G_U \times G_P),$$

where \* is the ring multiplication in  $A(G_U \times G_P)$ , i.e.

$$a \star b := \operatorname{inc}_{U}(a) \star \operatorname{inc}_{P}(b). \tag{4.6}$$

The product ' $\star$ ' is compatible with representation lattice structure.

 $\diamond$ 

**Proposition 4.1.11.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{U, G_U, h_{U,V}\}$  and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{P, G_P, h_{P,Q}\}$ . Then, the diagram in Figure 4.3 commutes, where ' $\star$ ' is defined by (4.6) and  $H_*$  is the induced



Figure 4.3: A commutative diagram for Proposition 4.1.11.

homomorphism through h<sub>\*</sub> (cf. (2.21)).

*Proof.* By Theorem 2.3.4,  $H_{U \times P, V \times Q}$  is an Euler ring homomorphism. Thus, it suffices to show that the following diagram commutes.

Let  $(K) \in A(G_U)$ . It follows from the definition of  $H_*$  that (cf. (2.21))

$$\mathsf{H}_{U,V}((K)) = \sum_{(\tilde{K})\in\Phi(G_V)} \chi_c((G_U/K)_{(\tilde{K})}/G_V)(\tilde{K}),$$
$$\mathsf{H}_{U\times P,V\times Q}((K\times G_P)) = \sum_{(K')\in\Phi(G_V\times G_Q)} \chi_c((G_U\times G_P/K\times G_P)_{(K')}/G_V\times G_Q)(K').$$

Note that  $G_P$  acts trivially on  $G_U \times G_P/K \times G_P$ , which implies that  $G_Q$  also acts trivially on  $G_U \times G_P/K \times G_P$  through  $h_{U \times P, V \times Q}$ . Therefore,  $(G_U \times G_P/K \times G_P)_{(K')} \neq \emptyset$  if and only if  $(K') = (\tilde{K} \times G_P)$  for some  $\tilde{K}$  such that  $(G_U/K)_{(\tilde{K})} \neq \emptyset$ . Moreover,  $(G_U \times G_P/K \times G_P)_{(K')}/G_V \times G_Q$  is  $G_V$ -homeomorphic to  $(G_U/K)_{(\tilde{K})}/G_V$ . Thus, we have

$$\mathsf{H}_{U\times P,V\times Q}\big((K\times G_P)\big)=\mathsf{H}_{U,V}\big((K)\big),\quad \forall (K)\in A(G_U).$$

**Definition 4.1.12.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure { $U, G_U, h_{U,V}$ } and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a representation lattice with structure { $P, G_P, h_{P,Q}$ }. Consider the product lattice  $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}$  with the product structure (cf. (4.2)). Let  $R(\mathcal{L}), R(\mathcal{M})$ 

and  $R(\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M})$  be the associated rings defined by (4.3). Define a *product map* by

• : 
$$R(\mathcal{L}) \times R(\mathcal{M}) \to R(\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M})$$
  
(( $U, a$ ), ( $P, b$ ))  $\mapsto (U \times P, a \star b)$ , (4.7)

where  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ ,  $P \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $a \in A(G_U)$ ,  $b \in A(G_P)$  and  $a \star b$  is defined by (4.6).  $\diamond$ 

## 4.2 Lattice Equivariant Degree

In this section, we give the definition of lattice equivariant maps and formulate a degree theory for these maps, which we call the *lattice equivariant degree*. We show that this degree satisfies the usual properties of a topological degree, and moreover, it has algebraic properties compatible with the inclusion and the product of representation lattices.

In what follows,  $\mathbb{R}$  stands for a parameter space, in which all groups act trivially.

**Definition 4.2.1.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with structure  $\{U, G_U, \mathsf{h}_{U,V}\}$ . An open bounded subset  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n$  is called  $\mathcal{L}$ -invariant, if  $\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)$  is  $G_U$ -invariant, for every  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ . A continuous map  $f : \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}^n$  is called  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant, if  $f(\overline{\Omega} \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) \subset U$  and  $f|_{\overline{\Omega} \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)}$  is  $G_U$ -equivariant for every  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ . The map f is called  $\Omega$ -admissible, if  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \partial \Omega = \emptyset$ . In this case, we say that the pair  $(f, \Omega)$  is an admissible pair. Similarly, one defines  $\Omega$ -admissible and  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant homotopies.  $\diamond$ 

A degree theory can be defined for lattice equivariant maps on their admissible domains, using equivariant degrees and Euler ring homomorphisms. For simplicity, we consider only representation lattices  $\mathcal{L}$  with a structure { $U, G_U, h_{U,V}$ } such that

$$G_U = \Gamma_U \times S^1$$
, for a finite group  $\Gamma_U$ ,  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ .

The resulting degree will be used for studying synchrony-related bifurcations in coupled cell networks, where  $\Gamma_U$  describes the quotient symmetry associated with a synchrony subspace *U*.

#### 4.2.1 Definition and Basic Properties

Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure { $U, G_U, h_{U,V}$ }, where  $G_U = \Gamma_U \times S^1$  for a finite group  $\Gamma_u$ . Recall that (cf. (4.3))

$$R(\mathcal{L}) := \Big\{ \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) : a_U \in A(G_U) \Big\},\$$

where  $A(G_U)$  is the Euler ring of  $G_U$ . Denote by

$$R_k(\mathcal{L}) := \left\{ \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) \in R(\mathcal{L}) : a_U \in A_k(G_U) \right\}, \quad \text{for } k = 0, 1,$$

where  $A_k(G)$  is defined by (2.25).

The lattice equivariant degree we define below takes value in  $R(\mathcal{L})$  and is directly related to the equivariant degree with one parameter  $\Gamma_U \times S^1$ -Deg for  $U \in \mathcal{L}$  discussed in Subsection 3.1.2.

**Definition 4.2.2.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with the structure given by  $\{U, G_U, \mathsf{h}_{U,V}\}$ , where  $G_U$  is of form  $\Gamma_U \times S^1$  for a finite group  $\Gamma_U$ . Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n$  be an open bounded  $\mathcal{L}$ -invariant subset and  $f : \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}^n$  be an  $\Omega$ -admissible  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant map.

For the minimal element  $U_{\min} \in \mathcal{L}$ , define

$$a_{U_{\min}} := \Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}(f|_{\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min})}, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min})).$$
(4.8)

Suppose that  $a_{U'}$  is defined for all U' < U. Then, define

$$a_{U} := \Gamma_{U} \times S^{1} \operatorname{-Deg} \left( f|_{\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)}, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U) \right) - \sum_{U' < U} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(a_{U'}), \tag{4.9}$$

where  $H_{U',U}$  is the Euler ring homomorphism induced by  $h_{U',U}$  (cf. (2.21)). The *lattice equivariant degree* of f in  $\Omega$  is then defined by

$$\mathcal{L}\text{-}\text{Deg}(f,\Omega) := \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, a_U) \in R_1(\mathcal{L}).$$
(4.10)

$$\diamond$$

It follows from Definition 4.2.2 that in the case of a trivial lattice structure:  $\mathcal{L}$  is composed of a single element  $\mathbb{R}^n$  as a representation of  $\Gamma \times S^1$ , the lattice equivariant degree  $\mathcal{L}$ -Deg coincides with the equivariant degree  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -Deg with one parameter.

We show that the degree defined by (4.8)–(4.10) satisfies basic properties of a degree theory.

**Theorem 4.2.3.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  with the structure given by  $\{U, G_U, h_{U,V}\}$ , where  $G_U = \Gamma_U \times S^1$  for a finite group  $\Gamma_U$ . Then, the function  $\mathcal{L}$ -Deg defined by (4.8)–(4.10) satisfies:

(*i*) (Existence) Suppose that  $\mathcal{L}$ -Deg  $(f, \Omega) = \sum (U, a_U)$  and  $a_U \neq 0$  for some  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ . Write  $a_U = \sum n_H(H)$ . If (H) is such that  $n_H \neq 0$ , then

$$f^{-1}(0) \cap \left(\Omega^H \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)\right) \neq \emptyset,$$

where  $\Omega^{H}$  is the fixed-point subspace in  $\Omega$  (cf. (2.8)).
(*ii*) (Homotopy Invariance) If  $H : [0,1] \times \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}^n$  is an  $\Omega$ -admissible  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant homotopy, then

 $\mathcal{L}$ -Deg ( $H(t, \cdot), \Omega$ ) = constant,  $\forall t \in [0, 1]$ .

(iii) (Additivity) If  $\Omega_1, \Omega_2 \subset \Omega$  are disjoint open bounded  $\mathcal{L}$ -invariant subsets such that  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega \subset \Omega_1 \cup \Omega_2$  and f is  $\Omega_i$ -admissible for i = 1, 2, then

$$\mathcal{L}$$
-Deg $(f, \Omega) = \mathcal{L}$ -Deg $(f, \Omega_1) + \mathcal{L}$ -Deg $(f, \Omega_2)$ .

(iv) (Suspension) Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a representation lattice in  $\mathbb{R}^m$ , Id :  $V' \to V'$  be the identity map and  $\Omega' \subset \mathbb{R}^m$  be an open bounded  $\mathcal{M}$ -invariant neighborhood of 0. Then,  $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}$ -Deg<sup>t</sup> ( $f \times \mathrm{Id}, \Omega \times \Omega'$ ) is well-defined. Moreover,

 $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}\text{-}Deg^{t} (f \times \mathrm{Id}, \Omega \times \Omega') = \mathcal{L}\text{-}Deg (f, \Omega),$ 

under the identification:  $U \mapsto U \times P_{\min}$  and  $(H) \mapsto (H \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}})$  for every  $U \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $(H) \in \Phi_1(\Gamma_U \times S^1)$ , where  $P_{\min} \in \mathcal{M}$  is the minimal element.

*Proof.* (ii) and (iii) follow immediately from the corresponding properties of the equivariant degree with one parameter (cf. Theorem 3.1.6).

To show (i), assume that  $f^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega^H \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) = \emptyset$ . If  $U = U_{\min}$ , then by the existence property of the equivariant degree, we have that  $a_{U_{\min}} = \Gamma_U \times S^1$ -Deg  $(f|_{\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min})}, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min}))$  has a zero (*H*)-coefficient, which is a contradiction. Assume that the statement holds for all U' < U. By assumption,  $a_U$  has a nonzero (*H*)-coefficient. By the existence property of the equivariant degree,  $\Gamma_U \times S^1$ -Deg  $(f|_{\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)}, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U))$  has a zero (*H*)-coefficient. It follows from the definition of  $a_U$  that there exists U' < U such that  $H_{U',U}(a_{U'})$  has a nonzero (*H*)-coefficient. Thus, there exists an  $H' \subset \Gamma_{U'} \times S^1$  such that  $H = h_{U',U}^{-1}(H')$  and the (*H'*)-coefficient in  $a_{U'}$  is nonzero. By the induction assumption, we have

$$f^{-1}(0) \cap \left(\Omega^{H'} \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U')\right) \neq \emptyset.$$

Let  $x \in f^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega^{H'} \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U'))$  and  $g \in H$ . Then,  $h_{U',U}(g) \in H'$ , so  $h_{U',U}(g)x = x$ . By the definition of representation lattice (cf. Definition 4.1.2(ii)), we have then

$$gx = \mathsf{h}_{U',U}(g)x = x.$$

It follows that  $x \in f^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega^H \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U))$ . In particular,  $f^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega^H \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) \neq \emptyset$ , which is a contradiction to our initial assumption.

To show (iv), let

$$\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}\text{-}\mathsf{Deg}^{t} (f \times \mathrm{Id}, \Omega \times \Omega') = \sum (U \times P, b_{U \times P})$$
$$\mathcal{L}\text{-}\mathsf{Deg} (f, \Omega) = \sum (U, a_{U}).$$

Let  $U_{\min} \in \mathcal{L}$  and  $P_{\min} \in \mathcal{M}$  be the minimal element, respectively. Let  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}}$  act trivially on  $P_{\min}$  and  $\Gamma_{P_{\min}}$  act trivially on  $\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min}$ . Then,  $\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min})$  becomes  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \times S^1$ -invariant and the restricted f is a  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \times S^1$ -equivariant map. Similarly,  $\Omega' \cap P_{\min}$  becomes  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}}$ -invariant and the Id is  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}}$ -equivariant. By the suspension property of the equivariant degree, we have

$$b_{U_{\min} \times P_{\min}} = \Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \times S^{1} \text{-Deg}^{t} (f \times \text{Id}, (\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min})) \times (\Omega' \cap P_{\min}))$$
$$= \Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \times S^{1} \text{-Deg}^{t} (f, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min}))$$
$$\simeq a_{U_{\min}},$$

where ' $\simeq$ ' means identifying ( $H \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}}$ ) with (H), for  $H \subset \Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times S^1$ . Using the suspension property of the equivariant degree inductively, one shows

$$b_{U \times P_{\min}} \simeq a_U, \quad b_{U_{\min} \times P} = 0, \quad \text{for } P > P_{\min}.$$
 (4.11)

Let  $U > U_{\min}$  and  $P > P_{\min}$ . We show that  $b_{U \times P} = 0$ . Assume that  $b_{U' \times P'} = 0$  for all  $U' \times P' < U \times P$  and  $P' > P_{\min}$ . Then, we have

$$b_{U\times P} = \Gamma_{U} \times \Gamma_{P} \times S^{1} \operatorname{-Deg}^{t} (f, (\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) - \sum_{U' \times P' < U \times P} \mathsf{H}_{U' \times P', U \times P}(b_{U' \times P'})$$

$$\stackrel{(4.11)}{=} \Gamma_{U} \times \Gamma_{P} \times S^{1} \operatorname{-Deg}^{t} (f, (\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) - \sum_{U' \leq U} \mathsf{H}_{U' \times P_{\min}, U \times P}(b_{U' \times P_{\min}})$$

$$\stackrel{(4.11)}{\simeq} \Gamma_{U} \times S^{1} \operatorname{-Deg}^{t} (f, (\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) - \sum_{U' \leq U} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(a_{U'}) = 0.$$

Thus, (iv) holds.

# 4.2.2 Algebraic Properties

We discuss further algebraic properties of lattice equivariant degrees, with respect to the reduction map (cf. Definition 4.1.8) and the product map (cf. Definition 4.1.12) on representation lattices.

**Proposition 4.2.4.** (Reduction Homomorphism) Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and  $S \subset \mathcal{L}$  be a representation sublattice. Let  $\Phi_S^{\mathcal{L}}$  be the reduction map from  $\mathcal{L}$  to S defined by (4.5). Then, we have

$$\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}^{\mathcal{L}}(\mathcal{L}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}(f,\Omega)) = \mathcal{S}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}(f,\Omega), \tag{4.12}$$

for every admissible  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant pair  $(f, \Omega)$ .

#### 4.2. LATTICE EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

*Proof.* Let  $(f, \Omega)$  be an admissible  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant pair. By Proposition 4.1.9 and Lemma 4.1.4(iii), we can assume without loss of generality, that  $\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{L} \setminus \{U_o\}$  for some  $U_o \in \mathcal{L}^{\top}$ . Let

$$\mathcal{L}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}\,(f,\Omega) = \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U,a_U), \quad \mathcal{S}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}(f,\Omega) = \sum_{U \in \mathcal{S}} (U,b_U).$$

By the definition of  $a_U$ , we have  $b_U = a_U$  if  $U_o \not< U$ . Let  $U \in \mathcal{L}$  be such that  $U_o < U$  and  $U_+$  be the unique immediate descendant of  $U_o$ . Then,  $U_+ \le U$ . In case  $U = U_+$ , we have

$$b_{U_{+}} = \Gamma_{U_{+}} \times S^{1} - \text{Deg}(f, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{+})) - \sum_{\substack{U' < U_{+} \\ U' \in S}} H_{U', U_{+}}(b_{U'})$$

$$= a_{U_{+}} + \sum_{\substack{U' < U_{+} \\ U' \in \mathcal{L}}} H_{U', U_{+}}(a_{U'}) - \sum_{\substack{U' < U_{+} \\ U' \in S}} H_{U', U_{+}}(b_{U'})$$

$$= a_{U_{+}} + H_{U_{0}, U_{+}}(a_{U_{0}}) + \sum_{\substack{U' < U_{+} \\ U' \in S}} H_{U', U_{+}}(a_{U'}) - \sum_{\substack{U' < U_{+} \\ U' \in S}} H_{U', U_{+}}(b_{U'})$$

$$= a_{U_{+}} + H_{U_{0}, U_{+}}(a_{U_{0}}) \qquad (4.13)$$

For  $U > U_+$ , suppose that  $a_{U'} = b_{U'}$  for all  $U_+ < U' < U$ , then we have

$$b_{U} = \Gamma_{U} \times S^{1} \text{-} \text{Deg}(f, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U)) - \sum_{\substack{U' < U \\ U' \in S}} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(b_{U'})$$
$$= a_{U} + \sum_{\substack{U' < U \\ U' \in \mathcal{L}}} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(a_{U'}) - \sum_{\substack{U' < U \\ U' \in S}} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(b_{U'})$$
$$= a_{U} + \mathsf{H}_{U_{+}, U}(a_{U_{+}}) + \mathsf{H}_{U_{o}, U}(a_{U_{o}}) - \mathsf{H}_{U_{+}, U}(b_{U_{+}})$$
$$\stackrel{(4.13)}{=} a_{U} + \mathsf{H}_{U_{o}, U}(a_{U_{o}}) - \mathsf{H}_{U_{o}, U_{+}} \mathsf{H}_{U_{+}, U}(a_{U_{o}}),$$

which implies that  $b_U = a_U$  by Theorem 2.3.4(ii).

Recall that the  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -equivariant degree with one parameter has a multiplication property corresponding to the  $A(\Gamma)$ -module structure on  $A_1(\Gamma \times S^1)$ , which coincides with the Euler ring multiplication in  $A(\Gamma \times S^1)$  (cf. Subsection 3.1.3). We show that this multiplication can be naturally extended to the lattice equivariant degree.

**Proposition 4.2.5.** (Product Property) Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{U, \Gamma_U \times S^1, \mathsf{h}_{U,V}\}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and  $\mathcal{M}$  be a representation lattice with structure  $\{P, \Gamma_P, \mathsf{h}_{P,Q}\}$ , where  $\Gamma_*$  are finite groups. Suppose that  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^n$  (resp.  $\Omega' \subset \mathbb{R}^m$ ) is an open bounded  $\mathcal{L}$ -invariant (resp.  $\mathcal{M}$ -invariant) subset and  $f : \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}^n$ 

(resp.  $g: \overline{\Omega}' \to \mathbb{R}^m$ ) is an  $\Omega$ -admissible  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant (resp.  $\Omega'$ -admissible  $\mathcal{M}$ -equivariant) map. Then, we have

$$\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}\text{-}Deg^{t}(f \times g, \Omega \times \Omega') = \mathcal{L}\text{-}Deg(f, \Omega) \bullet \mathcal{M}\text{-}Deg(g, \Omega'), \qquad (4.14)$$

where " $\bullet$ " is defined by (4.7).

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{M}$ -Deg<sup>t</sup> $(f \times g, \Omega \times \Omega') = \sum (U \times P, a_{U \times P}), \mathcal{L}$ -Deg $(f, \Omega) = \sum_{U \in \mathcal{L}} (U, b_U)$  and  $\mathcal{M}$ -Deg $(g, \Omega') = \sum_{P \in \mathcal{M}} (P, c_P)$ . It sufficies to show

$$a_{U\times P} = b_U \star c_P.$$

Denote by  $U_{\min}$  and  $P_{\min}$  the minimal element of  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{M}$  respectively. Then,

$$a_{U_{\min} \times P_{\min}} = \Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \times S^{1} \cdot \operatorname{Deg}^{t} (f \times g, (\Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min})) \times (\Omega' \cap P_{\min}))$$
  
=  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \times S^{1} \cdot \operatorname{Deg}^{t} (f, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min}))) * \Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \cdot \operatorname{Deg}(g, \Omega' \cap P_{\min})$   
=  $\Gamma_{U_{\min}} \times S^{1} \cdot \operatorname{Deg}^{t} (f, \Omega \cap (\mathbb{R} \times U_{\min}))) \star \Gamma_{P_{\min}} \cdot \operatorname{Deg}(g, \Omega' \cap P_{\min})$   
=  $b_{U_{\min}} \star c_{P_{\min}}$ .

Assume that  $a_{U' \times P'} = b_{U'} \star c_{P'}$  for all U', P' such that  $U' \times P' < U \times P$ . Then, we have

$$\begin{aligned} a_{U\times P} &= \sum_{U' \leq U} b_{U'} \star \sum_{P' \leq P} c_{P'} - \sum_{U' \times P' < U \times P} \mathsf{H}_{U' \times P', U \times P}(a_{U' \times P'}) \\ &= \sum_{U' \leq U} b_{U'} \star \sum_{P' \leq P} c_{P'} - \sum_{U' \times P' < U \times P} \mathsf{H}_{U' \times P', U \times P}(b_{U'} \star c_{P'}) \\ &= \sum_{U' \leq U} b_{U'} \star \sum_{P' \leq P} c_{P'} - \sum_{U' \times P' < U \times P} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(b_{U'}) \star \mathsf{H}_{P', P}(c_{P'}), \\ &= b_{U} \star c_{P}, \end{aligned}$$

where the second last equality is based on Proposition 4.1.11.

# 4.2.3 Extension to Infinite-dimensional Vector Spaces

In this subsection, we extend the lattice equivariant degree to infinitedimensional lattice representations for compact lattice equivariant vector fields. The desired approximation of compact maps by finite-dimensional maps is based on an equivariant version of the Schauder projection.

In what follows, *W* is an infinite-dimensional real Banach space. Recall that for a bounded subset  $X \subset \mathbb{R} \times W$ , a continuous map  $F : X \to W$  is called *compact*, if  $\overline{F(X)}$  is compact in *W*; and *F* is called *finite dimensional*, if F(X) is contained in a finite dimensional subspace of *W*. Let  $\pi : \mathbb{R} \times W \to W$  be the projection on *W* and  $F : X \to W$  be a compact map, then  $\pi - F$  is called a *compact vector field*.

#### 4.2. LATTICE EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

**Definition 4.2.6.** Let *G* be a compact Lie group and *W* be a Banach representation of *G*. Let  $N = \{c_1, c_2, ..., c_n\} \subset W$  be a finite set. For any fixed  $\varepsilon > 0$ , let

$$U(N,\varepsilon) = \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \bigcup_{g \in G} gB(c_i,\varepsilon), \qquad (4.15)$$

where the symbol gA means the union of all elements gx for  $x \in A$  and  $B(c_i, \varepsilon)$  stands for the open  $\varepsilon$ -disk around  $c_i$  in W. For  $x, y \in W$ , define  $\rho_{\varepsilon}(x, y) = \max \{0, \varepsilon - ||x - y||\}$ . We call the map  $p_{N,\varepsilon} : U(N, \varepsilon) \to W$  defined by

$$p_{N,\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{G} \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_i)gc_i d\mu(g)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{G} \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_i) d\mu(g)},$$
(4.16)

for  $\mu$  being the Haar measure of *G*, the *equivariant Schauder projection*.

Note that the denominator of  $p_{N,\varepsilon}$  is never zero. For every  $x \in U(N, \varepsilon)$ , there exists  $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ ,  $g \in G$  such that x = gy for some  $y \in B(c_i, \varepsilon)$ . That is,  $x \in U(N, \varepsilon)$  if and only if  $||g^{-1}x - c_i|| < \varepsilon$ , which implies that  $\rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_i) > 0$ .

The equivariant Schauder projection has the following properties.

**Lemma 4.2.7.** Let G be a compact Lie group and W be an isometric Banach representation of G. Let  $N = \{c_1, c_2, ..., c_n\} \subset W$  be a finite set and  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Let  $U(N, \varepsilon)$  be given by (4.15) and  $p_{N,\varepsilon}$  be given by (4.16). Then,

- (*i*)  $p_{N,\varepsilon}$  is G-equivariant;
- (*ii*)  $p_{N,\varepsilon}$  *is a finite-dimensional map;*
- (iii)  $||x p_{N,\varepsilon}(x)|| < \varepsilon$ , for all  $x \in U(N, \varepsilon)$ .

*Proof.* (i) Let a(x) be the numerator of  $p_{N,\varepsilon}(x)$  and b(x) be the denominator of  $p_{N,\varepsilon}(x)$ . We show that the map *a* is *G*-equivariant and *b* is *G*-invariant. Let  $g_0 \in G$ . Then,

$$\begin{aligned} a(g_o^{-1}x) &= \sum_{i=1}^n \int_G \rho_\varepsilon(g^{-1}g_o^{-1}x,c_i)gc_i\,d\mu(g) = \sum_{i=1}^n \int_G \rho_\varepsilon((g_og)^{-1}x,c_i)g_o^{-1}g_ogc_i\,d\mu(g) \\ &= g_o^{-1}\sum_{i=1}^n \int_G \rho_\varepsilon((g_og)^{-1}x,c_i)(g_og)c_i\,d\mu(g) = g_o^{-1}a(x), \end{aligned}$$

and

$$b(g_o^{-1}x) = \sum_{i=1}^n \int_G \rho_\varepsilon(g^{-1}g_o^{-1}x, c_i) \, d\mu(g) = \sum_{i=1}^n \int_G \rho_\varepsilon((g_og)^{-1}x, c_i) \, d\mu(g) = b(x).$$

Thus,  $p_{N,\varepsilon}$  is *G*-equivariant. (ii) Note that the *G*-orbit of  $c_i$  is a finitedimensional smooth manifold of *W*, thus is contained in a subspace  $W_i \subset W$ with dim  $W_i < \infty$ , for i = 1, 2, ..., n. It follows that  $\int_G \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_i)gc_i d\mu(g) \in$  $W_i$  and  $p_{N,\varepsilon}(x) \in \text{span}\{W_1, W_2, ..., W_n\}$  for all  $x \in W$ .

(iii) Let  $x \in U(N, \varepsilon)$ . Assume that  $\rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_i) \neq 0$ . Then,  $||g^{-1}x - c_i|| < \varepsilon$ . Thus,  $||x - gc_i|| < \varepsilon$ , since *G* acts isometrically on *W*. Therefore,

$$\|x - p_{N,\varepsilon}(x)\| = \left\| \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{G} \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_{i})(x - gc_{i}) d\mu(g)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{G} \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_{i}) d\mu(g)} \right\| \le \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{G} \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_{i}) \|x - gc_{i}\| d\mu(g)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \int_{G} \rho_{\varepsilon}(g^{-1}x, c_{i}) d\mu(g)} < \varepsilon.$$

We have the following approximation theorem.

**Proposition 4.2.8.** Let W be an infinite-dimensional real Banach space and  $\mathcal{T}$  be representation lattice with structure  $\{Y, G_Y, h_{Y,Y'}\}$  in W. Let  $X \subset \mathbb{R} \times W$  be a bounded  $\mathcal{T}$ -invariant subset and  $F : X \to W$  be a  $\mathcal{T}$ -equivariant compact map. Then, for every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a  $\mathcal{T}$ -equivariant finite-dimensional map  $F_{\varepsilon} : X \to W$  such that

$$||F(x) - F_{\varepsilon}(x)|| < \varepsilon$$
, for all  $x \in X$ .

*Proof.* For convenience, we numerate the elements of  $\mathcal{T}$  as  $Y_1, Y_2, \ldots, Y_m$  such that

$$Y_i \subset Y_j \implies i \leq j.$$

Based on Lemma 4.2.7, we define  $F_{\varepsilon}$  inductively on  $Y = Y_i$  using the equivariant Schauder projection. Set  $\varepsilon = \varepsilon_1$ .

For  $Y = Y_1$ , since F is a compact map,  $\overline{F(X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_1))}$  is a compact set in W. Thus, there exists a finite set  $N_1 = \{c_1, c_2, \dots, c_{n_1}\} \subset Y_1$  such that the set  $U(N_1, \varepsilon_1)$  defined by (4.15) covers  $\overline{F(X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_1))}$ . Let  $p_{N_1, \varepsilon_1}$  be given by (4.16) and define

$$F_{\varepsilon_1}(x) = p_{N_1,\varepsilon_1}(F(x)), \quad \forall \, x \in X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_1).$$

For  $Y = Y_2$ , choose  $\varepsilon_2 > 0$  such that  $\varepsilon_2 < \varepsilon_1$  and

$$\{y \in Y_2 : \operatorname{dist}(y, F(X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_1)) < \varepsilon_2\} \subset U(N_1, \varepsilon_1).$$

Since  $\overline{F(X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_2))}$  is compact, there exists a finite set

$$N_2 = \{c_{n_1+1}, c_{n_1+2}, \dots, c_{n_1+n_2}\} \subset Y_2 \setminus U(N_1, \varepsilon_1)$$

such that  $U(N_2, \varepsilon_2)$  defined by (4.15) covers  $\overline{F(X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_2))} \setminus U(N_1, \varepsilon_1)$ . Note that by the choice of  $\varepsilon_2$ , we have

$$\operatorname{dist}\left(c_{n_{1}+j}, F(X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_{1})) \geq \varepsilon_{2}, \quad \forall j = 1, 2, \dots, n_{2}.$$

$$(4.17)$$

Define  $p_{N_2,\varepsilon_2}$ :  $U(N_1,\varepsilon_1) \cup U(N_2,\varepsilon_2) \to W$  by

$$p_{N_{2},\varepsilon_{2}}(x) = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n_{1}} \int_{G_{Y_{1}}} \rho_{\varepsilon_{1}}(g^{-1}x,c_{i})gc_{i}\,d\mu(g) + \sum_{j=1}^{n_{2}} \int_{G_{Y_{2}}} \rho_{\varepsilon_{2}}(g^{-1}x,c_{n_{1}+j})gc_{n_{1}+j}\,d\mu(g)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n_{1}} \int_{G_{Y_{1}}} \rho_{\varepsilon_{1}}(g^{-1}x,c_{i})\,d\mu(g) + \sum_{j=1}^{n_{2}} \int_{G_{Y_{2}}} \rho_{\varepsilon_{2}}(g^{-1}x,c_{n_{1}+j})\,d\mu(g)}$$

It can be verified that  $p_{N_2,\varepsilon_2}$  is  $G_{Y_2}$ -equivariant in  $Y_2$  (noting the compatibility condition (ii) of Definition 4.1.2), finite-dimensional and satisfies  $||x - p_{N_2,\varepsilon_2}(x)|| < \varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon$ . Let

$$F_{\varepsilon_2}(x) = p_{N_2,\varepsilon_2}(F(x)), \quad \forall x \in X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_2).$$

It should be noted that by (4.17),  $F_{\varepsilon_2}$  coincides with  $F_{\varepsilon_1}$  on  $X \cap (\mathbb{R} \times Y_1)$ . Thus,  $F_{\varepsilon_2}$  is a finite dimensional  $\varepsilon$ -approximation of F such that  $F_{\varepsilon_2}$  is latticeequivariant with respect to the representation sublattice { $Y_1, Y_2$ } of  $\mathcal{T}$ .

By iterating the above procedure until  $Y = Y_m$ , we obtain the desired map  $F_{\varepsilon}$  given by  $F_{\varepsilon_m}$ .

Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a representation lattice in W. Let  $O \subset \mathbb{R} \times W$  be a  $\mathcal{T}$ -invariant open bounded subset and  $F : \overline{O} \to W$  be a  $\mathcal{T}$ -equivariant compact map. By Proposition 4.2.8, for given  $\varepsilon > 0$ , F has a  $\mathcal{T}$ -equivariant finite-dimensional approximation  $F_{\varepsilon} : \overline{O} \to W$  such that  $||F_{\varepsilon}(x) - F_1(x)|| < \varepsilon$ , for  $x \in \overline{O}$ . Suppose that  $F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{O}) \subset W_*$  for a finite-dimensional subspace  $W_* \subset W$ . Set

$$\mathcal{T}_* := \{ Y \cap W_* : Y \in \mathcal{T} \}.$$

We define the *lattice equivariant degree* of  $\pi$  – *F* in *O* by

$$\mathcal{T}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}^{t}(\pi - F, O) := \mathcal{T}_{*}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}^{t}(\pi - F_{\varepsilon}|_{O\cap(\mathbb{R}\times W_{*})}, O\cap(\mathbb{R}\times W_{*})), \qquad (4.18)$$

where the function  $\mathcal{T}_*$ -Deg<sup>t</sup> on the right hand side is defined by (4.10).

By a standard argument, one shows that the definition is independent of the choice of approximation  $F_{\varepsilon}$  and  $W_*$ . Moreover, the defined lattice equivariant degree by (4.18) satisfies similar properties as listed in Theorem 4.2.3 with *f* replaced by compact vector fields.

# 4.3 Bifurcations in Coupled Cell Systems

In the same way how equivariant degrees can be used for equivariant bifurcations, lattice equivariant degrees are suitable for studying synchronyrelated bifurcations in coupled dynamical systems.

Homogeneous coupled cell networks are coupled cell networks whose cells are all input-equivalent. They provide basic models for studying fully synchronized states in networks and their breaking through bifurcations. Recall that a homogeneous coupled cell system is of form

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{x}_{1} &= f_{o}(\lambda; x_{1}; x_{i_{1}}, \dots, x_{i_{s}}) \\ \dot{x}_{2} &= f_{o}(\lambda; x_{2}; x_{j_{1}}, \dots, x_{j_{s}}), \\ \dots \\ \dot{x}_{n} &= f_{o}(\lambda; x_{n}; x_{k_{1}}, \dots, x_{k_{s}}), \end{aligned}$$
(4.19)

where  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  is a bifurcation parameter,  $x_i \in \mathbb{R}^k$  are cell variables of internal dimension k and  $f_o : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^k \times (\mathbb{R}^k)^s \to \mathbb{R}^k$  is some function of class  $C^1$  determining the internal cell dynamics.

It is convenient to write (4.19) in a more compact form. Let

$$x = \begin{pmatrix} x_1 \\ x_2 \\ \cdots \\ x_n \end{pmatrix} \in (\mathbb{R}^k)^n, \quad f(\lambda, x) = \begin{pmatrix} f_o(\lambda; x_1; x_{i_1}, \dots, x_{i_s}) \\ f_o(\lambda; x_2; x_{j_1}, \dots, x_{j_s}) \\ \cdots \\ f_o(\lambda; x_n; x_{k_1}, \dots, x_{k_s}) \end{pmatrix}$$

Then, (4.19) is equivalent to

$$\dot{x} = f(\lambda, x). \tag{4.20}$$

Assume that  $x = x_o \in (\mathbb{R}^k)^n$  is an equilibrium of (4.20). We are interested in studying the Hopf bifurcations of  $x_o$  as  $\lambda$  varies. The basic assumptions are (E1), (B1), (B2) from Section 3.2 which assume an isolated bifurcation center ( $\lambda_o$ ,  $x_o$ ) that cannot bifurcate to steady states.

As shown in Subsection 2.1.2, depending on how the cells  $x_1, x_2, ..., x_n$  are coupled together, (4.20) may admit various flow-invariant subspaces given by equalities of cell coordinates, i.e. the synchrony subspaces. For example, a homogeneous coupled cell system always has

$$\Delta_0 = \{x : x_1 = x_2 = \dots = x_n\}$$

as a synchrony subspace, which is composed of states of *full synchrony*.

In general, the set of all synchrony subspaces admitted by a coupled cell system forms a lattice under set inclusion. We assume

- (L1) (4.20) admits a lattice  $\mathcal{L}$  of synchrony subspaces as flow-invariant subspaces, for all  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ ;
- (L2)  $\mathcal{L}$  has a structure { $\Delta, \Gamma_{\Delta}, h_{\Delta,\Delta'}$ } of representation lattice for finite groups  $\Gamma_{\Delta}$  such that *f* is  $\mathcal{L}$ -equivariant.

Here, the group  $\Gamma_{\Delta}$  is reserved to express the quotient symmetry of (4.20) when restricted to the synchrony subspace  $\Delta$ . In case there is no quotient symmetry on  $\Delta$ , we set  $\Gamma_{\Delta} = \mathbb{Z}_1$ .

We also assume that

(E2)  $x_o = 0 \in \Delta_0$ .

We are interested in studying the *synchrony-breaking Hopf bifurcations* of  $x_o$ , where the fully synchronized equilibrium  $x_o$  losses its stability and breaks into oscillating states of multiple number of synchronized clusters.

**Definition 4.3.1.** Let  $x \in (\mathbb{R}^k)^n$  and  $\mathcal{L}$  be a lattice of synchrony subspaces of (4.20). If  $x \in \Delta$  for some  $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}$ , then we say that x is *of synchrony type*  $\Delta$ . If moreover,  $\Delta$  is the smallest element in  $\mathcal{L}$  that contains x, then we say that x is of *proper* synchrony type  $\Delta$ . Similarly, a function  $x : \mathbb{R} \to (\mathbb{R}^k)^n$  is *of* (*proper*) *synchrony type*  $\Delta$ , if x(t) is of (proper) synchrony type  $\Delta$ , for all  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ .  $\diamond$ 

# 4.3.1 Degree Approach

Following the same lines of Subsection 3.2.1, a bifurcation invariant can be defined for ( $\lambda_o$ ,  $x_o$ ) using lattice equivariant degrees. The functional reformulation follows from (3.15)–(3.20), which leads to a fixed-point problem in functional spaces. The bifurcation invariant can be defined as the degree of the map  $F_{\zeta}$  in (3.23) on the admissible domain *O* in (3.21).

Additional care is needed only for the representation lattice structure.

Let  $W := H^1(S^1; (\mathbb{R}^k)^n)$  be the first Sobolev space of  $(\mathbb{R}^k)^n$ -valued functions defined on  $S^1$ . The lattice  $\mathcal{L}$  induces a representation lattice  $\mathcal{T}$  in W as follows. Let

$$\check{\Delta} := H^1(S^1; \Delta), \tag{4.21}$$

be the first Sobolev space of  $\Delta$ -valued functions defined on  $S^1$ , for  $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}$ . Let  $\Gamma_{\Delta}$  be the group of action on  $\Delta$  (cf. (L2)). Define an (isometric)  $\Gamma_{\Delta} \times S^1$ -action on  $\check{\Delta}$  by

$$((\gamma, e^{i\theta})u)(t) := \gamma u(t + \theta), \quad \gamma \in \Gamma_{\Delta}, e^{i\theta} \in S^1.$$

Let

$$\mathcal{T} = \{ \check{\Delta} : \Delta \in \mathcal{L} \},\tag{4.22}$$

where  $\Delta$  is defined by (4.21). Then, with respect to the structure

$$\{\check{\Delta}, \Gamma_{\Delta} \times S^1, \mathsf{h}_{\Delta,\Delta'} \times \mathrm{Id}_{S^1}\},\$$

 $\mathcal{T}$  is a representation lattice, which will be called the *induced lattice* from  $\mathcal{L}$ .

It can be verified that  $F_{\zeta}$  is a  $\mathcal{T}$ -equivariant compact vector field and  $(F_{\zeta}, O)$  is an admissible pair. The lattice equivariant degree of  $F_{\zeta}$  in O

$$\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) := \mathcal{T} - \mathrm{Deg}^t(F_{\zeta}, O)$$

is well-defined, which we call the *bifurcation invariant* around ( $\lambda_o, x_o$ ).

# 4.3.2 Classification Result

Using bifurcation invariants defined by lattice equivariant degree, *finer* classification results are possible for the bifurcating branches of solutions. Here, the structure of representation lattices enables us to track down both the synchrony type and the isotropy type of the bifurcating states.

Recall that dominating and secondary dominating orbit types are defined in Definition 3.2.1.

**Theorem 4.3.2.** Let  $\mathcal{L}$  be a representation lattice of synchrony subspaces of (4.20) satisfying (L1)–(L2). Consider an equilibrium  $x_o \in (\mathbb{R}^k)^n$  of (4.20) satisfying (E1)–(E2) and a bifurcation center ( $\lambda_o, x_o$ ) satisfying (B1)–(B2). Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be the induced lattice from  $\mathcal{L}$  given by (4.22) and O,  $F_{\zeta}$  be defined by (3.21) and (3.23). Assume that

$$\mathcal{T}$$
-Deg<sup>t</sup>( $F_{\zeta}, O$ ) =  $\sum (\check{\Delta}, a_{\check{\Delta}})$ , for some  $a_{\check{\Delta}} \neq 0$ ,

and

$$a_{\check{\Delta}} = \sum_{(H)\in\Phi_1(\Gamma_{\Delta}\times S^1)} n_H \cdot (H), \quad for \ some \ n_H \neq 0.$$

Then,

- (EXISTENCE) There exists a branch of non-constant periodic solutions of synchrony type  $\Delta$  and having isotropy subgroup at least H that bifurcates from  $x_0$ .
- (MULTIPLICITY) Write (H) =  $(K^{\phi,l})$ . There exist at least  $|\Gamma_{\Delta}/K|$  distinct bifurcating branches of non-constant periodic solutions of proper synchrony type  $\Delta$  and having precise isotropy subgroup  $\gamma H \gamma^{-1}$  for  $\gamma \in \Gamma_{\Delta}/K$ , if one of the following is satisfied:
  - (*i*)  $i\beta_o \notin \sigma(J(\lambda_o)|_{\Delta'}) \forall \Delta' < \Delta$  and (*H*) is dominating;
  - (ii)  $i\beta_o \notin \sigma(J(\lambda_o)|_{\Delta'}) \forall \Delta' < \Delta$  and (H) is secondary dominating satisfying *Proposition 3.2.2(ii) for a flow-invariant subspace S*  $\subset \Delta$ ;
  - (iii) (H) is dominating and for every  $\Delta' < \Delta$  with  $i\beta_o \in \sigma(J(\lambda_o)|_{\Delta'})$ ,  $\Delta'$  does not contain states of isotropy H;
  - (iv) (H) is secondary dominating satisfying Proposition 3.2.2(ii) for a flowinvariant subspace  $S \subset \Delta$  and for every  $\Delta' < \Delta$  with  $i\beta_o \in \sigma(J(\lambda_o)|_{\Delta'})$ ,  $\Delta'$  does not contain states of isotropy H.

*Proof.* The existence follows from Theorem 4.2.3(i), combined with a standard argument using parametrized auxiliary functions (cf. [16]).

The multiplicity is based on Proposition 3.2.2. It suffices to show that  $\Delta$  is a proper synchrony type under any of the conditions (i)–(iv). Let  $\Delta' \in \mathcal{L}$  be such that  $\Delta' < \Delta$ .

#### 4.3. BIFURCATIONS IN COUPLED CELL SYSTEMS

In case of (i) or (ii),  $i\beta_0$  is not an eigenvalue of  $J(\lambda_0)|_{\Delta'}$ , then

Id 
$$- D_u F_1(\lambda_o, \beta_o, \cdot) : \check{\Delta}' \to \check{\Delta}'$$

is an isomorphism. By the implicit function theorem,  $u_o$  is the unique zero of  $F_{\zeta}$  in  $O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}')$ . Thus, the bifurcating solutions cannot belong to  $\check{\Delta}'$ .

In case of (iii) or (iv), if  $i\beta_0$  is an eigenvalue of  $J(\lambda_0)|_{\Delta'}$ , then the predicted branch could have synchrony type  $\Delta'$ . However, since  $\Delta'$  is assumed not to contain any states of isotropy H, the branch cannot belong to  $\check{\Delta'}$ .

Therefore, in either of the cases (i)–(iv), the synchrony type  $\Delta$  is proper and the isotropy subgroup *H* is precise.

4.3.3 An Example

Consider the regular 5-cell network (b) in Example 2.1.2. The network is of configuration Figure 4.4. The adjacency matrix is



Figure 4.4: The running example of the 5-cell network N in Figure 2.3(b).

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.23)

whose (*i*, *j*)-th element is equal to the number of arrows from the *j*-th cell to the *i*-th cell. The matrix *A* has the following spectrum

$$\sigma(A) = \{\mu_1 = 2, \mu_2 = 1, \mu_3 = \mu_4 = \mu_5 = -1\}.$$

We discuss the synchrony-breaking Hopf bifurcations related to -1. Define  $f_o : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^2 \times (\mathbb{R}^2)^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$  by

$$f_o(\lambda, x, y, z) := \alpha(\lambda)x + \beta y + \beta z + xyz, \qquad (4.24)$$

where "xyz" stands for the entry-wise multiplication of x, y, z and

$$\alpha(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} 1+\lambda & -2\\ 2 & 1+\lambda \end{pmatrix}, \quad \beta = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -1\\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.25)

Consider the coupled cell system on N given by

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f_o(\lambda, x_1, x_2, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_2 = f_o(\lambda, x_2, x_1, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_3 = f_o(\lambda, x_3, x_1, x_5) \\ \dot{x}_4 = f_o(\lambda, x_4, x_1, x_2) \\ \dot{x}_5 = f_o(\lambda, x_5, x_1, x_3), \end{cases}$$
(4.26)

where  $x_i \in \mathbb{R}^2$ ,  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $f_o$  is defined by (4.24). Then, x = 0 is an equilibrium.

# The spectrum of Jacobian

Let  $f : \mathbb{R} \times (\mathbb{R}^2)^5 \to (\mathbb{R}^2)^5$  be the right hand side of (4.26). It was shown in [32] that the linearisation  $J(\lambda) = Df_x(\lambda, 0)$  of f at  $(\lambda, 0)$  has the form

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha(\lambda) \otimes I_5 + \beta \otimes A,$$

where  $I_5 : \mathbb{R}^5 \to \mathbb{R}^5$  is the identity matrix. Also, the eigenvalues of  $J(\lambda)$  are the union of the eigenvalues of the 2 × 2-matrices  $M_{\mu} := \alpha(\lambda) + \mu\beta$ , for all  $\mu \in \sigma(A)$ . Moreover, if  $v \in \mathbb{C}^5$  is an eigenvector of A and  $u \in \mathbb{C}^2$  is an eigenvector of  $M_{\mu}$ , then  $u \otimes v$  is an eigenvector of  $J(\lambda)$  (cf. [32]). More precisely,  $J(\lambda)$  has the following eigenvalues and eigenvectors

$$M_{2}, \qquad \sigma_{1,2} = 3 + \lambda \pm 4i, \qquad \begin{pmatrix} -i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes v_{1}, \begin{pmatrix} i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes v_{1}$$
$$M_{1}, \qquad \sigma_{3,4} = 2 + \lambda \pm 3i, \qquad \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} \otimes v_{2}, \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes v_{2} \qquad (4.27)$$
$$M_{-1}, \qquad \sigma_{5,6,7,8,9,10} = \lambda \pm i, \qquad \begin{pmatrix} -i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes v_{j}, \begin{pmatrix} i \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} \otimes v_{j},$$

where  $v_1, v_2, v_j$  for  $3 \le j \le 5$  are eigenvectors of *A* corresponding to 2, 1, -1. Consequently, (4.26) has three isolated bifurcation centers (-3, 0), (-2, 0) and (0, 0). We describe the synchrony-breaking bifurcation around (0, 0), i.e.

$$(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = (0, 1, 0).$$

#### The synchrony subspaces

The lattice of all synchrony subspaces is given by Figure 2.6 for our choice of phase space *a*, *b*, *c*, *d*, *e*  $\in \mathbb{R}^2$ . Denote by

$$\check{U} := H^1(S^1; U),$$

the first Sobolev space of  $2\pi$ -periodic functions valued in U, for  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ . Let

$$\mathcal{T} := \{ \check{U} : U \in \mathcal{L} \}.$$

Then,  $\mathcal{T}$  is a representation lattice with structure { $\check{U}$ ,  $\Gamma_U \times S^1$ ,  $h_{U,U''} \times \mathrm{Id}$ }, where  $\mathrm{Id} : S^1 \to S^1$  is the identity homomorphism.

# The representation lattice

Let  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}$  be the lattice given by Figure 2.6. For every  $U \in \tilde{\mathcal{L}}$ , there is a corresponding quotient network whose network structure is given by  $A|_U$ . The symmetry of the quotient network is called a quotient symmetry, which we denote by  $\Gamma_U$ . It can be verified that (4.26) has the following (non-trivial) quotient symmetries:

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_4} = \Gamma_{\Delta_1} = S_3 \simeq D_3, \qquad \qquad \Gamma_{\Delta_2} = \Gamma_{\Delta_{00}} = \Gamma_{\Delta_{01}} = \Gamma_{\Delta_{02}} = \Gamma_{\Delta_{03}} = \mathbb{Z}_2,$$

where  $D_3$  acts as permutations on symbols  $a, b, c; \mathbb{Z}_2 = \langle \kappa \rangle$  acts on  $\Delta_{00}, \Delta_{02}, \Delta_{03}$ by  $\kappa : (a, b, c, d, e) \mapsto (a, b, e, d, c)$  and acts on  $\Delta_{01}$  by  $\kappa : (a, b, c, d, e) \mapsto (a, d, c, b, e)$ .

However,  $\{U, \Gamma_U, \mathsf{h}_{U,U'}\}_{U \in \tilde{\mathcal{L}}}$  does not give a valid structure of representation lattice to  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}$ . Indeed, a necessary condition for  $\tilde{\mathcal{L}}$  to be a representation lattice is that U is  $\Gamma_{U'}$ -invariant subspace of U', for all  $U \subset U'$  (cf. Definition 4.1.2 (ii)). But we have that  $\Delta_{43}, \Delta_{41}, \Delta_{13}$  are not  $D_3$ -invariant in  $\Delta_4$ ;  $\Delta_{13}, \Delta_{12}, \Delta_{11}$  are not  $D_3$ -invariant in  $\Delta_1$ ; and  $\Delta_5, \Delta_6$  are not  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -invariant in  $\Delta_{01}$ . In fact, in each of these cases, the non-invariant subspaces belong to one orbit under the group action.

Let  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L} \setminus \{\Delta_{43}, \Delta_{41}, \Delta_{13}, \Delta_{12}, \Delta_{11}, \Delta_5, \Delta_6\}$  and  $\Gamma_U$  be the quotient symmetry related to U, for  $U \in \mathcal{L}$  (cf. Figure 4.5). The arrows in Figure 4.5 stand for homomorphisms, where  $h_{*,*} : \mathbb{Z}_1 \to \Gamma_x$  are given by the inclusion,  $h_{*,*} : \Gamma_x \to \mathbb{Z}_1$  are given by the projection and  $h_{*,*} : \mathbb{Z}_2 \to \mathbb{Z}_2$  are the identity homomorphism. As shown in Example 4.1.3,  $\mathcal{L}$  is a real representation lattice in  $V = \mathbb{R}^2 \otimes \mathbb{R}^5$ , with respect to this structure.

# The bifurcation invariant

It can be verified that the assumptions (E1)-(E2), (B1)-(B2), (L1)-(L2) are satisfied by (4.26) with  $f_o$  given by (4.24) and  $x_o = 0$ . Thus, the bifurcation invariant

$$\omega(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = \mathcal{T}\text{-}\mathsf{Deg}^t(F_{\zeta}, O)$$



Figure 4.5: A representation lattice  $\mathcal{L}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^2 \otimes \mathbb{R}^5$ .

is well-defined.

It can be verified that the dominating orbit types in  $\check{\Delta} \in \mathcal{T}$  are

$$\check{\Delta}_1 : (\mathbb{Z}_3^t), (D_1), (D_1^z); \quad \check{\Delta}_2 : (\mathbb{Z}_2^-); \quad \check{\Delta}_3 : (\mathbb{Z}_1); \quad \check{\Delta}_4 : (\mathbb{Z}_3^t), (D_1), (D_1^z) \check{\Delta}_{00} : (\mathbb{Z}_2^-); \quad \check{\Delta}_{01} : (\mathbb{Z}_2^-); \quad \check{\Delta}_{02} : (\mathbb{Z}_2^-); \quad \check{\Delta}_{03} : (\mathbb{Z}_2^-); \quad W : (\mathbb{Z}_1),$$

where  $\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{-} := \{(1, 1), (-1, -1)\} \subset \mathbb{Z}_{2} \times S^{1} \text{ and } \mathbb{Z}_{3}^{t}, D_{1}, D_{1}^{z} \text{ are defined in Example 2.3.7.}$ 

The value of the bifurcation invariant can be computed systematically (cf. Appendix 5.3.3 for details), which is equal to

$$\mathcal{T}\text{-}\text{Deg}^{t}(F_{\zeta}, O) = \left(\breve{\Delta}_{1}, -2(\mathbf{Z}_{3}^{t}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}^{z}) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_{1})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{2}, -(\mathbf{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) \\ + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{3}, -(\mathbf{Z}_{1})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{4}, -2(\mathbf{Z}_{3}^{t}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}^{z}) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_{1})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{00}, -(\mathbf{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) \\ + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{01}, -2(\mathbf{Z}_{2}^{-}) + (\mathbb{Z}_{2})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{02}, -(\mathbf{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{03}, -(\mathbf{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) + (W, 11(\mathbf{Z}_{1})).$$
(4.28)

We explain the meaning and implications of (4.28).

Consider the first entry in (4.28). Let  $\Delta = \Delta_1 \simeq \mathbb{R}^3$ . Then,  $\Gamma_{\Delta} = D_3$  and

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_1} = -2(\mathbf{Z}_3^t) - 2(\mathbf{D}_1) - 2(\mathbf{D}_1^z) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_1),$$

where  $(\mathbb{Z}_3^t)$ ,  $(D_1)$ ,  $(D_1^z)$  are dominating orbit types. Applying Theorem 4.3.2(i) to  $\Delta = \Delta_1$  and  $(H) = (\mathbb{Z}_3^t)$ , we obtain at least  $|D_3/\mathbb{Z}_3| = 2$  different branches of non-constant periodic solutions of (4.26), whose isotropy types are given by  $\mathbb{Z}_3^t$  and  $\kappa \mathbb{Z}_3^t \kappa^{-1}$ , respectively. More precisely, the branch with the isotropy type  $\mathbb{Z}_3^t$  has the form (cf. Example 2.3.7)

$$u(t) = (x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{3}), x(t + \frac{2T}{3})),$$

and the branch with the isotropy type  $\kappa \mathbb{Z}_3^t \kappa^{-1}$  is of form

$$v(t) = (x(t), x(t + \frac{2T}{3}), x(t + \frac{T}{3})).$$

These branches of solutions are of proper synchrony type  $\Delta_1$ . Similarly, one can apply Theorem 4.3.2(i) to  $(H) = (\mathbf{D}_1)$ . Then, there exist at least  $|D_3/D_1| = 3$  branches of non-constant periodic solutions of (4.26), whose isotropy types are  $D_1$ ,  $\xi D_1 \xi^{-1}$ ,  $\xi^2 D_1 \xi^{-2}$ , respectively, and they have a proper synchrony type  $\Delta_1$ . Also, the nontrivial ( $\mathbf{D}_1^z$ )-term indicates the existence of  $|D_3/D_1| = 3$  branches of non-constant periodic solutions of (4.26), whose isotropy types are  $D_1^z$ ,  $\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$ ,  $\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$ , respectively (cf. Table 4.1), and they are of a proper synchrony type  $\Delta_1$ .

An analogous analysis can be applied to  $\Delta_2$ ,  $\Delta_3$ ,  $\Delta_4$  and their dominating orbit types. An additional branch can be obtained in  $\Delta_{01}$  for the dominating orbit type ( $\mathbb{Z}_2^-$ ), since they satisfy the condition of Theorem 4.3.2(iii).

A summary of these bifurcating solutions can be found in Table 4.1. In brief, we predict **8** branches of non-constant periodic solutions of proper synchrony type  $\Delta_1$ ; **1** branch of non-constant periodic solutions of proper synchrony type  $\Delta_2$ ; **1** branch of non-constant periodic solutions of proper synchrony type  $\Delta_3$ ; **8** branches of non-constant periodic solutions of proper synchrony type  $\Delta_4$  (one of which coincides with one from  $\Delta_1$ ); and **1** branch of non-constant periodic solutions of proper synchrony type  $\Delta_{01}$ .

Note that we do not exclude the possibility of additional periodic solutions bifurcating from  $x_o = 0$ , besides those listed in Table 4.1, since as a topological invariant, the lattice degree gives only a lower estimate of the number of solutions. In other words, other non-constant periodic solutions may also bifurcate from  $x_o = 0$ . These additional branches of solutions indeed amount to a homotopy-zero class.

Synchrony	Symmetry	<b>Form of Periodic Solutions</b> (for some period <i>T</i> )
$\Delta_1$ ( <i>a,b,b,c,c</i> )	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3})\right)$
	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_{3}^{t} \kappa^{-1}$	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3})\right)$
	$D_1$	$\left(x(t), y(t), y(t), x(t), x(t)\right) \in \Delta_{12}$
	$\xi D_1 \xi^{-1}$	$\left(x(t), x(t), x(t), y(t), y(t)\right) \in \Delta_{11}$
	$\xi^2 D_1 \xi^{-2}$	$\left(x(t), y(t), y(t), y(t), y(t)\right) \in \Delta_{13}$
	$D_1^z$	$(x(t), y(t), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), x(t + \frac{T}{2})), $ for $y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$
	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t), y(t)), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$
	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$	$(x(t), y(t), y(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t + \frac{T}{2})), \text{ for } x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$
$\begin{array}{c} \Delta_2\\ (a,a,b,a,c) \end{array}$	$\mathbb{Z}_2^-$	$\left(x(t), x(t), y(t), x(t), y(t+\frac{T}{2})\right)$
$\Delta_3$ $(a,b,c,b,c)$	$\mathbb{Z}_1$	$\left(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t), z(t)\right)$
$\Delta_4$ ( <i>a,b,c,c,b</i> )	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3})\right)$
	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_3^t \kappa^{-1}$	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3})\right)$
	$D_1$	$\left(x(t), y(t), x(t), x(t), y(t)\right) \in \Delta_{43}$
	$\xi D_1 \xi^{-1}$	$\left(x(t), x(t), y(t), y(t), x(t)\right) \in \Delta_{41}$
	$\xi^2 D_1 \xi^{-2}$	$\left(x(t), y(t), y(t), y(t), y(t)\right) \in \Delta_{13}$
	$D_1^z$	$(x(t), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t))$ , for $y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$
	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2})), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$
	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$	$(x(t), y(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t)), \text{ for } x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$
$\Delta_{01}$ ( <i>a,b,c,d,c</i> )	$\mathbb{Z}_2^-$	$\left(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t+\frac{T}{2}), z(t)\right)$

Table 4.1: The summary of synchrony type and symmetric properties of bifurcating branches of solutions from  $x_o = 0$  of system (4.26) (Part I), using quotient symmetries.

# Chapter 5

# Interior Symmetry and Equivariant Degree

Interior symmetry is a symmetry of networks that concerns subsets of cells and their inputs. It is a permutational symmetry on a subset of cells while fixing every cell outside the subset, so that the input structure of the subset is preserved.

If the subset is the total set of cells, then interior symmetry coincides with the usual (global) symmetry and the coupled cell systems admissible to the network structure are simply equivariant systems. Otherwise the systems are only equivariant in some cell coordinates and theory of equivariant bifurcations cannot be applied directly.

However, essential ideas from equivariant bifurcation theory can be transfered to extend the key statements. In [34], both the equivariant branching lemma and the equivariant Hopf theorem were extended for networks with interior symmetry, based on an adapted Lyapunov-Schmidt reduction. This was later followed up and complemented by [5] which presents a complete parallel of the equivariant Hopf theorem.

In this chapter, we extend the equivariant degree theory and introduce a degree theory that is suitable for studying maps that are equivariant for an interior symmetry. The resulting degree, called the *interior equivariant degree* is used to study interior-symmetry breaking bifurcations in coupled cell networks. A somehow surprising outcome is the homotopy equivalence between the bifurcation invariant associated to the interior-symmetry breaking bifurcation problem and the bifurcation invariant associated to a related equivariant bifurcation problem (cf. Theorem 5.3.1).

The main step in defining an adequate degree for interior symmetry is to establish a similar approximation scheme using regular normal maps (cf. Theorem 5.2.9), which is of somewhat technical nature. The approximation scheme in case of equivariant degree can be found in detail in [16].

# 5.1 Coupled Cell Systems with Interior Symmetry

We review important properties of coupled cell systems with interior symmetry. More details can be found in [5, 34].

# 5.1.1 Phase Space Decomposition

Let  $\mathcal{G} = (C, \mathcal{E}, \sim_C, \sim_E)$  be a coupled cell network that has an interior symmetry on a subset  $S \subset C$ . Denote by  $\Sigma$  the group of all interior symmetries on S. We also write  $\mathcal{N} = C \setminus S$ .

Let *P* be the total phase space of coupled cell systems admissible to G. There is a natural decomposition

$$P = P_{\mathcal{S}} \oplus P_{\mathcal{N}} \tag{5.1}$$

of the phase space induced by  $C = S \sqcup N$ . Note that  $P_S$  and  $P_N$  may not not flow-invariant in general.

Example 5.1.1. Consider the coupled cell network in Figure 5.1(Left). It



Figure 5.1: (Left) A coupled cell network with interior symmetry  $\Sigma = D_3$ . (Right) The preserved input structure of the subset  $S = \{1, 2, 3\}$ .

admits an interior symmetry  $\Sigma = S_3 \simeq D_3$  on  $S = \{1, 2, 3\} \subset \{1, 2, 3, 4\}$ , since the input edges of cells of S are preserved under the permutations of 1, 2, 3 (cf. Figure 5.1(Right)).

Coupled cell systems admissible to the network are of form

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{x}_1 &= f(x_1, \overline{x_2, x_3}, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_2 &= f(x_2, \overline{x_1, x_3}, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_3 &= f(x_3, \overline{x_1, x_2}, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_4 &= g(x_4, x_1, x_2, x_3) \end{aligned} , \quad \text{for } x_1, x_2, x_3 \in P_1, x_4 \in P_2,$$
(5.2)

where  $P_1$ ,  $P_2$  are some phase spaces of choice. Consider the decomposition (5.1). Then, we have

$$P_{\mathcal{S}} = \{(x_1, x_2, x_3, 0) : x_1, x_2, x_3 \in P_1\}, \quad P_{\mathcal{N}} = \{(0, 0, 0, x_4) : x_4 \in P_2\}.$$

For general form of *f*, *g*, the space  $P_S$  is not flow-invariant, since an initial condition  $x^o$  with  $x_4^o = 0$  does not guarantee  $x_4(t) = 0$  for all positive t > 0. Similarly,  $P_N$  is not flow-invariant, since an initial condition  $x^o$  with  $x_1^o = x_2^o = x_3^o = 0$  does not guarantee  $x_1(t) = x_2(t) = x_3(t) = 0$  for all positive t > 0.

There is, however, a phase space decomposition that respects flows, which is induced by the interior symmetry group  $\Sigma$ . Recall that in case of symmetry and equivariant systems, fixed point subspaces of any (closed) subgroups of the symmetry are flow-invariant for the equivariant systems. This turns out to be true also for interior symmetry.

**Proposition 5.1.2.** (cf. [34]) Let G be a network admitting a non-trivial interior symmetry group  $\Sigma_S$  and fix a phase space P. Let K be any subgroup of  $\Sigma_S$ . Then, the equivalence relation  $\bowtie_K$  defined by

$$x \bowtie_K y \Leftrightarrow \exists \sigma \in K : y = \sigma(x)$$

is a balanced relation on G. In particular, the fixed-point subspace

$$Fix_{P}(K) = \Delta_{\bowtie_{K}} = \{x \in P : x_{c} = x_{\sigma(c)} \forall \sigma \in K\}$$

is a flow invariant subspace for all *G*-admissible vector fields.

Let  $\Sigma$  be the interior symmetry group of  $\mathcal{G}$  on  $\mathcal{S}$ . Then,

$$\operatorname{Fix}_{P}(\Sigma) = \{ x = (x_{\mathcal{S}}, x_{\mathcal{N}}) \in P : x_{\mathcal{S}} \in \operatorname{Fix}_{\mathcal{S}}(\Sigma) \},$$
(5.3)

where  $x_S$  is of full synchrony,  $x_N$  is a free coordinate. By Proposition 5.1.2, Fix  $_P(\Sigma)$  is flow-invariant for all admissible vector fields. Let

$$U = \operatorname{Fix}_{P}(\Sigma) \tag{5.4}$$

and define a complement *W* of *U* so that

$$P = W \oplus U \tag{5.5}$$

in the following way. First write S as a disjoint union of  $\Sigma$ -orbits

$$\mathcal{S} = \mathcal{S}_1 \sqcup \mathcal{S}_2 \sqcup \cdots \sqcup \mathcal{S}_l$$

Then, define

$$W = \{x = (x_{\mathcal{S}}, x_{\mathcal{N}}) \in P : x_{\mathcal{N}} = 0 \land \sum_{s \in \mathcal{S}_{i}} x_{s} = 0 \forall i \in \{1, \dots, l\}\},$$
(5.6)

which is a  $\Sigma$ -invariant subspace and  $W \cap U = \{0\}$ . Thus, (5.5) holds.

Consider the system (5.2) in Example 5.1.1 again. Then, the decomposition holds for

$$W = \{(w_1, w_2, -w_1 - w_2, 0) : w_1, w_2 \in P_1\}$$
$$U = \{(u_1, u_1, u_1, u_2) : u_1, u_2 \in P_2\}.$$

The relation between the decompositions (5.1) and (5.5) is

$$P = W \oplus U = \underbrace{W \oplus U_1}_{P_S} \oplus P_N, \tag{5.7}$$

where  $U_1 = U \cap P_S$ . That is, the  $\Sigma$ -fixed point subspace U is composed of the phase space  $P_N$  of the cells outside S (where  $\Sigma$  acts trivially) and the fixed point subspace for cells inside S.

As we will see in Subsection 5.1.2, the advantage of using decomposition (5.1) is that it indicates the "equivariant" part of admissible vector fields (cf. (5.8)), while the decomposition (5.5) is based on a flow-invariant subspace U, which leads to a triangular form of the linearization of admissible vector fields (cf. (5.9)).

# 5.1.2 Admissible Vector Fields

Let *f* be a vector field on *P* such that it is admissible to *G*. Write  $f = (f_S, f_N)$ , where  $f_S : P \to P_S$  and  $f_N : P \to P_N$  are projections of *f* onto  $P_S$  and  $P_N$ , respectively. The interior symmetry of *G* implies that *f* must satisfy

$$\begin{cases} \sigma f_{\mathcal{S}}(x_{\mathcal{S}}, x_{\mathcal{N}}) = f_{\mathcal{S}}(\sigma x_{\mathcal{S}}, \sigma x_{\mathcal{N}}) = f_{\mathcal{S}}(\sigma x_{\mathcal{S}}, x_{\mathcal{N}}), \\ \sigma f_{\mathcal{N}}(x_{\mathcal{S}}, x_{\mathcal{N}}) = f_{\mathcal{N}}(x_{\mathcal{S}}, x_{\mathcal{N}}), \end{cases} \quad \forall \sigma \in \Sigma,$$
(5.8)

where  $x = (x_S, x_N)$  is expressed with respect to (5.1) and we used the fact that  $\Sigma$  acts trivially on N.

Consider the decomposition (5.5) and write  $f = (f_W, f_U)$  for the projections  $f_W : P \to W$  and  $f_U : P \to U$ . Since *U* is flow-invariant, we have

$$f(U) \subseteq U \implies f(0,u) \in U, \ \forall u \in U \implies f_W(0,u) = 0, \ \forall u \in U.$$

It follows that every linear admissible vector field must have the form

$$L = \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ C & B \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.9)

with respect to the decomposition (5.5). As a special case, linearization of an admissible vector field at an equilibrium is of form (5.9). The equivariance (5.8) of f is translated to

$$\begin{cases} \sigma f_{W}(w, u) = f_{W}(\sigma w, u), \\ \sigma f_{U_{1}}(w, u) = f_{U_{1}}(w, u), \\ \sigma f_{N}(x_{S}, x_{N}) = f_{N}(x_{S}, x_{N}), \end{cases} \quad \forall \sigma \in \Sigma, \end{cases}$$

where  $f_{U_1} : P \to U_1$  is the projection of f onto  $U_1$ .

**Example 5.1.3.** Consider the coupled cell network in Example 5.1.1 again. Then, the basis transformation between the decompositions (5.1) and (5.5) is given by Figure 5.2. Using the basis change, we obtain directly



Figure 5.2: Basis transformation for system (5.2).

$$f_{W} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{3}(2f(w_{1}+u_{1},\overline{w_{2}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}},u_{2}) - f(w_{2}+u_{1},\overline{w_{1}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}},u_{2}) - f(w_{3}+u_{1},\overline{w_{1}+u_{1},w_{2}+u_{1}},u_{2})) \\ \frac{1}{3}(2f(w_{2}+u_{1},\overline{w_{1}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}},u_{2}) - f(w_{1}+u_{1},\overline{w_{2}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}},u_{2}) - f(w_{3}+u_{1},\overline{w_{1}+u_{1},w_{2}+u_{1}},u_{2})) \\ f_{U} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{3}(f(w_{1}+u_{1},\overline{w_{2}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}},u_{2}) + f(w_{2}+u_{1},\overline{w_{1}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}},u_{2}) + f(w_{3}+u_{1},\overline{w_{1}+u_{1},w_{2}+u_{1}},u_{2})) \\ g(u_{2},w_{1}+u_{1},w_{2}+u_{1},w_{3}+u_{1}) \end{pmatrix}$$

where  $w_3 = -w_1 - w_2$ .

The action of  $S_3 = \langle (1 \ 2 \ 3), (1 \ 2) \rangle$  is given by

$$(1 2 3)(w_1, w_2, u_1, u_2) = (w_2, -w_1 - w_2, u_1, u_2)$$
  
(1 2)(w\_1, w\_2, u\_1, u\_2) = (w\_2, w\_1, u\_1, u\_2). (5.10)

That is,  $S_3$  acts by permuting  $w_1, w_2, w_3$  (with  $w_3 = -w_1 - w_2$ ) while fixing  $u_1, u_2$ . The fixed-point subspaces of subgroups  $K \subset S_3$  satisfy

$$\operatorname{Fix}_{P}(K) = \operatorname{Fix}_{W}(K) \oplus U_{k}$$

for

Fix 
$$_{W}(S_3) = \text{Fix }_{W}(\mathbb{Z}_3) = \{0\}$$
  
Fix  $_{W}(D_1) = \{(w_1, w_2) : w_1 = w_2\}$   
Fix  $_{W}(D'_1) = \{(w_1, w_2) : w_2 = -w_1 - w_2\}$   
Fix  $_{W}(D''_1) = \{(w_1, w_2) : w_1 = -w_1 - w_2\}$   
Fix  $_{W}(\mathbb{Z}_1) = W$ ,

where  $\mathbb{Z}_3 = \langle (1 \ 2 \ 3) \rangle$ ,  $D_1 = \langle (1 \ 2) \rangle$ ,  $D'_1 = \langle (2 \ 3) \rangle$ ,  $D''_1 = \langle (1 \ 3) \rangle$  and  $\mathbb{Z}_1 = \langle (1) \rangle$ (cf. Figure 5.3) It can be verified directly that ( $f_W$ ,  $f_{U_1}$ ) is  $S_3$ -equivariant and all fixed-point subspaces Fix  $_P(K)$  are flow-invariant for admissible vector fields of (5.2).

 $\diamond$ 

In what follows, we mainly work with the decomposition (5.5).



Figure 5.3: Fixed-point subspaces of  $S_3$ -action (5.10) in W, where  $D_1 = \{(1), (1 \ 2)\}, D'_1 = \{(1), (2 \ 3)\}, D''_1 = \{(1), (1 \ 3)\}$  are conjugate subgroups in  $S_3$  and they give isomorphic fixed-point subspaces  $\operatorname{Fix}_W(D_1)$ ,  $\operatorname{Fix}_W(D'_1)$ ,  $\operatorname{Fix}_W(D''_1)$ . The points connected by dashed lines form an orbit under  $S_3$ -action.

# 5.2 Interior Equivariant Degree

Motivated by coupled cell systems with interior symmetry, we introduce a notion of interior equivariant maps and their related homotopies. We prove a regular normal approximation scheme for these maps, based on which we define an *interior equivariant degree* for interior equivariant maps.

# 5.2.1 Interior Equivariant Maps

Let *P* be a finite-dimensional Euclidean space over reals. Let  $W, U \subset P$  be two subspaces such that the decomposition (5.5) holds.

Let  $\Sigma$  be a finite group that acts on *W* orthogonally<sup>‡</sup> and on *U* trivially.

**Definition 5.2.1.** A map  $f : P \to P$  is called  $\Sigma$ -*interior equivariant on* W, if  $f = (f_W, g)$  for a  $\Sigma$ -equivariant map  $f_W : P \to W$  and a continuous map  $g : P \to U$ . Similarly, a homotopy  $h : [0, 1] \times P \to P$  is called  $\Sigma$ -*interior equivariant on* W, if  $h(t, \cdot) : P \to P$  is a  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant map on W, for all  $t \in [0, 1]$ .

**Remark 5.2.2.** An important property of  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant maps f is

$$f(\operatorname{Fix}(K)) \subseteq \operatorname{Fix}(K), \quad \forall K \subset \Sigma,$$
(5.11)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup>Recall that every representation of a compact Lie group is equivalent to an orthogonal representation using the Haar measure.

which is an extension of the same property of equivariant maps. To see (5.11), let  $x \in Fix(K)$ ,  $\sigma \in K$ , then we have

$$\sigma f(x) = (\sigma f_W(x), \sigma g(x)) = (f_W(\sigma x), g(x)) = (f_W(x), g(x)) = f(x).$$

This key property plays an important role in constructing a degree for interior equivariant maps.  $\diamond$ 

We review the definition of a regular normal map for equivariant maps and then extend it to the case of interior symmetry. Let *X* be a  $\Sigma$ -manifold. For  $K \subset \Sigma$ , recall the notations  $X_{(K)}$ ,  $X_K$  and  $X^K$  from (2.12), (2.13) and (2.8), where  $X_{(K)}$ ,  $X_K$  are submanifolds of *X* and  $X^K$  is a closed subspace of *X* containing  $X_K$  (cf. Theorem 2.2.11).

**Definition 5.2.3.** (cf. [16]) Let *V* be an orthogonal representation of  $\Sigma$  and let  $\Omega \subset V$  be an open bounded invariant subset<sup>§</sup>. A  $\Sigma$ -equivariant map  $f: V \to V$  is called *normal* in  $\Omega$ , if

$$\forall K \subset \Sigma, \ \forall x \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_K, \ \exists \delta_x > 0 \ s.t. \ \forall v \in \nu_x(\Omega_{(K)}) \text{ with } \|v\| < \delta_x :$$
$$f(x+v) = f(x) + v = v, \tag{5.12}$$

where  $\nu(\Omega_{(K)})$  denotes the normal bundle of the submainfold  $\Omega_{(K)}$  in  $\Omega$ .

A normal map is called *regular normal*, if it is additionally of class  $C^1$  and zero is a regular value of map  $f|_{\Omega_K} : \Omega_K \to V^K$  for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ .

**Example 5.2.4.** Consider the  $S_3$ -action (5.10) in Example 5.1.3 again. Then, an invariant subset  $\Omega \subset W$  is a disjoint union of different  $\Omega_K$ 's (cf. Figure 5.4(a)). The normality condition (5.12) is as illustrated in Figure 5.4(b).

We adopt the same definition for interior equivariant maps.

**Definition 5.2.5.** Let *V* be an orthogonal representation of  $\Sigma$  and let  $\Omega \subset V$  be an open bounded invariant subset. A continuous map  $f : V \to V$  satisfying (5.11) is called *normal* in  $\Omega$ , if (5.12) holds for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ . A normal map is called *regular normal*, if it is additionally of class  $C^1$  and zero is a regular value of map  $f|_{\Omega_K} : \Omega_K \to V^K$  for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ .

 $\diamond$ 

Since interior equivariant maps always satisfy (5.11) by Remark 5.2.2, Definition 5.2.5 also defines regular normal maps for interior equivariant maps, thus is an extension of Definition 5.2.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>§</sup>In particular,  $\Omega$  is a  $\Sigma$ -manifold.



Figure 5.4: (a) Decomposition of  $\Omega$  into disjoint proper fixed-point sets:  $\Omega_{S_3}$ ,  $\Omega_{D_1}$ ,  $\Omega_{D'_1}$ ,  $\Omega_{D''_1}$ ,  $\Omega_{\mathbb{Z}_1}$  for the  $S_3$ -action (5.10) in W. (b) Zeros of a normal  $S_3$ -equivariant map on  $\Omega$ , where the short red lines indicate the normal direction to  $\Omega_{(K)}$  (cf. Definition 5.2.3).

# 5.2.2 Regular Normal Approximations

Let  $\Phi(\Sigma)$  be the set of all conjugacy classes of subgroups of  $\Sigma$ . Define a partial order " $\leq$ " on  $\Phi(\Sigma)$  by

$$(K_1) \le (K_2) \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \exists \ \sigma \in \Sigma \quad s.t. \quad \sigma K_1 \sigma^{-1} \subseteq K_2. \tag{5.13}$$

One can extend this partial order to a complete order so that all  $\leq$ -related pairs are preserved. The proof presented below is based on induction of orbit types in  $\Omega$  from bigger to smaller orbit types.

**Proposition 5.2.6.** (Normal Approximation) Let  $f = (f_W, g) : W \oplus U \to W \oplus U$ be a  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant map on W for a  $\Sigma$ -equivariant map  $f_W : W \oplus U \to W$ and a continuous map  $g : W \oplus U \to U$ . Let  $\Omega \subset W \oplus U$  be open, bounded and  $\Sigma$ -invariant. For every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a normal  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant map  $\tilde{f}$ on W such that  $||\tilde{f} - f|| < \varepsilon$  in  $\Omega$ .

*Proof.* Without loss of generality, we can assume that  $f_W$  is a normal map, based on the normal approximation theorem for equivariant maps (cf. [16], Theorem 3.17).

Then, the normality condition (5.12) implies that

$$f(x+v) = \begin{pmatrix} f_W(x+v) \\ g(x+v) \end{pmatrix} \stackrel{(*)}{=} \begin{pmatrix} f_W(x)+v \\ g(x) \end{pmatrix} = f(x)+v,$$
(5.14)

where (\*) follows from the fact that  $\Omega_{(K)} = (\Omega \cap W)_{(K)} \times (\Omega \cap U)$ , thus  $v \in W$  whenever  $v \perp \Omega_{(K)}$ .

### 5.2. INTERIOR EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

The equality (\*) of (5.14) leads to the condition

$$g(x+v) = g(x)$$
 (5.15)

near zeros of *f* so that *f* is normal. It is thus sufficient to define  $\tilde{f} = (f_W, \tilde{g})$  for a map  $\tilde{g}$  that fulfills (5.15).

Let  $\leq$  be the partial order defined by (5.13). Starting from the maximal orbit type (*K*) = ( $\Sigma$ ), we use local Urysohn functions to define  $\tilde{g}$ .

Consider the set  $Z := g^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_{(K)}$  for  $K = \Sigma$ . Since  $g^{-1}(0) \cap \partial \Omega = \emptyset$ , there exists a compact neighborhood N of Z in  $\Omega$  such that  $Z \subset N \subset \Omega$ . Also, we choose an "intermediate" neighborhood A so that  $Z \subset A \subset N$  to define a Urysohn function around Z (cf. Figure 5.5 (a)). Moreover, we assume that



Figure 5.5: (a) Compact neighborhoods *A*, *N* around the zero set *Z* of orbit type (*K*) for  $Z \subset A \subset N$ ; (b) A Urysohn function  $\gamma$  locally around the zero set such that  $\gamma \equiv 1$  in *A* and  $\gamma \equiv 0$  outside *N*.

*N* is so small that for every  $x \in N$  we can write

$$x = y + v, \quad y \in N \cap \Omega_{(K)}, v \in v_{y}(\Omega_{(K)})$$

Let  $\gamma : W \oplus U \rightarrow [0, 1]$  be a smooth  $\Sigma$ -invariant Urysohn such that

$$\gamma(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for } x \in A \\ 0 & \text{for } x \notin N \end{cases}$$
(5.16)

(cf. Figure 5.5 (b)). Define  $\tilde{g} : W \oplus U \to U$  by

$$\tilde{g}(x) = \begin{cases} \gamma(x)g(y) + (1 - \gamma(x))g(x) & \text{for } x = y + v \in N \\ g(x) & \text{for } x \notin N \end{cases}$$
(5.17)

Note that  $\tilde{g} \equiv g$  on *A* and outside of *N*. Thus, by appropriate choice of *N*, we can make  $\tilde{g}$  and *g* as close as possible. Also, note that the new zeros

of  $\tilde{g}$  will have smaller orbit types, thus one can repeat this procedure by following the existing orbit types in decreasing order.

In this way, we obtain a map  $\tilde{g} : W \oplus U \to U$  such that  $\tilde{g}(x + v) = \tilde{g}(x)$  for all  $x \in \tilde{g}^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_{(K)}$  and  $v \in v_x \Omega_{(K)}$  with sufficiently small ||v||. It follows that the map  $\tilde{f} = (f_W, \tilde{g})$  fulfills the normality condition and is as desired.  $\Box$ 

Recall the following important result of the Sard-Brown Theorem.

**Theorem 5.2.7.** Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  be an open set,  $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^k$  be a smooth map and  $K \subset \Omega$  be a compact set. For any  $y \in \mathbb{R}^k$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a smooth map  $g : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^k$  such that y is a regular value of g and  $\sup\{|f(x) - g(x)| : x \in K\} < \varepsilon$ .

**Lemma 5.2.8.** Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  be an open bounded set and  $f : \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}^k$  be a smooth map such that  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \partial \Omega = \emptyset$ . For any compact neighborhood  $\mathbb{T} \subset \Omega$  of  $f^{-1}(0)$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a smooth map  $g : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^k$  such that 0 is a regular value of g,  $\sup\{|f(x) - g(x)| : x \in C\} < \varepsilon$  and f(x) = g(x) for all  $x \in \Omega \setminus C$ .

*Proof.* Let  $C \subset \Omega$  be a compact neighborhood of  $f^{-1}(0)$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Choose another compact neighborhood  $C_1$  of  $f^{-1}(0)$  such that  $C_1 \subset int(C)$  (cf. Figure 5.6). Clearly, the value of f outside  $C_1$  is bounded away from zero. Thus,



Figure 5.6: Compact neighborhoods of zeros of f (cf. Proof of Lemma 5.2.8).

we can set  $\rho := \min\{|f(x)| : x \notin C_1\}\} > 0$  and assume that  $\rho < \varepsilon$ . Applying Theorem 5.2.7 to *f* for *C* and  $\frac{\rho}{2}$ , we obtain a smooth map  $g_1 : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^k$  such that 0 is a regular value of  $g_1$  and  $\sup\{|f(x) - g_1(x)| : x \in C\} < \frac{\rho}{2}$ .

Consider now a Urysohn function  $\gamma : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, 1]$  such that

$$\gamma(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \forall x \in C_1 \\ 0 & \forall x \notin C \end{cases}$$

Define  $g: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^k$  by

$$g(x) = \gamma(x)g_1(x) + (1 - \gamma(x))f(x).$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>¶</sup>A set *N* is a *compact neighborhood* of a set *S*, if  $S \subset int(N)$ .

#### 5.2. INTERIOR EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

Then, f(x) = g(x) for all  $x \notin C$ . For  $x \in C$ , we have

$$|f(x) - g(x)| = |\gamma(x)(f(x) - g_1(x))| \le |f(x) - g_1(x)| < \frac{\rho}{2} < \varepsilon.$$

We show that 0 is also a regular value of g. Note that f = g outside C and f has no zeros outside C, thus  $g^{-1}(0) \subset C$ . Further, for  $x \in C \setminus C_1$ , we have

$$|g(x)| = |f(x) + \gamma(x)(g_1(x) - f(x))| \ge |f(x)| - |g_1(x) - f(x)| \ge \rho - \frac{\rho}{2} > 0.$$

Thus,  $g^{-1}(0) \subset C_1$ . But  $g = g_1$  on  $C_1$ . It follows that 0 is a regular value of g.

**Proposition 5.2.9.** (Regular Normal Approximation) Let  $f = (f_W, g) : W \oplus U \to W \oplus U$  be a  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant map on W for a  $\Sigma$ -equivariant map  $f_W : W \oplus U \to W$  and a continuous map  $g : W \oplus U \to U$ . Let  $\Omega \subset W \oplus U$  be open, bounded and  $\Sigma$ -invariant. For every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a regular normal  $(\Sigma, W)$ -equivariant map  $\tilde{f}$  such that  $||\tilde{f} - f|| < \varepsilon$  in  $\Omega$ .

*Proof.* The idea of the proof follows that of Proposition 5.2.6, where at every *K*-fixed point subspace we "correct" *g* by a regular map using Lemma 5.2.8.

Again, we can assume that  $f_W$  is a regular normal  $\Sigma$ -equivariant map in  $\Omega$ , by the regular normal approximation theorem for equivariant maps (cf. Theorem 3.23 in [16]). Also, by Weierstrass Theorem, we can assume that *g* is a smooth map.

Let  $\leq$  be the partial order defined by (5.13).

Consider the maximal orbit type (K) = ( $\Sigma$ ) and Z =  $g^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_{(K)}$ . Choose two compact neighborhoods A, N of Z in  $\Omega$ , just as shown in Figure 5.5 (a). Applying Lemma 5.2.8 to g and N, we obtain a smooth map  $\hat{g} : \Omega \to U$  such that

- (i)  $\sup\{|g(x) \hat{g}(x)| : x \in N\} < \frac{\varepsilon}{2};$
- (ii)  $g(x) = \hat{g}(x)$  for all  $x \notin N$ ; and
- (iii) 0 is a regular value of  $\hat{g}$ .

Continue as in the proof of Proposition 5.2.6 by a Urysohn function  $\gamma$  satisfying (5.16) and define, in the spirit of (5.17),

$$g_1(x) = \begin{cases} \gamma(x)\hat{g}(y) + (1 - \gamma(x))\hat{g}(x) & \text{for } x = y + v \in N \\ g(x) & \text{for } x \notin N \end{cases}$$

Then,  $f_1 = (f_W, g_1)$  satisfies that  $f(x) = f_1(x)$  for all  $x \notin N$  and

$$\begin{split} \|f - f_1\| &= \sup\{|f(x) - f_1(x)| : x \in \Omega\} = \sup\{|g(x) - g_1(x)| : x \in N\} \\ &\leq \sup\{|\hat{g}(x) - \hat{g}(y)| + |g(x) - \hat{g}(x)| : x = y + v \in N\} \\ &\stackrel{(i)}{\leq} \sup\{|\hat{g}(x) - \hat{g}(y)| : x = y + v \in N\} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}. \end{split}$$

Now, we can choose *N* so small that the first summand in the last line is less than  $\frac{\varepsilon}{2}$  and consequently,  $||f - f_1|| < \varepsilon$ . Also, for any  $K' \in (K)$ , 0 is a regular value of  $g_1|_{\Omega_{K'}} : \Omega_{K'} \to U$ . In fact, since  $g_1 = g$  for  $x \notin N$  and g has no zeros outside *N*, we have  $g_1^{-1}(0) \subset N$ , which implies that  $(g_1|_{\Omega_{K'}})^{-1}(0) \subset N \cap \Omega_{K'}$ . But  $g_1|_{N\cap\Omega_{K'}} = \hat{g}$  by definition of  $g_1$ . It follows that zero is a regular value of  $g_1|_{\Omega_{K'}}$ . Therefore,  $f_1|_{\Omega_{K'}} = (f_W|_{\Omega_{K'}}, g_1|_{\Omega_{K'}})$  has zero as a regular value, for any  $K' \in (K)$ .

Clearly, by definition of  $\gamma$  and  $g_1$ ,  $f_1$  is normal for orbit type (*K*), i.e.  $f_1(x + v) = f_1(x) + v = v$  for all  $x \in f_1^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_{(K)}$  and  $v \perp x$  with  $(x, v) \in A$ . Thus, zeros of  $f_1$  of orbit type (*K*) are separated (by neighborhoods) away from zeros of other orbit types. Moreover, zeros  $(x, v) \in N$  of  $f_1$  for  $v \neq 0$  will have smaller orbit types as (*K*), since  $\text{Iso}((x, v)) = \text{Iso}(x) \cap \text{Iso}(v)$ . Thus, one can repeat this procedure to smaller orbit types by deceasing order and obtain a map of desired properties.

Similarly, one can show the regular normal approximation for homotopies.

**Proposition 5.2.10.** Let  $h = (h_W, g) : [0, 1] \times W \oplus U \to W \oplus U$  be a  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant homotopy on W for a  $\Sigma$ -equivariant homotopy  $h_W : [0, 1] \times W \oplus U \to W$  and a continuous homotopy  $g : [0, 1] \times W \oplus U \to U$ . Let  $\Omega \subset [0, 1] \times W \oplus U$  be open, bounded and  $\Sigma$ -invariant. For every  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a regular normal  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant homotopy  $\tilde{h}$  such that  $||\tilde{h} - h|| < \varepsilon$  in  $\Omega$ .

# 5.2.3 Definition and Properties

Let  $\Sigma$  be a finite group that acts on W orthogonally and on U trivially. Consider the set of *admissible* pairs  $(f, \Omega)$  for  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant maps on W and open, bounded,  $\Sigma$ -invariant domains  $\Omega \subset W \oplus U$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{P} = \{(f, \Omega) : f : W \oplus U \to W \oplus U \text{ is } \Sigma - \text{ interior equivariant on } W, \\ \Omega \subset W \oplus U \text{ is open, bounded, } \Sigma \text{-invariant, } f^{-1}(0) \cap \partial \Omega = \emptyset \}.$$

In the following, we define a map associating to every such pair  $(f, \Omega) \in \mathcal{P}$  an algebraic count of zeros of f in  $\Omega$  according to their *isotropy subgroups*. The count should remain the same against interior equivariant homotopies.

Given  $(f, \Omega) \in \mathcal{P}$ , define the  $(\Sigma, W)$ -interior equivariant degree of f in  $\Omega$  by assigning to every isotropy type K an integer, i.e.

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega) = \sum_{K \subset \Sigma} n_K \cdot K, \quad \text{for } n_K \in \mathbb{Z},$$
(5.18)

where  $n_K \in \mathbb{Z}$  is to be determined by *f*.

If *f* is regular normal in  $\Omega$ , then zero orbits of different orbit types are isolated and 0 is a regular value of  $f|_{\Omega_K}$  for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ . Thus, we can define

$$n_K = \deg(f|_{\Omega_K}, \Omega_K) \tag{5.19}$$

#### 5.2. INTERIOR EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

by the Brouwer degree "deg" of  $f|_{\Omega_K}$  in  $\Omega_K$ .

Otherwise, if *f* is not regular normal, then apply Proposition 5.2.9 to *f*,  $\Omega$  and  $\rho := \min\{|f(x)| : x \in \partial\Omega\} > 0$  to obtain a regular normal ( $\Sigma$ , *W*)-equivariant map  $\tilde{f}$  in  $\Omega$  such that  $||\tilde{f} - f|| < \frac{\rho}{2}$ , and define

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega) = \deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega).$$
(5.20)

**Remark 5.2.11.** It is interesting to note that the interior equivariant degree (5.18) associates an integer to every *isotropy subgroup* in the domain, while the equivariant degree (3.5) associates an integer to every *orbit type* in the domain.

Recall that an orbit type is a set of conjugate isotropy subgroups (cf. (2.7)) and zeros of an equivariant map form group orbits of conjugate isotropies (cf. Remark 3.1.2). Thus, it is sufficient to use one integer  $n_K$  for all isotropy subgroups K' that are conjugate to K, i.e. in (3.5), we have

$$n_K = n_{gKg^{-1}}, \quad \forall g \in G. \tag{5.21}$$

However, zeros of an interior equivariant map do not form group orbits and (5.21) may not hold (for  $G = \Sigma$ ). Thus, it is important to associate an integer for every isotropy subgroup.

 $\diamond$ 

**Example 5.2.12.** Let  $P = W \oplus U = \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathbb{R}$  be a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation, where  $\mathbb{Z}_2$  acts on W as the antipodal map and on U trivially. Consider the map

$$f: \quad W \oplus U \to W \oplus U$$
$$(x, y) \mapsto ((y-1)\sin(x), (x-\pi)^2 + (y-1))$$

on the domain  $\Omega = (-4, 4) \times (0, 2)$  (cf. Figure 5.7). It can be verified that *f* 



Figure 5.7: The zero (marked by the red dot) of an interior equivariant map in  $\Omega = (-4, 4) \times (0, 2)$ , which does not form an orbit under  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action.

is a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -interior equivariant map on W and  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega = \{(\pi, 1)\}$  which does not include the whole group orbit  $\{(\pm \pi, 1)\}$  of  $(\pi, 1)$ .

**Lemma 5.2.13.** The definition of  $\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f, \Omega)$  by (5.18)–(5.20) does not depend on the choice of regular normal approximation maps  $\tilde{f}$ .

*Proof.* Assume that  $\tilde{f}_1$ ,  $\tilde{f}_2$  are two different regular normal approximations of f in Ω such that  $||f - \tilde{f}_i|| < \frac{\rho}{2}$  for i = 1, 2, where  $\rho := \{|f(x)| : x \in \partial \Omega\} > 0$ . Then,  $||\tilde{f}_1 - \tilde{f}_2|| < \rho$  and the straight-line homotopy function  $h(t, x) = (1 - t)\tilde{f}_1 + t\tilde{f}_2$  gives a Ω-admissible homotopy from  $\tilde{f}_1$  to  $\tilde{f}_2$ , since for  $x \in \partial \Omega$ ,

$$|h(t,x)| = |\tilde{f_1}(x) + t(\tilde{f_2}(x) - \tilde{f_1}(x))| \ge |\tilde{f_1}(x)| - |\tilde{f_2}(x) - \tilde{f_1}(x)| > \rho - \rho = 0.$$

Consequently, for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ ,  $\tilde{f_1}|_{\Omega_K}$  is homotopic to  $\tilde{f_2}|_{\Omega_K}$ . It follows from the homotopy invariance of the Brouwer degree that

$$\deg(f_1|_{\Omega_K}, \Omega_K) = \deg(f_2|_{\Omega_K}, \Omega_K).$$

П

Thus, they lead to the same definition of  $n_K$ .

We show that the function  $deg_{(\Sigma,W)}$  defined as above satisfies the usual properties of a degree theory.

**Theorem 5.2.14.** Let  $\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}$  be a function defined by (5.18)–(5.20) for  $(f, \Omega) \in \mathcal{P}$ . Then,

(*i*) (Existence) If deg<sub>( $\Sigma,W$ )</sub> ( $f, \Omega$ ) =  $\sum n_K \cdot K$  with  $n_K \neq 0$ , then

$$f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega^K \neq \emptyset.$$

(*ii*) (Homotopy Invariance) If  $h : [0,1] \times \overline{\Omega} \to W \oplus U$  is an  $\Omega$ -admissible  $\Sigma$ -equivariant homotopy on W, then

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(h(t,\cdot),\Omega) = constant, \quad \forall t \in [0,1].$$

(iii) (Additivity) If  $\Omega_1, \Omega_2 \subset \Omega$  are disjoint open bounded  $\Sigma$ -invariant subsets such that  $f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega \subset \Omega_1 \cup \Omega_2$  and f is  $\Omega_i$ -admissible for i = 1, 2, then

 $\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega) = \deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega_1) + \deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega_2).$ 

(*iv*) (Suspension) Let W' be another orthogonal representation of  $\Sigma$  and  $\Omega' \subset W'$  be an open bounded  $\Sigma$ -invariant neighborhood of 0. Then,

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f \times \mathrm{Id}, \Omega \times \Omega') = \deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f, \Omega).$$

*Proof.* (i) Assume that  $\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega) = \sum n_K \cdot K$  and  $n_K \neq 0$  for some  $K \subset \Sigma$ . Then,  $n_K = \deg(\tilde{f}|_{\Omega_K}, \Omega_K) \neq 0$ , for a regular normal approximation  $\tilde{f}$  of f in  $\Omega$ . It follows from the existence property of the Brouwer degree that  $\tilde{f}^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_K \neq \emptyset$ . Let  $x \in \tilde{f}^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_K$ . By the construction of  $\tilde{f}$ , we have

#### 5.2. INTERIOR EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

x = y + v for some  $y \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_{K'}$  and  $v \perp y$  with  $K' \supset K$  (cf. Proposition 5.2.9). Thus,  $\Omega_{K'} \subset \Omega^K$  which implies that  $y \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega^K$ .

(ii) Let  $h : [0, 1] \times \overline{\Omega} \to W \oplus U$  be an  $\Omega$ -admissible  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant homotopy on W. Without loss of generality, we assume h to be regular normal. Consider an open cover of open intervals for [0, 1] constructed as follows: for every  $t_0 \in [0, 1]$  and  $\rho = \min\{|h(t_0, x)| : x \in \partial\Omega\} > 0$ , choose an open interval  $i(t_0)$  of  $t_0$  in [0, 1] such that

$$||h(t_o,\cdot)-h(t,\cdot)|| < \frac{\rho}{2}, \quad \forall t \in i(t_o).$$

In particular,  $h(t, \cdot)$  can be regarded as a regular normal approximation of  $h(t_0, \cdot)$  and

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(h(t,\cdot),\Omega) = \deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(h(t_o,\cdot),\Omega), \quad \forall t \in i(t_o).$$
(5.22)

Define now

$$O = \{i(t_o) : t_o \in [0, 1]\}$$

which is an open cover of [0, 1]. Since [0, 1] is compact, it contains a finite subcover composed of intervals, say,  $i(t_1), \ldots i(t_N)$ . By (5.22), the value of deg<sub>( $\Sigma,W$ )</sub> ( $h(t, \cdot), \Omega$ ) remains constant, on each of these intervals. Consequently, it remains constant on the whole interval [0, 1].

(iii) Set  $\rho_i = \min\{|f(x)| : x \in \partial\Omega_i\}$  for i = 1, 2. By applying Proposition 5.2.9 to  $f|_{\Omega_i}$  and  $\rho_i$  in  $\Omega_i$ , we obtain a regular normal approximation  $f_i$  such that  $\|f|_{\Omega_i} - f_i\| < \frac{\rho}{4}$ . It follows that

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f|_{\Omega_i},\Omega_i) = \deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f_i,\Omega_i), \quad i = 1, 2.$$

Next, we construct out of  $f_1$ ,  $f_2$  a regular normal approximation of f in  $\Omega$  using Urysohn functions. Without loss of generality, we can assume that  $\overline{\Omega}_1 \cap \overline{\Omega}_2 = \emptyset$ , since  $f^{-1}(0)$  is composed of two disjoint compact sets

$$f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_i = f^{-1}(0) \cap \overline{\Omega}_i$$
, for  $i = 1, 2$ .

Thus, there exist two disjoint open sets  $N_1$ ,  $N_2$  such that  $N_i \supset \overline{\Omega}_i$ , for i = 1, 2 (cf. Figure 5.8). Let  $\gamma_i : W \oplus U \rightarrow [0, 1]$  be a Urysohn function such that

$$\gamma_i(x) = \begin{cases} 1, & x \in \Omega_i \\ 0, & x \notin N_i \end{cases}$$

.

Then, we can define a continuous extension of  $f_i$  to the whole  $\Omega$  by "gluing" together  $f_i$  and f. That is,

$$f_i(x) = \gamma(x)f_i(x) + (1 - \gamma(x))f(x), \text{ for } x \in \Omega, i = \{1, 2\}.$$



Figure 5.8: Disjoint subsets for zeros of f (cf. Proof of Theorem 5.2.14.

Note that for  $x \notin N_i$ , we have  $\tilde{f}_i(x) = f(x)$ . Thus, we can define

$$\tilde{f}(x) = \begin{cases} \tilde{f}_1(x), & x \in N_1 \\ \tilde{f}_2(x), & x \in N_2, \\ f(x), & x \notin N_1 \cup N_2 \end{cases}$$

which is a well-defined continuous map. Moreover,  $\tilde{f}$  is regular normal in  $\Omega,$  since

$$\tilde{f}^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega = (f_1^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_1) \cup (f_2^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_2).$$
(5.23)

,

More detailedly, by definition of  $\tilde{f}$ , we have  $\tilde{f}^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega \subset N_1 \cup N_2$ . Also, for  $x \in N_i \setminus \Omega_i$ , we have  $\tilde{f}(x) = \tilde{f}_i(x)$  and

$$|f_i(x)| = |f(x) + \gamma_i(x)(f_i(x) - f(x))| \ge |f(x)| - |f_i(x) - f(x)|.$$

If  $\delta = \min\{|f(x)| : x \in N_i \setminus \Omega_i\} > 0$ , then  $|\tilde{f}_i(x)| > \delta - \frac{\rho}{4}$ . Now, we can choose  $\rho$  such that  $\rho < 4\delta$ . Thus, (5.23) holds and  $\tilde{f}$  is regular normal in  $\Omega$ . Finally,

$$\begin{split} \|f - \tilde{f}\| &\leq \|f - \tilde{f_1}\|_{N_1} + \|f - \tilde{f_2}\|_{N_2} \\ &\leq \|f|_{\Omega_i} - f_1\| + \|f|_{\Omega_i} - f_2\| \\ &< \frac{\rho}{4} + \frac{\rho}{4} = \frac{\rho}{2}. \end{split}$$

Therefore,

$$deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega) = deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(\tilde{f},\Omega) = deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(\tilde{f},\Omega_1 \cup \Omega_2)$$
$$= deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f_1,\Omega_1) + deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f_2,\Omega_2)$$
$$= deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega_1) + deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega_2)$$

#### 5.2. INTERIOR EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

(iv) Let W' be another orthogonal representation of  $\Sigma$  and  $\Omega' \subset W'$  be an open bounded  $\Sigma$ -invariant neighborhood of 0. Then,  $f \times \text{Id}$  is a  $(\Sigma, W \oplus W')$ -equivariant map, since it can be written as  $f \times \text{Id} = (f_W \times \text{Id}, g)$ , where  $f_W \times \text{Id}$  is  $\Sigma$ -equivariant. Moreover, if  $f = (f_W, g)$  is regular normal in  $\Omega$ , then  $f \times \text{Id}$  is regular normal in  $\Omega \times \Omega'$ . Indeed, if  $(w, u, s) \in (f \times \text{Id})^{-1}(0)$ , then s = 0. Also, since Iso (0) =  $\Sigma$ , we have

$$(w, u, 0) \in (f \times \mathrm{Id})^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega \times \Omega')_K \Leftrightarrow (w, u) \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_K.$$
(5.24)

Further, for  $v \perp (\Omega \times \Omega')_{(K)}$  at (w, u, 0) in  $W \oplus U \oplus W'$ , we can write  $v = v_1 + v_2$ for  $v_1 \in W \oplus U$  and  $v_2 \in W'$ . Then,  $v_1 \perp \Omega_{(K)}$  at (w, u). Since f is normal, for any  $(w, u) \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_K$ , there exists a  $\delta_{(w,u)} > 0$  such that

$$f((w, u) + v_1) = f((w, u)) + v_1 = v_1$$

is satisfied for all  $v_1 \perp \Omega_{(K)}$  at x and  $||v_1|| < \delta_{(w,u)}$ . Now, for  $(w, u, 0) \in (f \times \text{Id})^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega \times \Omega')_K$ , we can take the same  $\delta_{(w,u)}$ . Thus, for  $v \perp (\Omega \times \Omega')_{(K)}$  at (w, u, 0) with  $||v|| < \delta_{(w,u)}$ , we have

$$(f \times \mathrm{Id})((w, u, 0) + v) = f((w, u) + v_1) + v_2 = f((w, u)) + v_1 + v_2 = v_1 + v_2 = v.$$

That is,  $f \times \text{Id}$  is normal in  $\Omega \times \Omega'$ . The regularity of  $(f \times \text{Id})|_{(\Omega \times \Omega')_K}$  around its zeros follows from (5.24), the regularity of  $f|_{\Omega_K}$  and the fact that  $D(f \times \text{Id}) = Df \times \text{Id}$ , for the differentiation "D".

Finally, for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ , we have

$$deg(f|_{\Omega_{K}}, \Omega_{K}) = \sum \{ sign \ det \ Df|_{\Omega_{K}}(x_{o}) : x_{o} \in f^{-1}(0) \cap \Omega_{K} \}$$
$$= \sum \{ sign \ det \ Df|_{\Omega_{K}}(x_{o}) : (x_{o}, 0) \in (f \times \mathrm{Id})^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega \times \Omega')_{K} \},$$
$$= \sum \{ sign \ det \ D(f \times \mathrm{Id})|_{(\Omega \times \Omega')_{K}}(x_{o}) : (x_{o}, 0) \in (f \times \mathrm{Id})^{-1}(0) \cap (\Omega \times \Omega')_{K} \}$$
$$= deg((f \times \mathrm{Id})|_{(\Omega \times \Omega')_{K}}, (\Omega \times \Omega')_{K})$$

which concludes the desired equality.

Like in the case of equivariant degrees, interior equivariant degrees can be calculated by a *recurrence formula*, based on its geometric meaning. Recall that the coefficient  $n_K$  in (5.18) stands for an (algebraic) count of zeros of f that have isotropy subgroup K. Since the *K*-fixed point subspace  $\Omega^K$  is composed of elements of  $\Omega$  that have isotropies at least K, the total count of zeros of f in  $\Omega^K$  is given by the sum of  $n_{\tilde{K}}$  for all  $\tilde{K} \ge K$ . It follows that

$$n_{K} = \deg\left(f|_{\Omega^{K}}, \Omega^{K}\right) - \sum_{\tilde{K} > K} n_{\tilde{K}}, \qquad (5.25)$$

where "deg " stands for the Brouwer degree.

# 5.2.4 Relation to Equivariant Degree

We show that the interior equivariant degree defined by (5.18)–(5.20) is a natural extension of the equivariant degree without parameters.

**Proposition 5.2.15.** The interior equivariant degree (5.18) coincides with equivariant degree (3.5) for equivariant maps. More precisely, let f be a  $\Sigma$ -equivariant admissible map on an open bounded  $\Sigma$ -invariant subset  $\Omega$  of a finite-dimensional  $\Sigma$ -representation P. Write

$$\Sigma$$
-Deg $(f, \Omega) = \sum_{(K)} n_K \cdot (K)$ 

for integer coefficients  $n_K$  defined by (3.4). The interior equivariant degree is also well-defined for  $(f, \Omega)$  by taking P = W and write

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(f,\Omega) = \sum_{K} m_K \cdot K,$$

for integer coefficients  $m_K$ 's satisfying (5.25). Then,

$$m_K = n_K \cdot |W(K)| \tag{5.26}$$

for every  $K \subset \Sigma$ , where W(K) is the Weyl group of K.

*Proof.* Recall the equality (3.2) satisfied by  $n_K$ 's. Then, we have

$$n_K \cdot |W(K)| = \deg(f|_{\Omega^K}, \Omega^K) - \sum_{\tilde{K} > K} n_{\tilde{K}} \cdot |W(\tilde{K})|.$$

Thus,  $m_K = n_K \cdot |W(K)|$  by induction.

Another way of proving (5.26) is to use the geometric meaning of  $n_K$ 's and  $m_K$ 's. Recall that the subset  $\Omega_K$  of elements of isotropy K is a W(K)-free submanifold of  $\Omega$  (cf. Theorem 2.2.11). Thus, corresponding to  $n_K$  number of zero orbits of f having isotropy K, there are  $n_K \cdot |W(K)|$  number of zeros of f having isotropy K. Therefore, (5.26) follows.

**Example 5.2.16.** Continuing from Example 3.1.5, consider the negative identity on the unit disk *B* of the  $D_3$ -representation  $\mathbb{C}$  as an interior equivariant map. The  $D_3$ -equivariant degree is calculated in Example 3.1.5, which is

$$\Sigma \text{-Deg}(-\text{Id}, B) = (D_3) - 2(D_1) + (\mathbb{Z}_1).$$
(5.27)

The isotropy subgroups in *B* are  $D_3$ ,  $D_1$ ,  $D'_1 := \xi D_1 \xi^{-1}$ ,  $D''_1 := \xi^2 D_1 \xi^{-2}$  and  $\mathbb{Z}_1$  (cf. Figure 3.1). Thus, we have

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(-\mathrm{Id},B) = m_{D_3} \cdot D_3 + m_{D_1} \cdot D_1 + m_{D_1'} \cdot D_1' + m_{D_1''} \cdot D_1'' + m_{\mathbb{Z}_1} \cdot \mathbb{Z}_1,$$

#### 5.2. INTERIOR EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

for integer coefficients  $m_*$ 's. The Weyl groups are (cf. (3.7))

$$W(D_3) = \mathbb{Z}_1, \quad W(D_1) = W(D'_1) = W(D''_1) = \mathbb{Z}_1, \quad W(\mathbb{Z}_1) = D_3$$

Based on the recurrence formula (5.25) and (3.6), we have

$$m_{D_3} = 1,$$
  
 $m_{D_1} = -1 - 1 = -2 = m_{D'_1} = m_{D''_1}$   
 $m_{\mathbb{Z}_1} = 1 - 1 - (-2) - (-2) = 6.$ 

Thus,

$$\deg_{(\Sigma,W)}(-\mathrm{Id},B) = D_3 - 2 \cdot D_1 - 2 \cdot D_1' - 2 \cdot D_1'' + 6 \cdot \mathbb{Z}_1.$$

Compared with (5.27), the relation (5.26) is fulfilled.

# 5.2.5 Interior Equivariant Maps with One Parameter

Similarly, one can define an interior equivariant degree for *interior equiv*ariant maps with one parameter. In this case, consider  $P = W \oplus U$  for a  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -orthogonal representation W and an  $S^1$ -orthogonal representation U. Let  $\mathbb{R}$  be a parameter space on which  $\Sigma \times S^1$  acts trivially.

**Definition 5.2.17.** A one-parameter map  $F : \mathbb{R} \times P \to P$  is called  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -*interior* equivariant on W, if  $F = (F_W, F_U)$  for a  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -equivariant map  $F_W : \mathbb{R} \times P \to W$  and an  $S^1$ -equivariant map  $F_U : \mathbb{R} \times P \to U$ . That is,

$$\begin{cases} (\sigma, z) F_W(\lambda, w, u) = F_W(\lambda, (\sigma, z)w, u), \\ (\sigma, z) F_U(\lambda, w, u) = F_U(\lambda, zw, u), \end{cases} \quad \forall (\sigma, z) \in \Sigma \times S^1$$

 $\diamond$ 

Based on the same regular normal approximation scheme, one can define an *interior equivariant degree with one parameter* for all admissible pairs (*F*, *O*) such that *F* is a  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant map with one parameter and  $O \subset \mathbb{R} \times P$  is an open bounded  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -invariant subset. The necessary regular normal approximations can be similarly proved based on the equivariant regular normal approximations for one-parameter maps. We omit the details of the proof here.

Formally, given such an admissible pair (*F*, *O*), define the ( $\Sigma \times S^1$ , *W*)*interior equivariant degree* of *F* in *O* by assigning to every twisted isotropy  $H \subset \Sigma \times S^1$  an integer, i.e.

$$\deg_{(\Sigma \times S^1, W)}(F, O) = \sum_{H \subset \Sigma \times S^1} n_H \cdot H, \quad \text{for } n_H \in \mathbb{Z},$$
(5.28)

where  $H \subset \Sigma \times S^1$  are twisted subgroups of  $\Sigma \times S^1$  (cf. Definition 2.3.6).

99

 $\diamond$ 

The coefficients  $n_H$ 's can be calculated using the following *recurrence formula* (cf. (3.11) for comparison):

$$n_{H} = \sum_{i} s_{i}^{H} - \sum_{\tilde{H} > H} n_{\tilde{H}}, \qquad (5.29)$$

where  $s_i^H$  is the ( $\mathbb{Z}_i$ )-coefficient in  $S^1$ -Deg ( $F|_{O^H}$ ,  $O^H$ ) (cf. (3.9)).

The interior equivariant degree (5.28)–(5.29) is a natural extension of the equivariant degree with one parameter.

**Proposition 5.2.18.** The interior equivariant degree (5.28) coincides with equivariant degree (3.12) for equivariant maps. More precisely, let F be a  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -equivariant admissible map on an open bounded  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -invariant subset O of a finite-dimensional  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -representation  $\mathbb{R} \times P$ . Write

$$\Sigma \times S^1$$
-Deg  $(F, O) = \sum_{(H)} n_H \cdot (H)$ 

for integer coefficients  $n_H$  defined by (3.11). The interior equivariant degree is also well-defined for (F, O) by taking P = W and write

$$\deg_{(\Sigma \times S^1, W)}(F, O) = \sum_H m_H \cdot H,$$

for integer coefficients  $m_{\rm H}$ 's satisfying (5.29). Then,

$$m_H = n_H \cdot |W(H)/S^1|$$
 (5.30)

for every twisted subgroup  $H \subset \Sigma \times S^1$ , where W(H) is the Weyl group of H.

*Proof.* It can be proved in the same way as Proposition 5.2.15.

**Remark 5.2.19.** The interior equivariant degree with one parameter defined by (5.28) can be extended in a standard way to infinite-dimensional  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -representations for compact  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant vector fields, based on the equivariant Schauder projection (cf. Lemma 4.2.7).

# 5.3 Bifurcations in Coupled Cell Systems

We outline the major steps how to apply the interior equivariant degree theory to interior equivariant bifurcations in coupled cell networks. To compare, we refer to Section 3.2 for equivariant bifurcations and Section 4.3 for synchrony-breaking bifurcations with or without quotient symmetries.

Consider a coupled cell system given by

$$\dot{x} = f(\lambda, x), \tag{5.31}$$
where  $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$  is a bifurcation parameter,  $x \in P$  is the total state variable of all cells and  $f : \mathbb{R} \times P \to P$  is continuously differentiable.

Assume that x = 0 is an equilibrium of (5.31). We are interested in studying the Hopf bifurcations of 0 as  $\lambda$  varies. The basic assumptions are (E1), (B1), (B2) from Section 3.2. Moreover, we assume

(I) There is a phase space decomposition

$$P = W \oplus U \tag{5.32}$$

of *P* such that *f* is  $\Sigma$ -interior equivariant on *W*. More precisely, *f* can be written as  $f = (f_W, g)$  for a  $\Sigma$ -equivariant map  $f_W : \mathbb{R} \times P \to W$  and a  $C^1$  map  $g : \mathbb{R} \times P \to U$ 

Let ( $\lambda_o$ , 0) be the isolated bifurcation center given by (B1). By interior symmetry, the linearization of *f* at ( $\lambda_o$ , 0) is of form (cf. (5.9))

$$D_x f(\lambda_o, 0) = \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ C & B \end{pmatrix},$$
(5.33)

where  $A = D_w f_W(\lambda_o, 0)$ ,  $B = D_u g(\lambda_o, 0)$  and  $C = D_w g(\lambda_o, 0)$ .

#### 5.3.1 Degree Approach

Following the same lines of Subsection 3.2.1, we define a bifurcation invariant for ( $\lambda_o$ , 0) using the interior equivariant degree with one parameter. The phase space decomposition (5.32) carries over to the functional spaces.

Let p > 0 be the unknown period of the bifurcating solution *x* of (5.31). Let  $\beta = \frac{2\pi}{v}$  and  $y(t) = x(\frac{1}{\beta}t)$ . Then,

$$\begin{cases} \dot{y} = \frac{1}{\beta} f(\lambda, y) \\ y(0) = y(2\pi) \end{cases}$$

Using the phase decomposition (5.32) and the usual operators L, j and  $N_f$  (cf. (3.16)–(3.18)), the above can be reformulated as

$$\dot{y} = \frac{1}{\beta} f(\lambda, y) \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \begin{cases} \dot{w} = \frac{1}{\beta} f_W(\lambda, y) \\ \dot{u} = \frac{1}{\beta} g(\lambda, y) \end{cases} \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \begin{cases} Lw = \frac{1}{\beta} N_{f_W}(\lambda, j(y)) \\ Lu = \frac{1}{\beta} N_g(\lambda, j(y)) \end{cases}$$

where  $L : H^1(S^1, P) \to L^2(S^1, P)$  is the differentiation operator given by (3.16),  $j : H^1(S^1, P) \to C(S^1, P)$  is the compact embedding given by (3.17) and  $N_f : \mathbb{R} \times C(S^1, X) \to L^2(S^1, X)$  is the Nemyskii operator defined by (3.18) for  $X \in \{W, U\}$ . Let  $K : H^1(S^1, P) \to L^2(S^1, P)$  be the integration operator. Then,

$$\begin{cases} w = (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}N_{f_W}(\lambda, j(y)) + Kw) := F_W(\lambda, \beta, y) \\ u = (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}N_g(\lambda, j(y)) + Ku) := F_U(\lambda, \beta, y) \end{cases}$$

where  $F_W$  is  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -equivariant and  $F_U$  is  $S^1$ -equivariant. That is, we have reformulated the bifurcation problem as a fixed point problem of a compact map in an interior equivariant setting.

By (B1), ( $\lambda_o$ , 0) is an isolated bifurcation center. Assume that  $i\beta_o \in \sigma(D_x f(\lambda_o, 0))$  for some  $\beta_o > 0$ . Let *O* be defined by

$$O := \{ (\lambda, \beta, y) : \sqrt{(\lambda - \lambda_o)^2 + (\beta - \beta_o)^2} < \varepsilon, ||y|| < r \}$$

$$\subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times H^1(S^1, P),$$
(5.34)

for appropriate  $\varepsilon, r > 0$  and  $\zeta : \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R}$  be an auxiliary function given by

$$\zeta(\lambda,\beta,y) = \sqrt{(\lambda-\lambda_o)^2 + (\beta-\beta_o)^2(||y||-r) + ||y|| - \frac{r}{2}},$$
 (5.35)

(cf. Figure 3.2). Define

$$F_{\zeta}: \qquad \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R} \times H^{1}(S^{1}, W) \times H^{1}(S^{1}, U) (\lambda, \beta, y) \mapsto (\zeta(\lambda, \beta, y), w - F_{W}(\lambda, \beta, y), u - F_{U}(\lambda, \beta, y)), \qquad (5.36)$$

which is a  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant in  $H^1(S^1, W)$ ). Using the interior equivariant degree (5.28) with one parameter, we define

$$\omega(\lambda_o, 0) := \deg_{(\tilde{\Sigma}, \tilde{W})}(F_{\zeta}, O),$$

for  $\tilde{W} := H^1(S^1, W)$  and call it the *bifurcation invariant* around  $(\lambda_o, 0)$ .

### 5.3.2 Homotopy to An Equivariant Bifurcation Problem

We show that  $F_{\zeta}$  defined by (5.36) is  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic to an equivariant map that is associated to an equivariant bifurcation problem. This results in accessible computations of  $\omega(\lambda_o, 0)$  using the existing EDML command showdegree explained in Subsection 3.2.3.

Consider another bifurcation problem in  $P = W \oplus U$ 

$$\begin{cases} \dot{w} = f_W(\lambda, w, 0) \\ \dot{u} = g(\lambda, 0, u) \end{cases}$$
(5.37)

near the same equilibrium  $0 \in P$ .

The bifurcation center ( $\lambda_o$ , 0) of (5.31) is also an (isolated) bifurcation center for (5.37), which fulfills (B2) as well, since the linearization of (5.37) has the same spectrum as that of (5.31) at ( $\lambda_o$ , 0).

Moreover, due to the special form of the vector field of (5.37) and the interior equivariance assumption (I) on (5.31), (5.37) is in fact, an equivariant bifurcation problem. Thus, (5.37) also satisfies (I) in particular.

The relation between the bifurcation problems (5.31) and (5.37) around  $(\lambda_o, 0)$  can be described as follows.

**Theorem 5.3.1.** The bifurcating branches of (5.31) under the assumptions (E), (B1), (B2), (I) are  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic to those of (5.37) near the equilibrium ( $\lambda_0$ , 0).

*Proof.* For convenience, let  $a_W(\lambda, w) = f_W(\lambda, w, 0)$  and  $b(\lambda, u) = g(\lambda, 0, u)$ . Then, following the same procedure in Subsection 5.3.1, the bifurcation problem of (5.37) can be reformulated as finding zeros of

$$G_{\zeta}: \qquad \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R} \times H^{1}(S^{1}, W) \times H^{1}(S^{1}, U) (\lambda, \beta, y) \mapsto (\zeta(\lambda, \beta, y), w - G_{W}(\lambda, \beta, y), u - G_{U}(\lambda, \beta, y)), \qquad (5.38)$$

where  $O, \zeta$  are given by (5.34)–(5.35) and

$$\begin{cases} G_w(\lambda,\beta,y) = (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}N_{a_W}(\lambda,j(w)) + Kw) \\ G_u(\lambda,\beta,y) = (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}N_b(\lambda,j(u)) + Ku) \end{cases}$$

We show that  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  are  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic on *O*. **Step 1.** (A modified auxiliary function) Let

$$\tilde{\zeta}(\lambda,\beta,y) = \sqrt{(\lambda-\lambda_o)^2 + (\beta-\beta_o)^2}(||y||-r) + ||y|| + \varepsilon \frac{r}{2},$$

where  $\varepsilon, r > 0$  are measurement of *O*. Compared with  $\zeta$ , the function  $\tilde{\zeta}$  is still always positive for ||y|| = r, but not always negative for ||y|| = 0. Define  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  just like how  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  are defined, by replacing  $\zeta$  with  $\tilde{\zeta}$ . Since  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $F_{\zeta}$  do not point to the opposite directions on the boundary of *O*, one can use a straight-line homotopy to connect them. Thus,  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $F_{\zeta}$  are homotopic on *O*. The homotopy is also  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant, since it only involves auxiliary functions which are always  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -equivariant. In the same way,  $G_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  are  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic on *O*. That is,

$$(F_{\zeta}, O) \sim (F_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O), \quad (G_{\zeta}, O) \sim (G_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O)$$

**Step 2.** (A modified domain) If  $(\lambda, \beta)$  is close enough to  $(\lambda_o, \beta_o)$ , then  $\tilde{\zeta}$  is always positive. Indeed, for  $\sqrt{(\lambda - \lambda_o)^2 + (\beta - \beta_o)^2} \le \frac{\varepsilon}{4}$  and  $||y|| \le r$ , we have

$$\tilde{\zeta}(\lambda,\beta,y) \ge \sqrt{(\lambda-\lambda_o)^2 + (\beta-\beta_o)^2} \cdot (-r) + \varepsilon \frac{r}{2} \ge \frac{\varepsilon}{4} \cdot (-r) + \varepsilon \frac{r}{2} > 0.$$
(5.39)

Let  $O_1 \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \times H^1(S^1, P)$  be defined by

$$O_1 = \{ (\lambda, \beta, y) : \frac{\varepsilon}{4} < \sqrt{(\lambda - \lambda_0)^2 + (\beta - \beta_0)^2} < \varepsilon, ||y|| < r \}$$

Then,  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  are homotopic on *O* if and only if they are homotopic on  $O_1$ , since  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  are always homotopic on  $O \setminus O_1$  due to (5.39). That is,

$$(F_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O) \sim (G_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O) \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad (F_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O_1) \sim (G_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O_1)$$

**Step 3.** (Linearization) Denote by  $F := (F_W, F_U)$  and  $G := (G_W, G_U)$ . Then,

$$D_{y}F(\lambda,\beta,0) = \begin{pmatrix} D_{w}F_{W}(\lambda,\beta,0) & D_{u}F_{W}(\lambda,\beta,0) \\ D_{w}F_{U}(\lambda,\beta,0) & D_{u}F_{U}(\lambda,\beta,0) \end{pmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{pmatrix} (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{w}f_{W}(\lambda,0)+K) & 0 \\ (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{w}g(\lambda,0)) & (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{u}g(\lambda,0)+K) \end{pmatrix}$$

Since  $a_W(\lambda, w) = f_W(\lambda, w, 0)$ , we have  $D_w f_W(\lambda, 0) = D_w a_W(\lambda, 0)$ . Similarly,  $D_u g(\lambda, 0) = D_u b(\lambda, 0)$ . Thus,

$$D_{y}F(\lambda,\beta,0) = \begin{pmatrix} (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{w}a_{W}(\lambda,0)+K) & 0\\ (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{w}g(\lambda,0)) & (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{u}b(\lambda,0)+K) \end{pmatrix}$$

On the other hand, we have

$$D_{y}G(\lambda,\beta,0) = \begin{pmatrix} (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{w}a_{W}(\lambda,0)+K) & 0\\ 0 & (L+K)^{-1}(\frac{1}{\beta}D_{u}b(\lambda,0)+K) \end{pmatrix}$$

The above two linear operators have the same spectrum, thus are homotopic on  $O_1$ . The homotopy is also  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant, since it involves only a map with image in  $H^1(S^1, U)$ . Define

$$\begin{split} A_{\tilde{\zeta}}: & \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R} \times H^1(S^1, P) \\ & (\lambda, \beta, y) \mapsto (\tilde{\zeta}(\lambda, \beta, y), y - D_y F(\lambda, \beta, 0) y), \end{split}$$

and

$$B_{\tilde{\zeta}}: \qquad \overline{O} \to \mathbb{R} \times H^1(S^1, P)$$
$$(\lambda, \beta, y) \mapsto (\tilde{\zeta}(\lambda, \beta, y), y - D_y G(\lambda, \beta, 0)y).$$

Thus, by linearization, we have

$$(F_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O_1) \sim (A_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O_1) \sim (B_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O_1) \sim (G_{\tilde{\zeta}}, O_1).$$

Consequently,  $F_{\zeta}$  and  $G_{\zeta}$  are  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic maps on O, thus have zeros which are  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic to each other. The statement follows.

**Corollary 5.3.2.** Let  $\omega$ ,  $\omega_e$  be the bifurcation invariants associated to (5.31) and (5.37) respectively. That is,

$$\omega = \deg_{(\tilde{\Sigma}, \tilde{W})}(F_{\zeta}, O),$$

and

$$\omega_e = \Sigma \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg} (G_{\zeta}, O),$$

where O,  $F_{\zeta}$ ,  $G_{\zeta}$  are defined by (5.34), (5.36), (5.38) and  $\Sigma \times S^1$ -Deg stands for equivaraint degree (cf. Subsection 3.2.1). Then,

$$\omega = \omega_e$$

using the identification (5.30) in Proposition 5.2.18.

*Proof.* It follows from Theorem 5.3.1 and the homotopy invariance of the interior equivariant degree.

### 5.3.3 An Example

We use the example from Subsection 4.3.3 to show how to obtain bifurcating branches based on Corollary 5.3.2.

Consider the coupled cell system (4.26) admissible to the network of Figure 4.4. As indicated by Example 2.1.12, the regular network has an interior symmetry of  $D_3$  on the subset  $S = \{1, 2, 4\}$ . The adjacency matrix *A* has eigenvalues 2, 1, -1, where the multiplicity of -1 is partly related to this interior symmetry.

We are interested in finding out whether there are *additional* bifurcating branches related to the interior symmetry than those predicted in Subsection 4.3.3 using quotient symmetries, around the bifurcation center

$$(\lambda_o, \beta_o, 0) = (0, 1, 0).$$

**Interior Symmetry** By Theorem 5.3.1, bifurcating branches of (4.26) are  $D_3 \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic to those of the following system

$$\begin{aligned} \dot{x}_1 &= f_o(\lambda, x_1, x_2, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_2 &= f_o(\lambda, x_2, x_1, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_4 &= f_o(\lambda, x_4, x_1, x_2) \\ \dot{x}_3 &= f_o(\lambda, x_3, 0, x_5) \\ \dot{x}_5 &= f_o(\lambda, x_5, 0, x_3), \end{aligned}$$
(5.40)

which is  $D_3$ -equivariant and admissible to the network in Figure 5.9.

Using the  $D_3$ -equivariance of (5.40), one can define a bifurcation invariant  $\omega_e$  for every Hopf bifurcation center, following the procedure outlined in Subsection 3.2.1. The value of  $\omega_e$  can be obtained by

showdegree[D3]
$$(n_0, n_1, n_2, m_0, m_1, m_2)$$
, for  $n_i, m_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,

(cf. Subsection 3.2.3). We explain in detail.



Figure 5.9: The network structure of the system (5.40).

For  $(\lambda_o, \beta_o, 0) = (0, 1, 0)$ , the entries  $n_i$ 's and  $m_j$ 's can be determined based on the spectrum of the Jacobian. The adjacency matrix in this case is

$$A_{e} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 & | & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ \hline 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ \hline 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & | & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} A_{1} & 0 \\ \hline 0 & | & A_{2} \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.41)

which has the same spectrum as that of A in (4.23):

$$\sigma(A_e) = \sigma(A_1) \cup \sigma(A_2) = \{2, -1, -1\} \cup \{1, -1\}.$$

Consequently, the spectrum of the Jacobian of (5.40) at ( $\lambda_o$ , 0) given by

$$J_e(\lambda_o) = \alpha(\lambda_o) \otimes I_5 + \beta \otimes A_e,$$

agrees with that of the Jacobian of (4.26), as listed in (4.27).

**The Integers**  $n_0$ ,  $n_1$ ,  $n_2$  Based on the symbols of irreducible representations of  $D_3$  listed in Example 2.2.15, we have

$$(\mathbb{R}^2)^5 = \mathcal{V}_0 \times \mathcal{V}_0 \times \mathcal{V}_0 \times \mathcal{V}_0 \times \mathcal{V}_0 \times \mathcal{V}_0 \times \mathcal{V}_2 \times \mathcal{V}_2,$$

where  $\mathcal{V}_0$  is 1-dimensional and  $\mathcal{V}_2$  is 2-dimensional.

The eigenvalues of  $J_e(\lambda_o)$  with positive real part are

$$\sigma_{1,2} = 3 \pm 4i, \quad \sigma_{3,4} = 2 \pm 3i.$$

The pair  $\sigma_{1,2}$  is related to the valency 2 of the upper bi-direction ring in Figure 5.9, and the pair  $\sigma_{3,4}$  is related to the valency 1 of the lower bi-direction ring in Figure 5.9. Thus, their eigenspaces are composed of trivial representations  $\mathcal{V}_0$  only. It follows that

$$n_0 = 4$$
,  $n_1 = n_2 = 0$ .

**The Integers**  $m_0, m_1, m_2$  Using the irreducible complex representations of  $D_3$  (cf. Example 2.2.15), we have

$$(\mathbb{C}^2)^5 = \mathcal{U}_0 \times \mathcal{U}_0 \times \mathcal{U}_0 \times \mathcal{U}_0 \times \mathcal{U}_0 \times \mathcal{U}_0 \times \mathcal{U}_2 \times \mathcal{U}_2,$$

where  $\mathcal{U}_0$  is 1-dimensional and  $\mathcal{U}_2$  is 2-dimensional.

The eigenspace  $E^{c}(i\beta_{o})$  is related to the eigenvalue -1 of  $A_{e}$ . Thus, we have

$$E^{c}(i\beta_{o}) = \mathcal{U}_{0} \times \mathcal{U}_{0} \times \mathcal{U}_{2} \times \mathcal{U}_{2}$$

where  $\mathcal{U}_0$ 's are related to the eigenvalue -1 of  $A_2$  and  $\mathcal{U}_2$ 's are related to the eigenvalue -1 of  $A_1$  which is relevant to the symmetry  $D_3$ . It follows that

$$m_0 = 1$$
,  $m_1 = 0$ ,  $m_2 = 2$ .

Therefore, we have

$$\omega_e = \pm \text{showdegree}[D3](4, 0, 0, 1, 0, 2)$$
  
=  $\pm \left( 2(\mathbb{Z}_3^t) + (D_3) + 2(D_1^z) + 2(D_1) - 2(\mathbb{Z}_1) \right)$  (5.42)

The dominating orbit types are  $(D_3)$ ,  $(\mathbb{Z}_3^t)$ ,  $(D_1^z)$  and we list the bifurcating branches of solutions with their symmetry and form in Table 5.1.

Orbit Type	Symmetry	<b>Form of Periodic Solutions</b> (for some period <i>T</i> )	
(D <sub>3</sub> )	<i>D</i> <sub>3</sub>	$\left(x(t), x(t), y(t), x(t), z(t)\right)$	
$(\mathbb{Z}_3^t)$	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), y(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), z(t)\right)$	
	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_3^t \kappa^{-1}$	$\left(x(t),x(t+\tfrac{2T}{3}),y(t),x(t+\tfrac{T}{3}),z(t)\right)$	
$(D_{1}^{z})$	$D_1^z$	$(x(t), y(t), z_{t}(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), w(t)), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	
	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), z_{t}(t), y(t), w(t)), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	
	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), w(t)), \text{ for } x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$	

Table 5.1: The summary of symmetric properties of bifurcating branches of solutions from  $x_o = 0$  of system (4.26) (Part II), using the interior symmetry on {1, 2, 4}.

Unfortunately, none of the solutions listed in Table 5.1 are necessarily *new* branches compared with those listed in Table 4.1. For example, the first branch in Table 5.1 of form

$$\left(x(t), x(t), y(t), x(t), z(t)\right)$$

may coincide with the branch of synchrony type  $\Delta_2$  in Table 4.1, if  $z(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$ . The same holds for the rest of the branches in Table 5.1, since they may coincide with the branches of synchrony type  $\Delta_1$  (with the same symmetry) in Table 4.1.

**Quotient Interior Symmetry** The network has a quotient interior symmetry  $D_3$ , which is related to the quotient network induced by {{1}, {2}, {3, 5}, {4}} (cf. Example 2.1.18). The quotient system is of form

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f_o(\lambda, x_1, x_2, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_2 = f_o(\lambda, x_2, x_1, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_3 = f_o(\lambda, x_3, x_1, x_3) \\ \dot{x}_4 = f_o(\lambda, x_4, x_1, x_2) \end{cases}$$
(5.43)

obtained by restricting the flow onto  $\Delta_{01} = \{x_3 = x_5\}$  in (4.26) (cf. Figure 2.6).

By Theorem 5.3.1, bifurcating branches of (5.43) are  $D_3 \times S^1$ -interior equivariant homotopic to those of the system

$$\begin{cases} \dot{x}_1 = f_o(\lambda, x_1, x_2, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_2 = f_o(\lambda, x_2, x_1, x_4) \\ \dot{x}_4 = f_o(\lambda, x_4, x_1, x_2) \\ \dot{x}_3 = f_o(\lambda, x_3, 0, x_3) \end{cases}$$
(5.44)

The adjacency matrix of (5.44) is

$$A_q = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ \hline 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} Q_1 & 0 \\ \hline 0 & Q_2 \end{pmatrix}$$
(5.45)

where  $\sigma(Q_1) = \{2, -1, -1\}$  and  $\sigma(Q_2) = \{1\}$ . Compare with (5.41), the linearization has effectively lost an eigenvalue -1 through the quotient. The eigenvalues -1 that are related to the  $D_3$ -symmetry remain.

Following the same procedure as the previous subsection, we have

$$\omega_q = \pm \text{showdegree}[D3](4, 0, 0, 0, 0, 2)$$
  
=  $\pm \left( 2(\mathbb{Z}_3^t) + 2(D_1^z) + 2(D_1) - 2(\mathbb{Z}_1) \right)$  (5.46)

where  $\omega_q$  stands for the bifurcation invariant associated to the quotient system (5.43).

Using the dominating orbit types  $(D_3)$ ,  $(\mathbb{Z}_3^t)$  and  $(D_1^z)$ , we list the bifurcating branches of solutions with their synchrony and symmetry in Table 5.2.

The last branch in Table 5.2 coincides with the branch predicted for  $\Delta_{01}$  in Table 4.1, and the branch in  $\Delta_3$  may coincide with the branch predicted for  $\Delta_{13}$  in Table 4.1. All other branches are *new* branches.

Synchrony	Symmetry	<b>Form of Periodic Solutions</b> (for some period <i>T</i> )	
$\Delta_{01}_{(a,b,c,d,c)}$	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), y(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), y(t)\right)$	
	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_3^t \kappa^{-1}$	$\left(x(t),x(t+\tfrac{2T}{3}),y(t),x(t+\tfrac{T}{3}),y(t)\right)$	
	$D_1$	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), x(t), z(t)) \in \Delta_5$	
	$\xi D_1 \xi^{-1}$	$(x(t), x(t), z(t), y(t), z(t)) \in \Delta_6$	
	$\xi^2 D_1 \xi^{-2}$	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t), z(t)) \in \Delta_3$	
	$D_1^z$	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), z(t))$ , for $y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	
	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), z(t), y(t), z(t)), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	
	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), z(t)), \text{ for } x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$	

Table 5.2: The summary of symmetric properties of bifurcating branches of solutions from  $x_o = 0$  of system (4.26) (Part III), using the quotient interior symmetry on  $\Delta_{01} = \{x_3 = x_5\}$ .

**Summary** Using quotient symmetry and lattice equivariant degree, we obtained in Subsection 4.3.3 **18** distinct bifurcating branches for the system (4.26), as listed in Table 4.1. Using quotient interior symmetry and interior equivariant degree, we obtained additional **6** bifurcating branches (cf. Table 5.2). We summarize these branches by following through the synchrony subspaces listed in Figure 2.6, from top to bottom and left to right. See Table 5.3.

Synchrony	<b>Form of Periodic Solutions</b> (for some period <i>T</i> )	Symmetry
$\begin{array}{c} \Delta_{43}\\ (a,b,a,a,b) \end{array}$	(x(t), y(t), x(t), x(t), y(t))	
$\Delta_{41}_{(a,a,b,b,a)}$	(x(t), x(t), y(t), y(t), x(t))	
$\underset{(a,b,b,b,b)}{\Delta_{13}}$	(x(t), y(t), y(t), y(t), y(t))	
$\begin{array}{c} \Delta_{12} \\ (a,b,b,a,a) \end{array}$	(x(t), y(t), y(t), x(t), x(t))	
$\underset{(a,a,a,b,b)}{\Delta_{11}}$	(x(t), x(t), x(t), y(t), y(t))	
$\Delta_4$ (a,b,c,c,b)	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3})\right)$	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$
	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3})\right)$	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_3^t \kappa^{-1}$
	$(x(t), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t))$ , for $y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$D_1^z$
	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}))$ , for $y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$
	$(x(t), y(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t))$ , for $x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$
$\Delta_2$ $(a,a,b,a,c)$	$(x(t), x(t), y(t), x(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}))$	$\mathbb{Z}_2^-$
$\Delta_6$ ( <i>a</i> , <i>a</i> , <i>b</i> , <i>c</i> , <i>b</i> )	(x(t), x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t))	
$\Delta_5$ ( <i>a,b,c,a,c</i> )	(x(t), y(t), z(t), x(t), z(t))	
$\Delta_3$ ( <i>a,b,c,b,c</i> )	(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t), z(t))	$\mathbb{Z}_1$
$\Delta_1$ ( <i>a,b,b,c,c</i> )	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3})\right)$	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$
	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), x(t+\frac{T}{3})\right)$	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_{3}^{t} \kappa^{-1}$
	$(x(t), y(t), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), x(t + \frac{T}{2})), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$D_1^z$
	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t), y(t)), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$
	$(x(t), y(t), y(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), y(t + \frac{T}{2})), \text{ for } x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$
$\Delta_{01}$ ( <i>a,b,c,d,c</i> )	$\left(x(t), x(t+\frac{T}{3}), y(t), x(t+\frac{2T}{3}), y(t)\right)$	$\mathbb{Z}_3^t$
	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{2T}{3}), y(t), x(t + \frac{T}{3}), y(t))$	$\kappa \mathbb{Z}_{3}^{t} \kappa^{-1}$
	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), z(t))$ , for $y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$D_1^z$
	$(x(t), x(t + \frac{T}{2}), z(t), y(t), z(t)), \text{ for } y(t) = y(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$\xi D_1^z \xi^{-1}$
	$(x(t), y(t), z(t), y(t + \frac{T}{2}), z(t))$ , for $x(t) = x(t + \frac{T}{2})$	$\xi^2 D_1^z \xi^{-2}$

110CHAPTER 5. INTERIOR SYMMETRY AND EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

Table 5.3: The summary of distinct bifurcating branches of solutions from  $x_o = 0$  of system (4.26), based on Table 4.1, Table 5.1 and Table 5.2.

# **Appendix: Computation of the Bifurcation Invariant**

We give the details of the computation of the bifurcation invariant

$$\omega(\lambda_o,\beta_o,x_o)=\mathcal{T}\text{-}\mathrm{Deg}^t(F_{\zeta},O),$$

associated with the bifurcation center  $(\lambda_o, \beta_o, x_o) = (0, 1, 0)$  of the system (4.26).

Recall that by definition,

$$\mathcal{T}\text{-}\mathsf{Deg}^t(F_{\zeta},O)=\sum_{U\in\mathcal{L}}(\breve{U},a_{\breve{U}}),$$

where

$$a_{\breve{U}} = \Gamma_U \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \breve{U}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \breve{U})) - \sum_{U' < U} \mathsf{H}_{U', U}(a_{\breve{U}'}).$$

Let  $\Gamma = \Gamma_U$ ,  $F = F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{U}}$  and  $\Omega = O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{U})$  for some  $U \in \mathcal{L}$ . The twisted degree  $\Gamma \times S^1$ -Deg<sup>*t*</sup> (*F*,  $\Omega$ ) can be computed from the following formula (cf. [16])

$$\Gamma \times S^{1} - \operatorname{Deg}^{t}(F, \Omega) = \prod_{\mu \in \sigma_{+}(J(\lambda_{o}))} \prod_{i} (\deg_{V_{i}})^{m_{i}(\mu)} \cdot \sum_{j,l} t_{j,l}(\lambda_{o}, \beta_{o}) \deg_{V_{j,l}},$$

where  $\sigma_+(J(\lambda_o))$  is the positive spectrum of  $J(\lambda_o)$ , deg  $_{V_i}$  is the basic degree of the *i*-th irreducible representation of  $\Gamma$  over reals,  $m_i(\mu) = \dim (E(\mu) \cap V_i)/\dim V_i$  is the algebraic multiplicity of  $\mu$  when restricted to the *i*-th isotypical component of the eigenspace  $E(\mu)$ , deg  $_{V_{j,l}}$  is the basic degree of the (j, l)-th irreducible representation of  $\Gamma \times S^1$  over complex numbers, and  $t_{j,l}(\lambda_o, \beta_o)$  is the (j, l)-th isotypical crossing number of  $(\lambda_o, \beta_o)$ .

In our example, since  $\sigma_+(J(\lambda_o)) = \emptyset$  and  $il\beta_o$  is only a critical eigenvalue for l = 1, we have

$$\Gamma \times S^{1}\text{-}\mathsf{Deg}^{t}(F,\Omega) = \sum_{j} t_{j,1}(\lambda_{o},\beta_{o}) \deg_{\mathcal{W}_{j,1}}.$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta} = \mathbb{Z}_1$ . Consider  $\Delta^c = \mathbb{R}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^2$  as a complex  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -representation. Then, the  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta^c$  is

$$\Delta^c = U_0 \oplus U_0,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial (complex)  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -representation. Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta} \times S^{1} \operatorname{-Deg}^{t} (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^{2} \times \check{\Delta}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^{2} \times \check{\Delta})) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_{o}, \beta_{o}) \operatorname{deg}_{V_{0,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha(\lambda) + 2\beta$$
, and  $\sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}\}$ 

Since  $\sigma(J(\lambda_o)) \cap i\mathbb{R} = \emptyset$ , there are no eigenvalues crossing the purely imaginary axis, as  $\lambda$  crosses  $\lambda_o$ . Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and consequently,

 $a_{\check{\Delta}} = \Gamma_{\Delta} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta})) = 0.$ 

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_{21}}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_{21}} = \mathbb{Z}_1$ . Similarly, we have

$$\Delta_{21}^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial (complex)  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -representation. Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{21}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{21}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{21})) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_{21}^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}\}.$$

Since  $\sigma(J(\lambda_o)) \cap i\mathbb{R} = \emptyset$ , we have  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$ . Thus,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_{21}} = \Gamma_{\Delta_{21}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{21}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{21})) - 0 = 0.$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_2}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_2} = \mathbb{Z}_2$ . Consider  $\Delta_2^c = \mathbb{R}^6 \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^6$  as a complex  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation. Then, the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_2^c$  is

$$\Delta_2^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_1 \oplus U_1,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial (complex)  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation and  $U_1$  is the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation given by antipodal action. Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_2} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_2}, \mathcal{O} \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_2)) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_2^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 2 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -1$ . Therefore,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_2} = \Gamma_{\Delta_2} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_2}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_2)) - 0 - 0 = -\deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}.$$

Here  $\mathcal{V}_{1,1} \simeq U_1$  is a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times S^1$ -representation given by "complexifying" the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action on  $U_1$ , that is  $(\xi, z)w := z\xi w$ , for  $\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_2, z \in S^1, w \in \mathbb{C}$ . The orbit type of  $w \neq 0$  is  $\mathbb{Z}_2^- := \{(1, 1), (-1, -1)\}$ . Thus, deg  $_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}} = (\mathbb{Z}_2^-)$  and so

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_2} = -\deg_{V_{1,1}} = -(\mathbb{Z}_2^-).$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_4}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_4} = D_3$ . Consider  $\Delta_4^c = \mathbb{R}^6 \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^6$  as a complex  $D_3$ -representation. Then, the  $D_3$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_4^c$  is

$$\Delta_4^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_1 \oplus U_1,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial  $D_3$ -representation,  $U_1 \simeq \mathbb{C} \oplus \mathbb{C}$  is the complex  $D_3$ -representation given by  $\xi(z_1, z_2) = (\xi z_1, \xi^{-1} z_2), \kappa(z_1, z_2) = (z_2, z_1)$ , for  $z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C}$ . Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_4} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_4}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_4)) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_4^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -2$ . Therefore,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_4} = \Gamma_{\Delta_4} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_4}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_4)) - 0 = -2 \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}.$$

It was shown in [16] that (cf. Example 2.3.7 for the definition of  $\mathbb{Z}_3^t$  and  $D_1^z$ )

$$\deg_{V_{11}} = (\mathbb{Z}_3^t) + (D_1) + (D_1^z) - (\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

Thus,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_4} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_3^t) - 2(D_1) - 2(D_1^z) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_1}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_1} = D_3$ . Consider  $\Delta_1^c = \mathbb{R}^6 \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^6$  as a complex  $D_3$ -representation. Similar as the case for  $\Delta_4$ , the  $D_3$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_1^c$  is

$$\Delta_1^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_1 \oplus U_1.$$

Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_1} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_1}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_1)) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_1^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -2$ . Therefore,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_1} = \Gamma_{\Delta_1} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_1}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_1)) - 0 = -2 \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}} \\ = -2(\mathbb{Z}_3^t) - 2(D_1) - 2(D_1^z) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_3}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_3} = \mathbb{Z}_1$ . Consider  $\Delta_3^c = \mathbb{R}^6 \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^6$  as a complex  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -representation. Then, , the  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_3^c$  is

$$\Delta_1^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0.$$

Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_3} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_3}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_3)) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_3^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 2 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -1$ . Therefore,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_3} = \Gamma_{\Delta_3} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_3}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_3)) - 0 = -\deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}$$
$$= -(\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_{00}}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_{00}} = \mathbb{Z}_2$ . Consider  $\Delta_{00}^c = \mathbb{R}^8 \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^8$  as a complex  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation. Then, the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_{00}^c$  is

$$\Delta_{00}^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_1 \oplus U_1,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial (complex)  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation and  $U_1$  is the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation given by antipodal action. Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{00}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t(F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{00}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{00})) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_{00}^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 2 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -2$ . Therefore,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{00}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{00}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{00})) = -2 \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-).$$

On the other hand,  $H_{\Delta_2,\Delta_{00}} = Id$ , since  $h_{\Delta_2,\Delta_{00}} = Id$ . Consequently,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_{00}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_2, \Delta_{00}} \Big( - (\mathbb{Z}_2^-) \Big) = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) + (\mathbb{Z}_2^-) = -(\mathbb{Z}_2^-)$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_{02}}$  This is a similar case as for  $\Delta_{00}$ . We have  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_{02}} = \mathbb{Z}_2$  and the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_{02}^c$  is

$$\Delta_{02}^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_1 \oplus U_1,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial (complex)  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation and  $U_1$  is the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation given by antipodal action. Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{02}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{02}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{02})) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{V_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{V_{1,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_{02}^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 2 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -2$ . Therefore,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{02}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{02}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{02})) = -2 \deg_{\mathcal{W}_{1,1}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-).$$

On the other hand,  $H_{\Delta_2,\Delta_{02}} = Id$ , since  $h_{\Delta_2,\Delta_{02}} = Id$ . Consequently,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_{02}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_2, \Delta_{02}} \Big( - (\mathbb{Z}_2^-) \Big) = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) + (\mathbb{Z}_2^-) = -(\mathbb{Z}_2^-).$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\Delta_{03}}$  Similar to  $\Delta_{00}$  and  $\Delta_{02}$ , we have

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{03}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{03}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{03})) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_{03}^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 2 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -2$ . Therefore,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{03}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t(F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{03}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{03})) = -2 \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-),$$

and

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_{03}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_2, \Delta_{03}} \Big( - (\mathbb{Z}_2^-) \Big) = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) + (\mathbb{Z}_2^-) = -(\mathbb{Z}_2^-)$$

**Computation of**  $a_{\check{\Delta}_{01}}$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_{\Delta_{01}} = \mathbb{Z}_2$ . Similar to the case for  $\Delta_{00}, \Delta_{02}, \Delta_{03}$ , the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -isotypical decomposition of  $\Delta_{01}^c$  is

$$\Delta_{01}^c = U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_0 \oplus U_1 \oplus U_1,$$

where  $U_0$  is the trivial (complex)  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation and  $U_1$  is the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -representation given by antipodal action. Thus,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{01}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{01}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{01})) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} + t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $\Delta_{01}^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = 0$  and  $t_{1,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -2$ . Therefore,

$$\Gamma_{\Delta_{01}} \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{01}}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times \check{\Delta}_{01})) = -2 \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{1,1}}$$
  
=  $-2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-).$ 

Consequently,

$$a_{\check{\Delta}_{01}} = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_3, \Delta_{01}}(a_{\check{\Delta}_3}) = -2(\mathbb{Z}_2^-) + (\mathbb{Z}_2).$$

**Computation of**  $a_W$  In this case,  $\Gamma = \Gamma_V = \mathbb{Z}_1$ . Consider  $V^c = \mathbb{R}^{10} \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathbb{C}^{10}$  as a complex  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -representation. Then, the  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -isotypical decomposition of  $V^c$  is

$$V^{c} = U_{0} \oplus U_{0},$$

where  $U_0 \simeq \mathbb{C}$  is the trivial  $\mathbb{Z}_1$ -representation. Thus,

$$\Gamma_V \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times W}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times W)) = t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}}.$$

Consider  $J(\lambda)$  as a complex linear map in  $V^c$ . Then,

$$J(\lambda) = \alpha \otimes \mathbb{R}^2 + \beta \otimes A, \text{ and } \sigma(J(\lambda)) = \{\sigma_{1,2}, \sigma_{3,4}, \sigma_{5,6,7,8,9,10}\}.$$

Thus,  $t_{0,1}(\lambda_o, \beta_o) = -3$ . Therefore,

$$\Gamma_V \times S^1 \operatorname{-Deg}^t (F_{\zeta}|_{\mathbb{R}^2 \times W}, O \cap (\mathbb{R}^2 \times W)) = -3 \deg_{\mathcal{V}_{0,1}} = -3(\mathbb{Z}_1).$$

Consequently,

$$\begin{aligned} a_{W} &= -3(\mathbb{Z}_{1}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{1},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{1}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{2},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{2}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{3},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{3}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{4},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{4}}) \\ &- \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{00},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{00}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{01},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{01}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{02},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{02}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{03},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{03}}) \\ &= -3(\mathbb{Z}_{1}) - 2\mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{1},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{1}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{3},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{3}}) - 4\mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{2},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{2}}) - \mathsf{H}_{\Delta_{01},V}(a_{\check{\Delta}_{01}}) \\ &= (-3 - 2 \cdot (-4) - (-1) - 4 \cdot (-1) - (-2 + 1))(\mathbb{Z}_{1}) = 11(\mathbb{Z}_{1}), \end{aligned}$$

where the last equality used the fact that if  $h : \mathbb{Z}_1 \to G$  is the inclusion homomorphism, then by definition of H,  $H(K) = \chi_c(G/K)(\mathbb{Z}_1)$ , for  $(K) \in \Phi(G)$ .

In summary, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{T} - \text{Deg}^{t}(F_{\zeta}, O) &= \left(\breve{\Delta}_{1}, -2(\mathbf{Z}_{3}^{t}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}^{z}) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_{1})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{2}, -(\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{3}, -(\mathbb{Z}_{1})\right) \\ &+ \left(\breve{\Delta}_{4}, -2(\mathbf{Z}_{3}^{t}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}) - 2(\mathbf{D}_{1}^{z}) + 2(\mathbb{Z}_{1})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{00}, -(\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{01}, -2(\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{-}) + (\mathbb{Z}_{2})\right) \\ &+ \left(\breve{\Delta}_{02}, -(\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) + \left(\breve{\Delta}_{03}, -(\mathbb{Z}_{2}^{-})\right) + (W, 11(\mathbb{Z}_{1})), \end{aligned}$$

### 118CHAPTER 5. INTERIOR SYMMETRY AND EQUIVARIANT DEGREE

## Bibliography

- M. Aguiar, P. Ashwin, A. Dias, and M. Field. Dynamics of coupled cell networks: synchrony, heteroclinic cycles and inflation. *J. Nonlinear Sci.* 21 (2) (2011) 271–323.
- [2] M.A.D. Aguiar and A.P.S. Dias. The Lattice of Synchrony Subspaces of a Coupled Cell Network: Characterization and Computation Algorithm. J. Nonlinear Sci. 24 (6) (2014) 949–996.
- [3] M. Aguiar, A.P.S. Dias, M. Golubitsky and M.C.A. Leite, *Homogeneous coupled cell networks with S<sub>3</sub>-symmetric quotient*, Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems, Supplement (2007).
- [4] Aguiar M A D, Dias A P S, Golubitsky M and Leite M C A 2009, Bifurcations from regular quotient networks: A first insight, Physica D. 238 (2009), 137–155.
- [5] Antoneli F, Dias A P S and Paiva R C 2008, Hopf bifurcation in coupled cell networks with interior symmetries, SIAM Journal on Applied Dynamical Systems, 7(1) (2008), 220-248.
- [6] F. Antoneli and I. Stewart, Symmetry and synchrony in coupled cell networks 1: fixed-point spaces, Internat. J. Bif. Chaos, 16(3) (2006), 559-577.
- [7] A. Arenas, A. Diaz-Guilera, J. Kurths, Y. Moreno, C. Zhou, Synchronization in complex networks, Physics Reports 469, (2008), 93-153.
- [8] F.M. Atay, T. Biyikoglu, J. Jost, *Network synchronization: Spectral versus statistical properties*, Physica D 224, (2006), 35-41.
- [9] F. Atay and H. Ruan, *Symmetry analysis of coupled scalar systems under time delay*, Nonlinearity 28 (2015), 795-824.
- [10] Balanov, Z. and Krawcewicz, W. and Li, Z. and Nguyen, M., Multiple Solutions to Implicit Symmetric Boundary Value Problems for Second Order Ordinary Differential Equations (ODEs): Equivariant Degree Approach, vol. 5 (4), Symmetry (2013) 287–312.

- [11] Balanov Z, Krawcewicz W and Ruan H 2005, Applied equivariant degree, part III: Global symmetric Hopf bifurcation for functional differential equations, Proc. Latv. Acad. Sci. Sec B Nat. Exact Appl. Sci. 59 No.6 (641) (2005) 234–240.
- [12] Balanov Z, Krawcewicz W and Ruan H 2006, Applied equivariant degree, part I: An axiomatic approach to primary degree, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. A 15 (2006), 983–1016.
- [13] Z. Balanov, W. Krawcewicz and H. Ruan, *Hopf bifurcation in a symmetric configuration of lossless transmission lines*, Nonlinear Anal. RWA 8 (2007), 1144-1170.
- [14] Z. Balanov, W. Krawcewicz and H. Ruan, G.E. Hutchinson's delay logistic system with symmetries and spatial diffusion, Nonlinear Anal. RWA 9 (2008), 154-182.
- [15] Balanov Z, Krawcewicz W and Ruan H 2010, Periodic solutions to O(2)-symmetric variational problems:  $O(2) \times S^1$ -equivariant orthogonal degree approach, Contemporary Mathematics, **514** (2010), 45–84.
- [16] Balanov Z, Krawcewicz W and Steinlein H 2006, Applied Equivariant Degree, Differential Equations and Dynamical Systems, Vol. 1, AIMS, p 552.
- [17] Barahona M. and Pecora L.M. *Synchronization in small-world systems*, Phys. Rev. Lett. 89 (2002), 054101.
- [18] Boccaletti S, Latora V, Moreno Y, Chavez M and Hwang D U 2006, *Complex networks: Structure and dynamics*, Phys. Rep, **424** (2006), 175–308.
- [19] E. Bierstone and P.D. Milman, *A simple constructive proof of canonical resolution of singularities*, Progr. Math, vol 94, 1990.
- [20] T. Bröcker and T. tom Dieck, Representation of Compact Lie Groups, Graduate texts in mathematics 98, Springer, 1985
- [21] Dancer E N 1985, A new degree for S<sup>1</sup>-invariant gradient mappings and applications, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 2 (1985), 329–370.
- [22] tom Dieck T 1987, *Transformation Groups*, Walter de Gruyter & Co., Berlin, 1987, p 317.
- [23] Elmhirst T and Golubitsky M 2006, Nilpotent Hopf bifurcations in coupled cell systems. SIAM J. Appl. Dynam. Sys., 5 (2006), 205-251.

- [24] M.J. Field, Symmetry Breaking for Compact Lie Groups, Memoirs of the American Mathematical Society, AMS, 1996, p-574.
- [25] M. Field. Combinatorial dynamics. Dyn. Syst. 19 (3) (2004) 217–243.
- [26] M.J. Field and R.W. Richardson, *Symmetry breaking and branching patterns in equivariant bifurcatin theory*, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal, 118 (1992), 297-348.
- [27] M.J. Field and R.W. Richardson, *Symmetry breaking and branching patterns in equivariant bifurcatin theory II*, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal, 120 (1992), 147-190.
- [28] Geba K 1995, Degree for gradient equivariant maps and equivariant Conley index, in Topological Nonlinear Analysis, II (Frascati, 1995), 247– 272, Progr. Nonlinear Differential Equations Appl., 27, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston (1997), 247-272.
- [29] Geba K, Krawcewicz W and Wu J H 1994, An equivariant degree with applications to symmetric bifurcation problems. I. Construction of the degree, Proc. London. Math. Soc. (3) 69 (1994), 377–398.
- [30] J. Gomez-Gardenes, Y. Moreno and A. Arenas, Paths to synchronization on complex networks, Phys. Rev. Lett. 98 (2007), 034101
- [31] J. Gomez-Gardenes, Y. Moreno and A. Arenas, Evolution of microscopic and mesoscopic synchronized patterns in complex networks, Chaos 21 (2011), 016105
- [32] Golubitsky M and Lauterbach R 2009, Bifurcations from synchrony in homogeneous networks: linear theory, SIAM, J. Appl. Dyn. Syst., 8 (1) (2009) 40–75.
- [33] Golubitsky M, Nicol M and Stewart I, Some curious phenomena in coupled cell networks, J. Nonlinear Sci., 14, (2004) 207236.
- [34] Golubitsky M, Pivato M and Stewart I 2004, Interior symmetry and local bifurcation in coupled cell networks. Dynamical Systems. 19 (4) (2004), 389-407.
- [35] Golubitsky M, Romano D and Wang Y, Network periodic solutions: patterns of phase-shift synchrony. Nonlinearity, **25** (2012), 1045–1074.
- [36] M. Golubitsky and I. Stewart, The Symmetry Perspective: From Equilibrium to Chaos in Phase Space and Physical Space, Birkhäuser, 2003, p-325.
- [37] M. GOLUBITSKY AND I. STEWART, Nonlinear dynamics of networks: the groupoid formalism, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 43 (2006) (3) 305–364.

- [38] M. Golubitsky and I. Stewart and D.G. Schaeffer, Singularities and Groups in Bifurcation Theory, vol. II, Applied Mathematical Sciences, Springer-Verlag New York, 1988.
- [39] M. GOLUBITSKY, I. STEWART AND A. TÖRÖK, Patterns of Synchrony in Coupled Cell Networks with Multiple Arrows, SIAM J. Appl. Dynam. Sys., 4 (1) (2005) 78–100.
- [40] A. Gushchin, E. Mallada and A. Tang, Synchronization of heterogeneous Kuramoto oscillators with arbitrary topology, American Control Conference (ACC), 2015, Chicago, 637 – 644, IEEE.
- [41] Hirano N, Krawcewicz W and Ruan H 2011, Existence of nonstationary periodic solutions for G-symmetric Lotka-Volterra type systems, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst-A, 30, No. 3 (2011), 709–735.
- [42] Ichinomiya T. 2004, Frequency synchronization in a random oscillator network, Phys. Rev. E 70 (2004), 026116.
- [43] Ichinomiya T. 2005, *Path-integral approach to dynamics in a sparse random network*, Phys. Rev. E 72 (2005), 016109.
- [44] Ize J, Massabò I and Vignoli A 1989, Degree theory for equivariant maps. I., Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 315 (1989), 433–510.
- [45] Ize, J. and Vignoli, A., Equivariant degree theory, Walter de Gruyter, vol. 8, 2003.
- [46] Izhikevich E.M. 2007, Dynamical Systems in Neuroscience: The Geometry of Excitability and Bursting, The MIT Press, p 441.
- [47] Jordan F 2009, Keystone species and food webs, Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 364(1524), 17331741.
- [48] H. Kamei, Construction of lattices of balanced equivalence relations for regular homogeneous networks using lattice generators and lattice indices, Int. J. Bifurcation and Chaos 19 (2009), 3691-3705.
- [49] H. Kamei and P.J.A. Cock, Computations of balanced equivalence relations and their lattice for a coupled cell network, SIAM J. Appl. Dyn. Syst., 12 (2013), 352–382.
- [50] Kawakubo K 1991, *The Theory of Transformation Groups*, The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 1991, p 338.
- [51] Kratochwil A (eds.) 2013, Biodiversity in Ecosystems: Principles and Case Studies of Different Complexity Levels, Springer Science & Business Media, p 216.

- [52] Kuramoto Y. 1975, *Self-entrainment of a population of coupled non-linear oscillators* in: H. Araki (ed), International Symposium on Mathematical Problems in Theoretical Physics, Volume 39 of the series Lecture Notes in Physics, pp 420–422.
- [53] McGraw P.N. and Menzinger M. 2007, Analysis of nonlinear synchronization dynamics of oscillator networks by Laplacian spectral methods, Phys. Rev. E 75, 027104.
- [54] Milgram S 1983, Obedience to Authority, Harper Perennial, p 256.
- [55] C.S. Moreira, Special Jordan subspaces and synchrony subspaces in coupled cell networks, SIAM J. Appl. Dyn. Syst., 14(1) (2015), 253285.
- [56] , Y. Moreno and A.F. Pacheco, Synchronization of Kuramoto oscillators in scale-free networks, Europhys. Lett., 68(4) (2004), 603–609.
- [57] Motter A.E., Zhou C.S. and Kurths J. 2005, Enhancing complexnetwork synchronization, Europhysics Letters 69(3), 334–340.
- [58] Nishikawa T. and Motter A.E. 2006, Maximum performance at minimum cost in network synchronization, Physica D 224 (1-2), 77–89.
- [59] T. Nishikawa, A.E. Motter, Y-C. Lai and F.C. Hoppensteadt, Phys. Rev. Lett, 91(1) (2003), 014101(4).
- [60] Pecora L.M. and Carroll T.L. 1998, Master stability functions for synchronized coupled systems, Phys. Rev. Lett. 80(1998), 2109.
- [61] Pikovsky A, Rosenblum M and Kurths J 2001, Synchronization: A Universal Concept in Nonlinear Sciences, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 2001, p 411.
- [62] Restrepo J.G., Ott E, Hunt B.R. 2006 Synchronization in large directed networks of coupled phase oscillators, Chaos. 16(1), 015107.
- [63] Restrepo J.G., Ott E, Hunt B.R. 2006 Emergence of synchronization in complex networks of interacting dynamical systems, Physica D 224 (2006) 114–122.
- [64] H. Ruan, A recent development of the equivariant degree methods and their applications in symmetric dynamical systems, Ph.D. Thesis, University of Alberta, 2008.
- [65] H. Ruan, *Fixed points in absolutely irreducible real representations,* the Illinois Journal of Mathematics, **55**(4) (2011), 1551-1567.
- [66] H. Ruan, A degree theory for coupled cell systems with quotient symmetries, Nonlinearity 25 (2012) 2681-2716.

- [67] Ruan H and Rybicki S 2008, Equivariant degree for gradient maps and applications to symmetric Newtonian systems, Nonlinear Anal. TMA, 68 No.6 (2008) 1479-1516.
- [68] Rybicki S 2005, Degree for equivariant gradient maps, Milan J. Math. 73 (2005), 103–144.
- [69] Spanier E H 1966, *Algebraic Topology*, McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York-Toronto-London, 1966, p 528.
- [70] Stewart I 2007, *The lattice of balanced equivalence relations of a coupled cell network*, Math. Proc. Camb. Phil. Soc. (2007), 143, 165-183.
- [71] I. STEWART, *An optimal lifting theorem for coupled cell networks*, Int. J. Bifurcation Chaos, 21, 2481 (2011).
- [72] I. Stewart, M. Golubitsky, Synchrony-breaking bifurcation at a simple real eigenvalue for regular networks 1: 1-dimensional cells. SIAM J. Appl. Dynam. Sys. 10(4) (2011), 1404-1442.
- [73] Stewart I, Golubitsky M and Pivato M 2003, Symmetry groupoids and patterns of synchrony in coupled networks, J. Applied Dynamical Systems, Vol. 2, No. 4 (2003), 609–646
- [74] Stewart I and Parker M 2008, *Periodic dynamics of coupled cell networks II: cyclic symmetry*, Dynamical Systems **23** (1) (2008) 17-41.
- [75] Strogatz S H 2001, Exploring complex networks, Nature 410 (2001) 268-276.
- [76] S.H. Strogatz, I. Stewart, Coupled oscillators and biological synchronization, Sci. Am. 12, (1993), 68-75.
- [77] Thompson E 2010, Mind in Life: Biology, Phenomenology, and the Sciences of Mind, Belknap Press, p 568.
- [78] Wade N and Swanston M 2013, Visual Perception: An Introduction, 3rd Edition, Psychology Press, p 336.
- [79] Winfree T. 1967, *Biological rhythms and the behavior of populations of coupled oscillators*, Journal of Theoretical Biology, **16**(1), 15–42.